© COPYRIGHTED BY

John Isaac Haas IV

May 2015

# THE GEOMETRY OF STRUCTURED PARSEVAL FRAMES AND

### FRAME POTENTIALS

A Dissertation

Presented to

the Faculty of the Department of Mathematics

University of Houston

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy

> By John Isaac Haas IV May 2015

#### THE GEOMETRY OF STRUCTURED PARSEVAL FRAMES AND

#### FRAME POTENTIALS

John Isaac Haas IV

APPROVED:

Dr. Bernhard G. Bodmann, (Committee Chair) Department of Mathematics, University of Houston

Dr. Peter G. Casazza Department of Mathematics, University of Missouri

Dr. Demetrio Labate Department of Mathematics, University of Houston

Dr. Vern Paulsen Department of Mathematics, University of Houston

Dean, College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics

### THE GEOMETRY OF STRUCTURED PARSEVAL FRAMES AND FRAME POTENTIALS

An Abstract of a Dissertation Presented to the Faculty of the Department of Mathematics University of Houston

> In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Doctor of Philosophy

> > By John Isaac Haas IV May 2015

### Abstract

In this dissertation, we study the geometric character of structured Parseval frames, which are families of vectors that provide perfect Hilbert space reconstruction. Equiangular Parseval frames (EPFs) satisfy that the magnitudes of the pairwise inner products between frame vectors are constant. These types of frames are useful in many applications. However, EPFs do not always exist and constructing them is often difficult.

To address this problem, we consider two generalizations of EPFs, equidistributed frames and Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames, which include EPFs when they exist. We provide several examples of each type of Parseval frame. To characterize and locate these classes of frames, we develop an optimization program involving families of real analytic frame potentials, which are real-valued functions of frames. With the help of the Łojasiewicz gradient inequality, we prove that the gradient descent of these functions on the manifold of Gram matrices of Parseval frames always converges to critical points. We then show that, under certain conditions, the frames corresponding to the Gram matrices of the critical points for different frame potentials possess desirable geometric properties. These properties include the equal-norm, equiangular, non-orthodecomposable, equidistributed and Grassmannian equal-norm cases.

We also discuss the history of EPFs and frame potentials and provide a new characterization of EPFs in terms of the Fourier transform. Using this characterization, we reprove a known result regarding cyclic EPFs and difference sets.

## Acknowledgments

Many people have helped me along the way to finishing this dissertation and securing a career in mathematics.

For all that my advisor, Dr. Bernhard Bodmann, has done for me, the following sentences express only the surface of a very deep appreciation. Besides being a very clever and enthusiastic guide for my mathematical research, he provided support in countless other ways. It sometimes seemed that he moved mountains in order to secure my well-being. In the end, he graduated me a year early and helped pave a path to my future. A student could not hope for more from a mentor. The man is brilliant, driven, and I am certain that he loves his work. It was my great fortune to collaborate with him and absorb some of his virtues.

I would also like to express appreciation to the other committee members, all of whom endured varying levels of inconvenience to attend my defense and provided excellent feedback, catching numerous typos that I would never have noticed otherwise. Pete Casazza (and Janet, of course!), who flew in from Missouri to be here, is somebody with whom I look forward to collaborating in Missouri very soon. Dr. Paulsen, one of my favorite professors in this department, has written several letters of recommendation for me; it is an honor to have his name on this dissertation's signature sheet. Dr. Labate, from whom I learned the basics of measure theory, managed to squeeze me into a very busy schedule, as he acted as a committee member for a total of five defenses this week! Many thanks to all of you.

From undergraduates to faculty members, the University of Houston's math department is filled with a lot of great people; unfortunately, it is beyond the scope of this acknowledgment page to name them all. There are a few that I would like to point out. Many thanks to Dr. Klaus Kaiser for an excellent course on abstract algebra, countless (and often hilarious) stories, lunches and the opportunity to learn a few things about working for a mathematical journal. I also have a lot of gratitude toward Dr. Jeff Morgan and Dr. Matthew O'Malley; both men provided a lot of support during my last year as an undergraduate and helped open the door to graduate school. To Carlos Ortiz, Ben Preston, and Rahul Singh: our friendships have been invaluable throughout these years.

Finally, to my family, friends, and loved ones outside mathematics: I could not have done this without your support and patience throughout the years, particularly these last few trying months. Each of you are special to me in some way. I love you all.

To my late father, John Isaac Haas III, to my late grandmothers, May Cox and Irene Haas, to my late cousin, Jana Haas, and to my late friend, J.R. Dodd:

This is for you.

# Contents

1	Intr	Introduction 1					
	1.1	Frame theory	1				
	1.2	Equiangular frames and frame potentials	2				
	1.3	3 Outline					
2	Prel	Preliminaries					
	2.1	Frame essentials	7				
	2.2	Parseval frames	8				
		2.2.1 Gram matrices of Parseval frames	.1				
3	Equ	iangular Parseval Frames 1	.4				
	3.1	Historical overview	.4				
	3.2	Existence and constructions of equiangular Parseval frames 1	.8				
	3.3	Generalizations of equiangular Parseval frames					
		3.3.1 Equidistributed frames	24				
		3.3.2 Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames	\$5				
	3.4 Equiangular Parseval frames and modulation operators		15				
		3.4.1 A characterization of equiangular Parseval frames 4	8				
		3.4.2 Modulation operators of cyclic frames	52				
4	Frar	ne Potentials 5	8				
	4.1	Equal-norm frames	;9				
	Parseval frames	53					

		4.2.1	Gram matrices of Parseval frames	. 66				
	4.3	Summ	nary	. 68				
5	The	e Gradient Descent on $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ 7						
	5.1	$\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$	$_{\kappa}$ as a real analytic, Riemmannian manifold $\ldots$ $\ldots$ $\ldots$	. 70				
	5.2	Conve	ergence of the gradient descent	. 73				
	5.3	Chara	cterization of fixed points for the gradient flow	. 77				
6	5 Locating Structured Frames on $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$							
	6.1	Grassr	manian equal-norm Parseval frames	. 85				
	6.2	Equia	ngular frames	. 87				
	6.3	Equidistributed frames						
		6.3.1	The sum potential and the absence of orthogonal frame vecto	rs 90				
		6.3.2	The diagonal potential and equal-norm Parseval frames	. 93				
		6.3.3	The chain potential and equipartitioning	. 95				
		6.3.4	A characterization of equidistributed frames	. 102				
	6.4	Equidi	istributed Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames	. 109				
A	A Supplementary Material							
	A.1	.1 The theory of real analytic manifolds						
		A.1.1	Matrix manifolds	. 120				
Bi	Bibliography 122							

### Chapter 1

### Introduction

### **1.1** Frame theory

Orthonormal bases have a long history in pure and applied mathematics. For example, the orthonormal columns of discrete Fourier transform matrices are used in signal processing [83], partial differential equations [2], and the representation theory of finite abelian groups [90]. Although bases are essential tools in mathematics, linear dependence is sometimes useful. A *finite frame* is a spanning set for a finite dimensional Hilbert space that generalizes the notion of an orthonormal basis by relaxing the need for linear independence.

A common example of when frames are useful occurs in signal analysis. If a sender encodes a *K*-dimensional vector as its inner products with an orthonormal basis and transmits them across a channel, then the loss or corruption of a single coefficient means an entire dimension of the data is lost and there is no guarantee that the receiver can recover the signal. By encoding a signal with a well-conditioned

frame instead, it is possible to guarantee recovery after such a loss by exploiting the redundant representation of data that a frame allows [30, 22, 53].

Duffin and Schaeffer introduced frames to address problems in nonharmonic Fourier series in 1952 [38]; however, the popularity of modern frame theory is generally attributed to Daubechies, Grossman, and Meyer's seminal paper [36], where they developed the class of tight frames for signal reconstruction. Today, the theory of frames has proven useful for problems in pure mathematics [25, 66], applied mathematics [49, 86], science [33], and engineering[65]. For more information on the current state of frame theory, we refer to [31].

### **1.2** Equiangular frames and frame potentials

Since the earliest works, frames equipped with additional properties have been emphasized in research and applications [38, 36]. Some frame properties are spectral in nature, like the Parseval property, which requires perfect reconstruction [10]. Sometimes they involve an underlying algebraic structure, for example, that the frame is generated by a group representation [51]. Still other properties manifest as geometric conditions on the frame's vectors, for instance, requiring that the vectors have the same norm [30].

A particularly interesting geometric property occurs when a frame is *equiangular*, which means the inner products between its vectors have the same magnitude. The study of these objects can be traced back to 1948, when Hanntjes posed the problem of packing equiangular lines in real Euclidean space [50], a problem which was more thoroughly investigated a few decades later by Lemmens, Seidel, and other collaborators [63]. The introduction of this class of frames to the frame theory community is commonly attributed to the works of Heath and Strohmer [86] and Holmes and Paulsen [53], where the authors highlighted a wide range of applications for equiangular frames. In particular, equiangular frames that are additionally *tight*, a slight generalization of the Parseval property, are valuable in numerous settings. In coding theory, they are optimally resilient to one or two erasures [53]. In physics, certain classes of complex equiangular tight frames are ideal models for quantum measurement devices [75, 96]. Further applications occur in combinatorial design theory [86], speech recognition [69], and many other areas. Besides their many applications, equiangular frames are also appealing to the author of this work as instances of beauty in mathematics.

The problem with equiangular tight frames is that they do not always exist, depending on the number of frame vectors. For example, an equiangular tight frame in  $\mathbb{C}^3$  can only exist if it is composed of 3, 4, 6, 7, or 9 vectors [58, 79, 86, 89]. Furthermore, while the case of  $\mathbb{C}^3$  is well-understood thanks to a recent result [89], the questions of when equiangular tight frames exist and how to construct them in complex vector spaces of dimension greater than 3 are currently open problems and the focus of much recent research [58, 79, 86, 89, 45, 87, 39].

An increasingly popular approach to locating structured frames involves the use of *frame potentials*, which are real-valued functions of the vectors of frames. By carefully defining such functions, desirable frames can be characterized as their minimizers and then pursued with techniques from optimization theory. Benedetto and Fickus introduced this idea to characterize tight frames whose vectors are all of unit norm [14]. Subsequently, frame potentials have been used to characterize and locate frames with various other properties [14, 26, 75, 72, 15, 20, 41], sometimes addressing deeper questions as well [20]. Of particular interest, the authors of [75] and [72] used a particular frame potential to characterize equiangular tight frames as minimizers. Unfortunately, their characterization depends on the assumption of existence, so it provides little information about how to locate them. The author of [41] applied a gradient descent for this potential on a matrix manifold, but she found that, apart from equiangular tight frames, this potential allows undesirable frames as fixed points.

In this dissertation, we continue the study of geometric frame properties by way of optimization techniques, with an emphasis on Parseval frames. In order to address the problematic fixed points encountered in [41] and the broader issue of existence for equiangular Parseval frames, we introduce two generalizations of equiangularity, the *equidistributed* and *Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval* properties, and develop an optimization program based on frame potentials to characterize and locate them. In order to do this, we also prove that the trajectories corresponding to the gradient descent of an analytic function on a compact, real analytic Riemannian manifold are guaranteed to converge to critical points. Along the way, we explore the history and applications of both equiangular frames and frame potentials, and we provide a characterization of equiangular frames in terms of the Fourier transform.

### 1.3 Outline

The remaining chapters of this paper are structured as follows.

In Chapter 2, we present the basic notation, terminology, and facts of frame theory. Because this paper focuses on Parseval frames, we also provide a few fundamental facts about this class of frames. In Chapter 3, we focus on equiangular Parseval frames (EPFs). Section 3.1 explores the history of the topic, beginning with its roots in the equiangular line problem. In Section 3.2, we discuss the problem of existence and outline many of the known construction principles for EPFs. In Section 3.3, we define the equidistributed and Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval properties, which generalize the equiangular property, and provide several examples of each. Finally, in Section 3.4, we view frames from an operator theoretic viewpoint and characterize EPFs in terms of the Fourier transform.

In Chapter 4, we introduce the topic of frame potentials and survey some of its history. We exhibit many instances from frame literature where they are used to characterize frames with desirable properties and conclude by describing how we will use real analytic frame potentials to characterize and locate structured frames on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  (see Definition 2.2.6), the set of Gram matrices for Parseval frames, via gradient descent.

In Chapter 5, we analyze the gradient descent of real analytic functions on real analytic Riemannian manifolds. By using a classical result from [64], we prove that the flow induced by such a descent system is guaranteed to converge in Section 5.2. In order to use this result, we first prove that  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is a real analytic Riemannian manifold in Section 5.1. Finally, in Section 5.3, we provide a characterization of fixed points in this setting.

In Chapter 6, we present the main results of this work. In Section 6.1, we develop the one parameter family of frame potentials,  $\{\Phi_{od}^{\eta}\}_{\eta>0}$  (see Definition 6.1.1), and use a limiting procedure on the global minimizers of this family's members to characterize Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames. In Section 6.3, we develop the four parameter family of frame potentials,  $\{\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta} = \Phi_{sum}^{\eta} + \Phi_{diag}^{\delta} + \Phi_{diag}^{\eta} + \Phi_{diag}^{\delta} + \Phi_{diag}^{\delta$ 

 $\{\Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}\}_{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta\in(0,\infty)}$  (see Definitions 6.2.1, 6.3.5, 6.3.8 and 6.3.14). Each member of this family is a sum of the nonnegative potentials  $\Phi^{\eta}_{sum}$ ,  $\Phi^{\delta}_{diag}$ , and  $\Phi^{\alpha,\beta}_{ch}$ , and the parameters  $\alpha, \beta$ , and  $\delta$  induce weights that determine the proportionality of how the diagonal versus the off-diagonal entries of the Gram matrices contribute to the potential value. Certain results based on manifolds of equal-norm frames identify undesirable critical points for frame potentials, the so-called orthodecomposable frames [85, 84] (see Definition 6.3.3). In Section 6.3.1, we show that whenever the value of  $\Phi^\eta_{sum}(G)$  is sufficiently low, then G cannot contain zero entries, thereby ruling out the orthodecomposable case. In Section 6.3.2, we see that whenever Gcontains no zero entries and  $\nabla \Phi^{\delta}_{diag}(G) = 0$  for all  $\delta$  in a positive open interval, then G is equal norm. In Section 6.3.3, we show that whenever G contains no zero entries, it is equal-norm, and  $\nabla \Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha,\beta$  in positive open intervals, then G must be what we call equidistributed. Combining these results in Section 6.3.4 leads to a theorem which states that whenever the value  $\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}(G)$ is sufficiently low and  $\nabla \Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha,\beta,\delta$  in positive open intervals, then G is equidistributed. This is followed by Theorem 6.3.23, where we provide a characterization of equidistributed frames which do not exhibit orthogonality between any of the frame vectors. Finally, in Section 6.4, we see that another limiting procedure gives rise to frames which are both Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval and equidistributed. Along the way, we also provide a simple characterization of equiangular Parseval frames in terms of frame potentials in Section 6.2.

Some of the results from Chapters 3, 5, and 6 were recently published in [19].

### Chapter 2

### Preliminaries

#### 2.1 Frame essentials

**2.1.1 Definition.** A family of vectors  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in J}$  is a *frame* for a real or complex Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  if there are constants  $0 < A \leq B < \infty$  such that for all  $x \in \mathcal{H}$ ,

$$A||x||^2 \le \sum_{j \in J} |\langle x, f_j \rangle|^2 \le B||x||^2.$$

We refer to the largest such A and the smallest such B as the *lower* and *upper frame* bounds, respectively. In the case that A = B, we call  $\mathcal{F}$  a *tight frame*, and whenever A = B = 1, then  $\mathcal{F}$  is a *Parseval frame*. If  $||f_j|| = ||f_l||$  for all  $j, l \in J$ , then  $\mathcal{F}$  is an equal-norm frame. If  $\mathcal{F}$  is a an equal-norm frame and there exists a  $C \ge 0$  such that  $|\langle f_j, f_l \rangle| = C$  for all  $j, l \in J$  with  $j \neq l$ , then we say  $\mathcal{F}$  is equiangular. Because they are given special emphasis in Chapter 3, we refer to equiangular Parseval frames by the acronym *EPF*.

The analysis operator of the frame is the map  $V : \mathcal{H} \to l^2(J)$  given by  $(Vx)_j =$ 

 $\langle x, f_j \rangle$ . Its adjoint,  $V^*$ , is the synthesis operator, which maps  $a \in l^2(J)$  to  $V^*(a) = \sum_{j \in J} a_j f_j$ . The frame operator is the positive, self-adjoint invertible operator  $S = V^*V$  on  $\mathcal{H}$  and the Gramian is the operator  $G = VV^*$  on  $\ell^2(J)$ .

We focus on the case that  $\mathcal{H} = \mathbb{F}^K$ , where  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$  or  $\mathbb{R}$ , K is a positive integer, and always choose the canonical sesquilinear inner product. Thus, K always denotes the dimension of  $\mathcal{H}$  over the field  $\mathbb{F}$ . Furthermore, we restrict ourselves to finite frames indexed by  $J = \mathbb{Z}_N$ , where  $N \ge K$ , and reserve the letter N to refer to the number of frame vectors in the frame(s) under consideration. When the group structure of  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  is not important, we also number the frame vectors with  $\{1, 2, \ldots, N\}$ , with the tacit understanding that  $N \equiv 0 \pmod{N}$ .

#### 2.2 Parseval frames

Since this paper is mostly concerned with finite Parseval frames, we call a Parseval frame for  $\mathbb{F}^K$  consisting of N vectors an (N, K)-frame. If  $\mathcal{F}$  is an (N, K)-frame with analysis operator V, then V is an isometry, since  $||Vx||_2^2 = \sum_{j=1}^N |\langle x, f_j \rangle|^2 = ||x||^2$  holds for all  $x \in \mathbb{F}^K$ . Conversely, if an  $N \times K$  matrix V is an isometry, then the same argument shows that it is the analysis operator of the (N, K)-frame obtained by taking the columns of  $V^*$  as the frame vectors. Hence, the (N, K)-frames are in one-to-one correspondence with  $N \times K$  isometry matrices, and they satisfy the reconstruction identity  $x = \sum_{j=1}^N \langle x, f_j \rangle f_j$ , or in terms of the analysis and synthesis operators,  $x = V^*Vx$ , or in terms of the frame operator,  $S = V^*V = I_K$ .

An advantage to working with the space of Parseval frames is that every (N, K)frame can be identified as the projection of an orthonormal basis in an ambient Ndimensional Hilbert space. This result is ascribed to Naimark [70] and a complete
proof can be found in [76]. Subsequently, this result has been generalized to other
settings, including Banach spaces [29] and non-Parseval frames[28].

**2.2.1 Theorem.** (Naimark, [70, 76].) If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an (N, K)-frame for  $\mathcal{H}$ , then there exists an N-dimensional Hilbert space H' and an orthonormal basis  $\{b_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \subset$  $\mathcal{H}'$  such that  $\mathcal{H}$  is a linear subspace of  $\mathcal{H}'$  and  $f_j = P_{\mathcal{H}}b_j$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , where  $P_{\mathcal{H}}$ denotes the orthogonal projection of  $\mathcal{H}'$  onto  $\mathcal{H}$ .

We prove the converse of this statement.

**2.2.2 Theorem.** If  $\{b_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an orthonormal basis for  $\mathbb{F}^N$  and  $\mathcal{H} \subset \mathbb{F}^N$  is any *K*dimensional linear subspace, then  $\mathcal{F} = \{P_{\mathcal{H}}b_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an (N, K)-frame for  $\mathcal{H}$ , where  $P_{\mathcal{H}}$  denotes the orthogonal projection of  $\mathbb{F}^N$  onto  $\mathcal{H}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $x \in \mathcal{H}$  so that  $x = P_{\mathcal{H}}x$ , then

$$||x||^2 = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} |\langle b_j, x \rangle|^2 = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} |\langle b_j, P_{\mathcal{H}} x \rangle|^2 = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} |\langle P_{\mathcal{H}} b_j, x \rangle|^2 = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} |\langle f_j, x \rangle|^2,$$

which proves the claim.

By interpreting two arbitrary frames  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  and  $\mathcal{F}' = \{f'_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  for  $\mathbb{F}^K$  as vector-valued functions of the index set  $\mathbb{Z}_N$ , we endow the set of all such frames with the  $l^2$ -distance defined by

$$\|\mathcal{F} - \mathcal{F}'\| = \sqrt{\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \|f_j - f'_j\|^2},$$

which we square and reexpress in terms of the respective analysis operators, V and V' as

$$\|\mathcal{F} - \mathcal{F}'\|^2 = \operatorname{tr}((V - V')(V - V')^*) = \operatorname{tr}(VV^*) + \operatorname{tr}(V'V'^*) - 2\Re \operatorname{tr}(VV'^*). \quad (2.1)$$

With respect to this metric, we identify the closest (N, K)-frame to an arbitrary frame.

**2.2.3 Proposition.** [8, 20] If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is a frame over  $\mathbb{F}^K$  with analysis operator V, then  $\{S^{-1/2}f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  minimizes the  $l^2$ -distance between  $\mathcal{F}$  and all possible choices of (N, K)-frames, where  $S = V^*V$  is the frame operator of  $\mathcal{F}$ .

*Proof.* Since choosing an (N, K)-frame  $\mathcal{F}'$  is equivalent to choosing the corresponding  $N \times K$  isometry V', we minimize (2.1) over all possible choices of V'. Noting that the first two terms in this expression are constant, we seek to maximize the third term. After re-expressing V in its unique polar form V = UP, where U is an isometry and  $P = (V^*V)^{1/2} = S^{1/2}$ , the strictly positivity of P (due to the frame property) allows us to interpret the term

$$\operatorname{tr}(VV'^*) = \operatorname{tr}(UPV'^*) = \operatorname{tr}(V'^*UP)$$

as an inner product between  $V^{\prime*}$  and U. By the Cauchy Schwarz inequality,

$$|\operatorname{tr}(V^{*}UP)|^{2} \leq |\operatorname{tr}(V^{*}VP)||\operatorname{tr}(U^{*}UP)| = \operatorname{tr}(P)^{2},$$

so  $2\Re \operatorname{tr}(VV'^*)$  is maximal when V' = U. This implies  $V = V'S^{1/2}$ , which is equivalent to  $V'^* = S^{-1/2}V^*$ . The claim follows by taking the columns of  $V'^*$  as the frame vectors.

#### 2.2.1 Gram matrices of Parseval frames

Many geometric properties of frames discussed in this paper only depend on the inner products between frame vectors and on their norms, which are collected in the Gramian. For this reason, most of the main results refer to equivalence classes of Parseval frames.

**2.2.4 Definition.** Two frames  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in J}$  and  $\mathcal{F}' = \{f'_j\}_{j \in J}$  for a real or complex Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  are called *unitarily equivalent* if there exists a unitary operator Uon  $\mathcal{H}$  such that  $f_j = Uf'_j$  for all  $j \in J$ .

Each equivalence class of frames is characterized by the corresponding Gram matrix.

**2.2.5 Proposition.** The Gramians of two frames  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in J}$  and  $\mathcal{F}' = \{f'_j\}_{j \in J}$  for a finite dimensional real or complex Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  are identical if and only if the frames are unitarily equivalent.

*Proof.* Assuming G is the Gramian for the frame  $\mathcal{F}$  as well as for the frame  $\mathcal{F}'$ , then  $G = VV^* = V'(V')^*$ , where V and V' are the analysis operators belonging to  $\mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{F}'$ , respectively. By the polar decomposition,  $V = (VV^*)^{1/2}U = G^{1/2}U$ and  $V' = (V'(V')^*)^{1/2}U' = G^{1/2}U'$  with isometries U and U' from  $\mathcal{H}$  to  $\ell^2(J)$ , thus  $V^* = U^*U'(V')^*$ . By the frame property, the range of U is identical to that of U' and that of G, so  $Q = U^*U'$  is unitary, which shows that  $V^*e_j = Q(V')^*e_j$  for each canonical basis vector  $e_j$  in  $\ell^2(J)$ , or equivalently,  $f_j = Qf'_j$  for all  $j \in J$ . Conversely, if  $\mathcal{F}$  and  $\mathcal{F}'$  are unitarily equivalent, then it follows directly that the Gramians of both frames are identical.

Special emphasis is given to the Gram matrices of (N, K)-frames. If  $G = VV^*$ 

is the Gramian of an (N, K)-frame with analysis operator V, then it is a rank-K orthogonal projection, because  $G^*G = VV^*VV^* = VV^* = G$  and the rank of G equals the trace, tr(G) = K. Conversely, if  $P : \mathbb{F}^N \to \mathbb{F}^N$  is a rank-K orthogonal projection matrix, then, by the spectral theorem, it can be decomposed into block form as

$$P = U \begin{pmatrix} I_K & 0_{K \times N - K} \\ 0_{N - K \times K} & 0_{N - K \times N - K} \end{pmatrix} U^*$$

where the top-left block is the  $K \times K$  identity matrix and all other blocks are zero. Thus, the  $N \times K$  matrix V obtained by deleting the last N - K columns of U is an isometry, so it is the analysis operator of an (N, K)-frame, and since  $P = VV^*$ , it follows that P is the Gram matrix of a Parseval frame. Therefore, the set of Gramians of (N, K)-frames is precisely the set of rank-K orthogonal projections.

**2.2.6 Definition.** We define for  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$  or  $\mathbb{C}$ 

$$\mathcal{M}_{N,K} = \{ G \in \mathbb{F}^{N \times N} : G = G^2 = G^*, \operatorname{tr}(G) = K \}$$

**2.2.7 Proposition.**  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is compact with respect to the topology induced by the Hilbert-Schmidt norm on  $\mathbb{F}^{N \times N}$ .

*Proof.* Since  $\operatorname{tr}(G) = K$  for every  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , it is a subset of the sphere with radius  $\sqrt{K}$  in  $\mathbb{F}^{N \times N}$ , so it is bounded. If  $G = (G_{j,l})_{j,l=1}^N$  is a limit point of  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , then there exists a sequence  $\{G(m) = (G(m)_{j,l})_{j,l=1}^N\}_{m=1}^\infty \subset \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  such that  $\lim_{m \to \infty} G_m = G$ . Since convergence in Hilbert-Schmidt norm implies convergence in the entries, the

diagonal entries of G are real and its off-diagonal entries satisfy

$$|G_{j,l} - G_{l,j}| = \lim_{m \to \infty} |G_{j,l} - G_{l,j}|$$
  
$$\leq \lim_{m \to \infty} |G_{j,l} - G(m)_{j,l}| + |G(m)_{j,l} - G_{l,j}|$$
  
$$= \lim_{m \to \infty} |G_{j,l} - G(m)_{j,l}| + |G(m)_{l,j} - G_{l,j}|$$
  
$$= 0.$$

so G is self-adjoint. The entry-wise convergence also implies

$$\operatorname{tr}(G) = \operatorname{tr}(\lim_{m \to \infty} G_m) = \lim_{m \to \infty} \operatorname{tr}(G_m) = K.$$

Furthermore, since the entries of  $G^2$  are polynomial in the entries of of G, entrywise convergence also implies

$$G^{2} = (\lim_{m \to \infty} G(m))^{2} = \lim_{m \to \infty} G(m)^{2} = \lim_{m \to \infty} G(m) = G,$$

so *G* is idempotent. Thus,  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , so  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is closed and therefore compact by the Heine-Borel theorem.

This subset of the Hermitians  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  carries the structure of a real analytic submanifold, which is proved in Section 5.1. Because the Gram matrices of (N, K)frames are the main focus of this paper, whenever an element  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  corresponds to an equal-norm or equiangular frame, then we say that G is equal-norm or equiangular, respectively.

### Chapter 3

### **Equiangular Parseval Frames**

### 3.1 Historical overview

Near the middle of the twentieth century, the problem of determining the maximal number of equiangular lines through *K*-dimensional Euclidean space appeared in the mathematical literature. Although this classical problem was not originally interpreted from a frame-theoretic perspective, we rephrase it here as follows.

3.1.1 Problem. For each  $K \in \mathbb{N}$ , what is the maximal value  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  for which there exists an equal-norm, equiangular frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  over  $\mathbb{F}^K$ ?

In the real case, by taking the norms of the frame vectors to be of unit length, the elementary formula

$$|\cos \theta| = \frac{|\langle x, y \rangle|}{\|y\| \|y\|}, \ \theta \text{ is the acute angle between } x, y \in \mathbb{R}^{K},$$
 (3.1)

reveals that the challenge is to find the largest possible set of lines (spanned by the frame vectors) for which the (acute) angles between all pairs of distinct lines is constant. While this question is relatively simple to understand, it has proven to be difficult to answer, as a general solution remains unknown.

Its investigation began at least as early as 1948 for the real case, when Hanntjes determined the maximal number of equiangular lines through  $\mathbb{R}^2$  and  $\mathbb{R}^3$  [50]. A few decades later, work in  $\mathbb{R}^K$  continued as Delsarte, Goethels, Lemmens, Seidel, van Lint, and other collaborators solved N for most of the values of K ranging between 4 and 23 (see [93, 63] and references therein). The following result is attributed to Gerzon in [63], which establishes a (rarely sharp) bound for N.

**3.1.2 Theorem.** (Gerzon bound, [63].) If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an equal-norm, equiangular frame for  $\mathbb{R}^K$ , then

$$N \le \frac{K(K+1)}{2}.$$

Around this time, results in the literature also began to reflect an interest in the problem of determining the maximal number of equiangular lines in  $\mathbb{C}^{K}$ . In [37, 60], a similar bound is provided for this case.

**3.1.3 Theorem.** If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an equal-norm, equiangular frame for  $\mathbb{C}^K$ , then

$$N \leq K^2$$
.

In [94], Welch established a lower bound on the maximal magnitude among pairwise inner products occurring among a set of lines, which characterizes equiangularity in the case of sharpness. For the purpose of future reference in this paper, we trivially rescale the frame vectors' squared norms in this result by a factor of  $\frac{K}{N}$ ; however, it is usually formulated for the case where the frame's vectors are unit norm.

**3.1.4 Theorem.** (Welch Bound, [94].) If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an equal-norm frame with  $\|f_j\|^2 = \frac{K}{N}$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  and  $\mu_{N,K} := \max_{l,j \in \mathbb{Z}_N, l \neq j} |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|$ , then

$$C_{N,K} \le \mu_{N,K},$$

where  $C_{N,K} = \sqrt{\frac{K(N-K)}{N^2(N-1)}}$ . Moreover, equality holds if and only if  $\mathcal{F}$  is equiangular.

In light of this result, if  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is a frame with  $||f_j||^2 = \frac{K}{N}$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ that satisfies equality in this theorem, then

$$\sum_{j,l\in\mathbb{Z}_N} |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2 = \sum_{j,l\in\mathbb{Z}_N, j\neq l} C_{N,K}^2 + \sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}_N} (\frac{K}{N})^2 = K.$$

Combining this observation with Theorem 4.1.2 (see the next chapter for details), we see that  $\mathcal{F}$  is Parseval. We record the constant  $C_{N,K} = \sqrt{\frac{K(N-K)}{N^2(N-1)}}$  for future use.

This prompts the following definition.

**3.1.5 Definition.** Let  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$  or  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$ . If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an equiangular (N, K)-frame over  $\mathbb{F}^K$  for which

 $N = \max\{N' \in \mathbb{N} : \text{an equiangular } (N', K) \text{-frame over } \mathbb{F}^K \text{ exists}\},\$ 

then we say that  $\mathcal{F}$  is *maximal*.

In 1999, Zauner conjectured in his doctoral thesis that maximal EPFs over  $\mathbb{C}^{K}$  always achieve the bound in Theorem 3.1.3 and therefore always consist of  $K^{2}$  vectors[96, 97]. Moreover, he conjectured that one can always find a so-called fiducial vector whose orbit is a maximal EPF under the unitary action of the Weyl-Heisenberg group, after identifying vectors that are unimodular multiples of each

other [96], see also [75, 79, 24]. These objects are appealing to many communities, ranging from quantum theory, where they are referred to as symmetric, informationally complete, positive operator valued measures (SIC-POVMs) [75, 79, 3, 4], to combinatorial design theory, where they correspond to complex projective 2-designs [81, 52, 75, 86]. For these and other reasons, the search for equiangular  $(K^2, K)$ -frames over  $\mathbb{C}^K$  remains an important open problem in mathematics today.

Shortly after the turn of the millennium, equiangularity was investigated in a frame-theoretic context for the first time by Holmes and Paulsen in [53] and Heath and Strohmer in [86]. By relaxing the emphasis on maximality, frame researchers were able to focus more on the properties and potential applications of general EPFs. For example, they are shown to yield error correction codes which are optimally resilient against one or two channel erasures [53] and are useful for larger numbers of erasures as well [22]. In [86], their connections to several areas of mathematics, including Grassmanian line packings (see Section 6.1 for details), are studied, while, in [18, 9], their value is established for the problem of reconstructing signals when only the magnitudes of the frame coefficients are known. As the diverse applicability of EPFs has become clearer over the last decade, researchers have directed much attention to the question of when they exist and how to construct them. In the next section, we discuss the existence problem and describe many of the known tools for constructing equiangular Parseval frames.

# 3.2 Existence and constructions of equiangular Parseval frames

Although the study of EPFs has received increasing attention over the last fifteen years, their existence remains a topic about which we know very little. Even with the bounds on the number of frame vectors provided in the preceding section, there are gaps where EPFs do not exist which these bounds do not preclude.

To clarify what we mean by gaps, consider an equiangular (N, K)-frame over  $\mathbb{F}^{K}$ . In order to span  $\mathbb{F}^{K}$ , the number of frame vectors must satisfy  $N \ge K$ . If  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$ , then  $N \le K^{2}$  by Theorem 3.1.3, or if  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ , then  $N \le \frac{K(K+1)}{2}$  by Theorem 3.1.2. Unfortunately, equiangular (N, K)-frames do not exist for all  $K \le N \le K^{2}$  when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$  nor for all  $K \le N \le \frac{K(K+1)}{2}$  when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ . For example, although N = 5 falls within these necessary bounds for both the real and complex fields when K = 3, equiangular (5, 3)-frames exist for neither case by considering the Naimark complement of the case where K = 2 and N = 5 (see Theorem 3.2.1 and the following example for the details of this argument). Our understanding of these gaps is still very primitive.

Indeed, until 2014, it was not completely known for which values  $3 \le N \le 9$  that equiangular Parseval frames consisting of N vectors exist over  $\mathbb{C}^3$ . Due to various works, we knew that EPFs exist for N = 3, 4, 6, 7, 9 [58, 79, 86]; however, the case of N = 8 was only recently settled in [89], where the author used a computer-aided technique from algebraic geometry to prove that complex (8,3)-frames are never equiangular.

Although this example illustrates that our knowledge of this topic is still in an

early stage, researchers have made steady progress over the last fifteen years with the aid of tools from various branches of mathematics, including the theories of groups, graphs, and combinatorics. Some of these results manifest as proofs of nonexistence, identifying pairs (N, K) for which EPFs cannot exist, while other results do the opposite, providing algorithms for constructing EPFs.

Before we summarize these techniques, we note that the set equality  $\mathbb{C}^{K} = \operatorname{span}\{cx : c \in \mathbb{C}, x \in \mathbb{R}^{K}\}$  implies that any real EPF can be viewed as a complex EPF over  $\mathbb{C}^{K}$ , while the converse is not true; similarly, a proof of nonexistence for a real, equiangular (N, K)-frame does not, in general, extend to the complex case. As we outline these results, we specify when a given method holds only in the complex setting.

Two examples of EPFs that always exist in the real case are orthonormal bases and those corresponding to regular simplices. Orthonormal bases are, by definition, equiangular (K, K)-frames. Applying the Gram-Schmidt algorithm to any basis yields such a frame, and this obviously works in the complex setting as well. Only slightly less trivially, one can always obtain an equiangular (K + 1, K)-frame over  $\mathbb{R}^K$  by taking the frame vectors as the vertices of a regular *K*-simplex centered at the origin [86]. In fact, every equal-norm (K + 1, K)-frame is equiangular and unitarily equivalent to a version of this frame where the individual vertices of the simplex are allowed to vary by a factor of  $\pm 1$ . [47].

Thanks to the work of early pioneers on the subject, the study of EPFs over  $\mathbb{R}^{K}$  can be reformulated as a graph-theoretic problem. In [53, 86], the authors exploit results from [80] to show that the existence of a real EPF is equivalent to the existence of an object known as a *regular two-graph*, thereby converting the problem of locating real equiangular Parseval frames to the problem of finding such graphs.

Because many regular two graphs had already been established in the literature by this time [80], this characterization provided many immediate examples of pairs (N, K) for which real EPFs exist. Concrete examples for many of these frames can be found in [91].

Several nonexistence proofs for real EPFs have also emerged over the years. Some proofs manifest as improvements on Gerzon's necessary bound, including [73], which improves the bound when the equiangular constant satisfies certain conditions, and [13], where the authors use semidefinite programming to improve the bound for  $24 \le K \le 136$ . Other proofs of nonexistence include [87], where the authors assert necessary integrality conditions on the relationship between K and N, and [12], where the possibility of certain real EPFs are excluded due to their relationship with certain spherical designs.

One common approach to locating a complex EPF is to construct its corresponding Gramian. If *G* is the Gramian of an equiangular (N, K)-frame, then

$$G = \frac{K}{N}I + C_{N,K}Q,$$

where the Q is an  $N \times N$  self-adjoint matrix with a vanishing diagonal and unimodular off-diagonal entries known as the *signature matrix* of G. In [53], the authors showed that an arbitrary  $N \times N$  self-adjoint matrix with a vanishing diagonal and unimodular off-diagonal entries is the signature matrix for the Gramian of an EPF if and only if it has exactly 2 distinct eigenvalues. Motivated by this characterization, the community has produced a multitude of such matrices. In [82], the author used special subsets of N-element abelian groups which satisfy certain properties, called *signature sets*, to generate signature matrices by the action of their left regular representations on the corresponding free vector spaces. Sometimes signature matrices for EPFs are built up directly with roots of unity [21, 23, 39], while, in other cases, authors focus on their relationship to Hadamard and conference matrices to obtain them [42, 88, 86]. In [86], the authors used conference matrices to prove the existence of two infinite families of equiangular (2K, K)-frames.

On the other hand, principles from group representation theory and combinatorics have played an important role in constructing complex EPFs at the level of the individual frame vectors.

Given an abelian group  $\Gamma$  with  $|\Gamma| = N$ , a broad class of equal-norm (N, K)frames, known as *harmonic frames*, can be obtained by choosing any K rows from  $\Gamma$ 's character table, setting the remaining columns as frame vectors and rescaling appropriately [48, 31]. If these K rows can be chosen to correspond to a *difference set*, which is a subset of  $\Gamma$  satisfying certain combinatorial conditions, then the generated harmonic frame is equiangular [58, 95]. Because difference sets are well-studied [34], this construction gave rise to several infinite families of EPFs. In the next two sections, we discuss *harmonic frames* in further detail, focusing on the case where  $\Gamma = \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

Another construction that has led to several infinite families of EPFs is the Steiner construction, which is also rooted in principles of combinatorial design theory [45]. One can construct an equiangular (K + 1, K)-frame with unimodular entries by setting the frame vectors as the columns of a  $(K + 1) \times (K + 1)$  DFT matrix with a single row removed. Such a frame has the intriguing property that the magnitude of the inner products between its vectors is equal to the magnitude of the product of any two entries of its vectors. By exploiting this, the authors were able to perform a tensor-like product with combinatorial objects called Steiner systems to generate EPFs. Similar to the cases of regular two graphs and difference sets, this result produced extensive families of EPFs because Steiner systems are well-studied [34]. Recently, a certain class of Steiner EPFs, called Kirkman EPFs, were shown to be unitary equivalent to a certain subset of harmonic EPFs [56]. In the next section, we generalize the Steiner construction to generate infinite families of equidistributed frames

We remark once more that Zauner conjectured that maximal, complex EPFs can always be obtained by the representation induced by the Weyl-Heisenberg group [96, 24]. The challenge is that a generating vector, called a *fiducial vector*, cannot be arbitrarily chosen, but must instead be carefully selected. It is believed that such vectors exist for all K as an eigenvector of a specific element of the Clifford group, which is the Heisenberg group's normalizer. Fiducial vectors have been confirmed analytically for many values between  $2 \le K \le 48$  and with high numerical precision for all  $K \le 67$  [79]. Their study remains an active topic of mathematical research [34, 7, 59, 6, 5].

We conclude this section with the following valuable tool, often referred to as the Naimark Complement, which, roughly speaking, halves the problem of studying EPFs.

**3.2.1 Theorem.** (Naimark.) If  $\mathcal{F}$  is an (N, K)-frame over  $\mathbb{F}^K$ , then  $\mathcal{F}$  is equiangular if and only if there exists an (N, N - K)-frame  $\mathcal{F}'$  over  $\mathbb{F}^{N-K}$  such that  $\mathcal{F}'$  is also equiangular.

*Proof.* Since  $\mathcal{F}$  is an (N, K)-frame, its Gram matrix G is an orthogonal projection

onto some subspace of  $\mathbb{F}^N$  and  $I_N - G$  is an orthogonal projection onto the complementary subspace, which corresponds to a class of unitarily equivalent (N, N - K)frames as described in Section 2.2.1. Since the magnitudes of the off-diagonal entries of G and  $I_N - G$  are identical, the claim follows.

For example, since neither real nor complex, equiangular (5, 2)-frames can exist due to the bounds in Theorem 3.1.2 and Theorem 3.1.3, respectively, it follows from Theorem 3.2.1 that equiangular (5, 3)-frames do not exist in these settings either. Similarly, since complex, equiangular (7, 3)-frames exist due to a difference set construction [58], taking the Naimark complement shows that complex, equiangular (7, 4)-frames must also exist.

For a more thorough account of the current knowledge regarding the existence and construction of equiangular Parseval frames, we refer to [44].

#### 3.3 Generalizations of equiangular Parseval frames

To address the issue of nonexistence of equiangular Parseval frames, this section presents two classes of equal-norm (N, K)-frames that include equiangular frames whenever they exist. Both classes are nonempty for all pairs of positive integers Kand  $N \ge K$ .

#### 3.3.1 Equidistributed frames

While studying frame potentials, it became apparent that a certain class of critical points possess what we call the *equidistributed* property. This class of frames includes many structured frames that have already appeared in the literature: equiangular Parseval frames, mutually unbiased bases, and group frames. Surprisingly, the numerical implementation of a relatively simple optimization problem based on frame potentials led to frames with special structures, including Examples 3.3.4 and 3.3.5, as well as Examples 3.3.21 and 3.3.22 further below.

**3.3.1 Definition.** Let  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j=1}^N$  be an (N, K)-frame and let G be its Gramian. The frame  $\mathcal{F}$  is called *equidistributed* if for each pair  $p, q \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , there exists a permutation  $\pi$  on  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  such that  $|G_{j,p}| = |G_{\pi(j),q}|$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ . In this case, we also say that G is equidistributed.

In other words,  $\mathcal{F}$  is equidistributed if and only if the magnitudes in any column of the Gram matrix repeat in any other column, up to a permutation of their position. For Parseval frames, equidistribution implies that all frame vectors have the same norm.

**3.3.2 Proposition.** If  $\mathcal{F}$  is an equidistributed (N, K)-frame, then  $||f_j||^2 = K/N$  for each  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

*Proof.* By assumption, for each  $p \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  there exists  $\pi$  such that  $|G_{j,p}| = |G_{\pi(j),1}|$  holds for the entries of the associated Gram matrix G for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  and thus by the Parseval identity

$$||f_p||^2 = \sum_{j=1}^N |\langle f_p, f_j \rangle|^2 = \sum_{j=1}^N |G_{j,p}|^2 = \sum_{j=1}^N |G_{\pi(j),1}|^2 = ||f_1||^2.$$

The trace condition  $\sum_{j=1}^{N} G_{j,j} = \sum_{j=1}^{N} ||f_j||^2 = K$  for the Gram matrices of Parseval frames then implies that each vector has the claimed norm.

An equidistributed frame can be interpreted as a special case of an *s*-distance set, which is an equal-norm (N, K)-frame,  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$ , for which  $s = |\{|\langle f_j, f_l\rangle| : j, l \in \mathbb{Z}_N, j \neq l\}|$ ; that is, *s* is the number of distinct magnitudes of inner products occurring between the frame vectors. These objects are interesting when *s* is small relative to  $\frac{N(N-1)}{2}$ , because they are difficult to construct and often exhibit more geometric structure. If a frame is equidistributed, then it is an *s*-distance set with  $1 \leq s \leq N - 1$ , because all possible magnitudes of inner products between its distinct vectors occur on the first row of the Gram matrix. Gerzon-like bounds for the maximal number of vectors that can be achieved for various values of *s* are provided in [37, 71], while the special case s = 2 is emphasized in the study of mutually unbiased bases [77, 54, 4], which we discuss more below.

To illustrate our definition of equidistributed frames, we provide several examples. To begin, every equiangular Parseval frame is equidistributed.

3.3.3 *Example*. Equiangular Parseval frames. Let G be the Gram matrix of an equiangular (N, K)-frame. Since the magnitudes of the entries of any column of G consist of N - 1 instances of  $C_{N,K}$  and one instance of  $\frac{K}{N}$ , G is equidistributed.

A set of *mutually unbiased bases* is union of orthonormal bases such that the modulus of the inner product between any two vectors from distinct bases is constant. Such frames share many properties with equiangular Parseval frames [78, 55]. A slightly more general class, *mutually unbiased basic sequences*, consists of frames which are unions of orthonormal sequences such that the modulus of the inner product between any two vectors from distinct sequences is constant. After an

appropriate rescaling of the vectors' norms, every mutually unbiased basic sequence is equidistributed.

3.3.4 Example. Mutually Unbiased Basic Sequences. Let N = ML and  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ be such that the matrix Q whose entries are  $Q_{j,l} = |G_{j,l}|$  is the sum of Kronecker products of the form  $Q = bI_M \otimes I_L + c(J_M - I_M) \otimes J_L$ , where b > 0,  $c \ge 0$ , the matrices  $I_M$  and  $I_L$  are the  $M \times M$  and  $L \times L$  identity matrices, and  $J_M$  and  $J_L$  are the matrices of corresponding size whose entries are all 1. Each row of G has one entry of magnitude b, L - 1 vanishing entries and (M - 1)L entries of magnitude c, so G is equidistributed. We also provide a concrete nontrivial example of such a (6, 4)-frame with M = 3 and L = 2.

Let  $\omega = e^{2\pi i/8}$ , a primitive 8-th root of unity,  $\lambda = \sqrt{\frac{1}{18}}$  and let

$$G = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{2}{3} & 0 & \lambda & i\lambda & \lambda & \lambda \\ 0 & \frac{2}{3} & i\lambda & \lambda & -\lambda & \lambda \\ \lambda & -i\lambda & \frac{2}{3} & 0 & \lambda\omega^5 & \lambda\omega^3 \\ -i\lambda & \lambda & 0 & \frac{2}{3} & \lambda\omega & \lambda\omega^3 \\ \lambda & -\lambda & \lambda\omega^3 & \lambda\omega^7 & \frac{2}{3} & 0 \\ \lambda & \lambda & \lambda\omega^5 & \lambda\omega^5 & 0 & \frac{2}{3} \end{pmatrix}$$

One can verify that  $G = G^* = G^2$  and clearly tr(G) = 4. Thus,  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{6,4}$ . Since the magnitudes of the entries of every column consist of one instance of 0, one instance of  $\frac{2}{3}$ , and four instances of  $\lambda$ , it follows that G is equidistributed.

Next, we present an example for a type of frame that generalizes mutually unbiased basic sequences and equiangular Parseval frames. We call it a *blockequiangular* Parseval frame. 3.3.5 *Example*. Block-equiangular Parseval frame. Let N = ML and  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  be such that the matrix Q whose entries are  $Q_{j,l} = |G_{j,l}|$  is the sum of Kronecker products of the form  $Q = bI_M \otimes I_L + cI_M \otimes (J_L - I_L) + d(J_M - I_M) \otimes J_L$ , where b > 0,  $c, d \ge 0$ . Each row of G has one entry of magnitude b, L - 1 entries of magnitude c, and (M - 1)L entries of magnitude d. We provide an example for the Gram matrix of such a (8, 3)-frame with M = 4 and L = 2.

Let 
$$\mu = \frac{\sqrt{7/3}}{8}$$
,  $\rho = \frac{1}{24}(-3 + 2\sqrt{3}i)$ ,  $\zeta = \arccos(\sqrt{3/7}/2)$ ,  $\lambda = \frac{1}{120}(\sqrt{21} - 24e^{-i\zeta})$ ,  
 $\nu = \frac{1}{120}(7 + (8 - 20e^{i\pi/3})e^{2i\zeta})$ ,  $\kappa = \frac{1}{120}(7 + (8 + 20e^{2i\pi/3})e^{2i\zeta})$ , then

is seen to be equidistributed by checking  $|\kappa| = \frac{1}{8}$  and  $|\rho| = |\nu| = |\lambda| = \mu$ .

3.3.6 Example. Group frames. Let  $\Gamma$  be a finite group of size  $N = |\Gamma|$  and  $\pi : \Gamma \to B(\mathcal{H})$  be an orthogonal or unitary representation of  $\Gamma$  on the real or complex K-dimensional Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ , respectively. Consider the orbit  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_g = \pi(g)f_e\}_{g\in\Gamma}$  generated by a vector  $f_e$  of norm  $||f_e|| = \sqrt{K/N}$ , indexed by the unit e of the group. If  $\mathcal{F}$  is a Parseval frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_g\}_{g\in\Gamma}$ , then  $\mathcal{F}$  is equidistributed, because  $\langle f_g, f_h \rangle = \langle \pi(h^{-1}g)f_e, f_e \rangle$  and left multiplication by  $h^{-1}$  acts as a permutation on the group elements.
To have the Parseval property, it is sufficient for the representation to be irreducible [92], but it is not necessary. For example, *cyclic* (N, K)-*frames* can be constructed with representations of  $(\mathbb{Z}_N, +)$  on  $\mathcal{H}$ , although irreducible representations of abelian groups are always of degree 1.

Consider the Discrete Fourier Transform matrix,  $D = \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}} (e^{2\pi i j l/N})_{j,l=1}^N$ . It is a rescaled matrix representation of the character table for  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  and its columns form an orthonormal basis for  $\mathbb{C}^N$ . If A is a  $K \times N$  matrix obtained by deleting any choice of N - K rows from D, then its columns form a Parseval frame for  $\mathbb{C}^K$ by Theorem 2.2.2, because the deletion of rows is isomorphically equivalent to an application of a coordinate projection to the columns of D. This process produces a harmonic frame as defined in the preceding section.

**3.3.7 Definition.** Let  $n_1, n_2, ..., n_K \in \{1, 2, ..., N\}$  be any choice of distinct integers. An (N, K)-frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$ , where  $f_j = \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}} (e^{2\pi i j n_l/N})_{l=1}^K$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , is called a cyclic (N, K)-frame generated by the sequence  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$ . When the sequence  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$  is not important, we call  $\mathcal{F}$  a cyclic frame.

If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is a cyclic frame, then it is the orbit of the vector whose entries are all  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{N}}$  under the unitary action of the representation for  $(\mathbb{Z}_N, +)$  defined by

$$j \mapsto \operatorname{diag}(e^{2\pi i j n_l/N})_{j=1}^K$$

Thus, every cyclic frame is equidistributed, and, because the construction described above works for every pair of positive integers K and N with K < N, the existence of equidistributed frames is guaranteed in the complex setting.

**3.3.8 Theorem.** For every N > K, an equidistributed (N, K)-frame over  $\mathbb{C}^K$  exists.

In the last section, we described two classes of EPFs with constructions based on combinatorial design principles: harmonic EPFs generated by difference sets and Steiner EPFs. In the upcoming example, we combine these ideas to produce infinite families of equidistributed frames. To begin, we explain the difference set construction for EPFs from [58, 95].

**3.3.9 Definition.** A  $(K, \lambda)$  -difference set for  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  is a subset of distinct elements  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\} \subset \mathbb{Z}_N$  such that every nonzero element  $x \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  can be expressed as  $x = n_j - n_l$  in exactly  $\lambda$  ways, where  $\lambda$  is a positive integer.

**3.3.10 Theorem.** (Cyclic EPFs, [58, 95].) If  $\mathcal{F}$  is a cyclic (N, K)-frame generated by the sequence  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$ , then  $\mathcal{F}$  is equiangular if and only if  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$  is a  $(K, \lambda)$  -difference set for  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  where  $\lambda = \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1}$  is a positive integer.

*Proof.* This is proved at the end of Section 3.4.2 with an approach based on the Fourier transform.  $\Box$ 

For example, the set  $\{1, 2, 4\}$  is a (3, 1)-difference set of the additive group  $\mathbb{Z}_7$ , since 1 - 2 = 6, 2 - 1 = 1, 1 - 4 = 4, 4 - 1 = 3, 2 - 4 = 5 and 4 - 2 = 2, so the cyclic frame generated by this set is equiangular.

Now we turn to Steiner systems.

**3.3.11 Definition.** Let  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  be positive integers so that  $\kappa := \frac{\alpha-1}{\beta-1}$  and  $\frac{\alpha}{\beta}\kappa$  are also positive integers. An  $\frac{\alpha\kappa}{\beta} \times \alpha$  matrix A whose entries consist entirely of zeros and ones is an  $(\alpha, \beta)$ -Steiner matrix if

1. A has exactly  $\beta$  ones in each row,

2. A has exactly  $\kappa$  ones in each column, and

3. every two distinct columns of *A* have a dot product of one.

In [45], the authors used Steiner systems to generate EPFs. Here, we generalize their approach to generate equidistributed frames

3.3.12 Example. Steiner equidistributed frames. Let A be an  $(\alpha, \beta)$ -Steiner matrix with  $\kappa := \frac{\alpha-1}{\beta-1}$  as above, let  $W^*$  be the synthesis matrix for an equiangular cyclic  $(\nu, \kappa)$ -frame C generated by a  $(\kappa, \lambda)$  -difference set, and let V be the  $\alpha\nu \times \frac{\alpha\kappa}{\beta}$  matrix whose adjoint  $V^*$  is defined as follows:

- For each *j* ∈ {1,..,α}, let *F<sub>j</sub>* be the ακ/β × ν matrix obtained by replacing each one in the *j*th column of *A* with a distinct row from *W*\* and each zero entry with a row of zeros.
- 2. Concatenate and rescale to obtain  $V^* = \frac{1}{\sqrt{\beta}} [F_1 F_2 \cdots F_{\alpha}]$ .

Since the columns of  $W^*$  are the frame vectors of  $\mathcal{C}$ , the entries of  $W^*$  are of constant magnitude  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{\nu}}$  by the definition of a cyclic frame. Using this fact along with property (1) in the definition of a Steiner matrix, it is straightforward to verify that  $V^*V = I_{\alpha\kappa/\beta}$ , so the columns of  $V^*$  form an  $(\alpha\nu, \frac{\alpha\kappa}{\beta})$ -frame  $\mathcal{F}$ , and by using this fact with property (2),  $\mathcal{F}$  is equal-norm. To see that  $\mathcal{F}$  is equidistributed, let  $j \in \{1, 2, ..., \alpha\}$ ,  $s \in \mathbb{Z}_{\nu}$  and consider the frame vector  $f_s^{(j)}$  corresponding to sth column of the block  $F_j$ . Since  $\mathcal{C}$  is equiangular, it follows that

$$|\langle f_s^{(j)}, f_t^{(j)} \rangle| = \frac{1}{\beta} C_{\nu,\kappa}$$

for all  $s \in \mathbb{Z}_{\nu}$  with  $s \neq t$ . On the other hand, by the fact that the magnitudes of the nonzero entries of  $W^*$  are  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{\nu}}$  combined with property (3) in the definition of a Steiner matrix, we have

$$|\langle f_s^{(j)}, f_t^{(l)} \rangle| = \frac{1}{\nu\beta}$$

for all  $t \in \mathbb{Z}_{\nu}$  and  $l \in \{1, 2, ..., \alpha\}$  with  $j \neq l$ . In terms of the Gramian, this gives  $\nu - 1$  instances of  $\frac{1}{\beta}C_{\nu,\kappa}$  and  $\nu(\alpha - 1)$  instances of  $\frac{1}{\nu\beta}$  occurring among the magnitudes of the off-diagonal entries of the column corresponding to the vector  $f_s^{(j)}$ . Since j and s were arbitrary, this shows that  $\mathcal{F}$  is equidistributed.

For a concrete example, let  $\omega_7 = e^{2\pi i/7}$  and let

$$W^* = \frac{1}{\sqrt{7}} \begin{pmatrix} \omega_7^{1(1)} & \omega_7^{2(1)} & \omega_7^{3(1)} & \omega_7^{4(1)} & \omega_7^{5(1)} & \omega_7^{6(1)} & \omega_7^{7(1)} \\ \omega_7^{1(2)} & \omega_7^{2(2)} & \omega_7^{3(2)} & \omega_7^{4(2)} & \omega_7^{5(2)} & \omega_7^{6(2)} & \omega_7^{7(2)} \\ \omega_7^{1(4)} & \omega_7^{2(4)} & \omega_7^{3(4)} & \omega_7^{4(4)} & \omega_7^{5(4)} & \omega_7^{6(4)} & \omega_7^{7(4)} \end{pmatrix}$$

This is the synthesis matrix for the cyclic (7,3)-frame C generated by the (3,1)difference set  $\{1,2,4\}$  described above, so C is equiangular by Theorem 3.3.10. Let

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 1 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix},$$

which is a (4,2)-Steiner matrix with  $\kappa = 3$ . If  $r_1, r_2, r_3$  denote the rows of  $W^*$  and z

denotes the  $1 \times 7$  zero matrix, then the above construction yields

$$V^* = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} r_1 & r_1 & z & z \\ r_2 & z & r_1 & z \\ r_3 & z & z & r_1 \\ z & r_2 & r_2 & z \\ z & r_3 & z & r_2 \\ z & z & r_3 & r_3 \end{pmatrix}$$

which is the synthesis matrix for an equidistributed (28, 6)-frame with 6 instances of  $\frac{1}{2}\sqrt{\frac{2}{49}}$  and 21 instances of  $\frac{1}{14}$  occuring among the magnitudes of off-diagonal entries for any choice of column from its Gram matrix.

Numerous examples of difference sets and Steiner matrices can be found in combinatorial design literature [34], so this construction generates many infinite families of equidistributed frames.

In the complex case, the Steiner EPFs introduced in [45] can be viewed as special cases of Steiner equidistributed frames. It is easy to check that  $\{1, 2, ..., \kappa\}$ always forms a  $(\kappa, \kappa - 1)$ -difference set for  $\mathbb{Z}_{\kappa+1}$  and the cyclic EPF generated by this sequence has the equiangular constant  $C_{\kappa+1,\kappa} = \frac{1}{\kappa+1}$ . In light of this, if the equiangular cyclic frame C in Example 3.3.12 is generated by this sequence, then  $\mathcal{F}$ is a Steiner EPF.

As a final example, tensor products of equidistributed frames are again equidistributed.

3.3.13 Example. Tensor Products of Equidistributed Frames. Let  $1 \le K_1 < N_1$  and  $1 \le K_2 < N_2$  be integers, let  $G_1 \in \mathcal{M}_{N_1,K_1}$  and  $G_2 \in \mathcal{M}_{N_2,K_2}$  be equidistributed, and

consider the Kronecker product  $G = G_1 \otimes G_2$ . Then G is an  $N_1N_2 \times N_1N_2$  Hermitian matrix such that  $G^2 = (G_1 \otimes G_2)^2 = G_1^2 \otimes G_2^2 = G_1 \otimes G_2 = G$ , so it is an orthogonal projection. Furthermore,  $G_{j,j} = \frac{K_1K_2}{N_1N_2}$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_{N_1N_2}$ , so  $\operatorname{tr}(G) = K_1K_2$ . Therefore,  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N_1N_2,K_1K_2}$ . Now let  $p, q \in \mathbb{Z}_{N_1N_2}$  with  $p = p_1N_1 + p_2$  and  $q = q_1N_1 + q_2$ , and let  $Q, Q_1$ , and  $Q_2$  denote the matrices whose entries are the absolute values of the entries of  $G, G_1$ , and  $G_2$ , respectively. Since  $G_1$  and  $G_2$  are equidistributed, row p of Q is of the form

$$\rho_p = ((Q_1)_{p_1,1}X (Q_1)_{p_1,2}X \cdots (Q_1)_{p_1,N_1}X),$$

where X is row  $p_2$  of  $Q_2$  and row q of Q is of the form

$$\rho_q = ((Q_1)_{q_1,1}Y \quad (Q_1)_{q_1,2}Y \quad \cdots \quad (Q_1)_{q_1,N_1}Y),$$

where Y is row  $q_2$  of  $Q_2$ . Since  $G_1$  and  $G_2$  are equidistributed, there is  $\pi_1$  such that  $|(Q_1)_{q_1,j}| = |(Q_1)_{q_2,\pi_1(j)}|$  for each  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_{N_1}$  and similarly, the magnitudes of the entries in Y are obtained from those in X by applying a permutation  $\pi_2$  to the indices. Thus, the magnitudes of the entries of  $\rho_q$  are a permutation of those of  $\rho_p$ , so G is equidisributed.

In analogy to the Naimark complement for EPFs, a similar duality holds for equidistributed frames.

**3.3.14 Proposition.** (Naimark complement for equidistributed frames.) If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$ is an (N, K)-frame over  $\mathbb{F}^K$ , then  $\mathcal{F}$  is equidistributed if and only if there exists an equidistributed (N, N - K)-frame  $\mathcal{F}' = \{f'_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  over  $\mathbb{F}^{N-K}$  which satisfies

$$|\langle f_1, f_j \rangle| = |\langle f'_1, f'_j \rangle|$$
 for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

To conclude this section, we characterize equidistributed frames in terms of families of sums of exponentials. This result is fundamental to the classification of critical points of the combined potential,  $\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}$ , in Theorem 6.3.16. To prepare this, we introduce the notion of a frame being  $\alpha$ -equipartitioned.

**3.3.15 Definition.** Let  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j=1}^N$  be an (N, K)-frame and fix  $\alpha \in (0, \infty)$ . For any  $x \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , define  $A_x^{\alpha} := \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} e^{\alpha |\langle f_j, f_x \rangle|^2}$ . If  $A_x^{\alpha} = A_y^{\alpha}$  for all  $x, y \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , then we say that  $\mathcal{F}$  is  $\alpha$ -equipartitioned. If G is the Gram matrix of  $\mathcal{F}$ , then we also say that G is  $\alpha$ -equipartitioned.

**3.3.16 Proposition.** Let  $G = (G_{j,l})_{j,l=1}^N$  be the Gramian of an (N, K)-frame  $\mathcal{F}$ , and let  $I \subseteq (0, \infty)$  be any open interval, then G is equidistributed if and only G is  $\alpha$ -equipartitioned for all  $\alpha \in I$ .

*Proof.* If *G* is equidistributed, the magnitudes of every column are the same as those of any other column, up to permutation. Thus, by definition of  $\alpha$ -equipartitioning, it is trivial to verify that then *G* is  $\alpha$ -equipartitioned for all  $\alpha \in I$ .

Conversely, consider for each  $x \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  the function  $f_x : (0,\infty) \to \mathbb{R} : \alpha \mapsto \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} e^{\alpha |G_{x,j}|^2}$ . Let  $x, y \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  be arbitrary. If  $f_x(\alpha) = f_y(\alpha)$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}$  then since  $f_x$  and  $f_y$  are both analytic functions which agree on an open interval, it follows by the principle of analytic continuation that they must agree on all of  $(0,\infty)$ . In particular, this means that  $\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} e^{\alpha |G_{x,j}|^2} = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} e^{\alpha |G_{y,j}|^2}$  for all  $\alpha \in (0,\infty)$ . Thus,

$$\lim_{\alpha \to \infty} \frac{1}{\alpha} \log \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} e^{\alpha |G_{x,j}|^2} \right) = \lim_{\alpha \to \infty} \frac{1}{\alpha} \log \left( \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} e^{\alpha |G_{y,j}|^2} \right) \,.$$

If the maximum magnitude in row x is not equal to the maximum magnitude of row y, then this equation cannot hold. Similarly, if these maximal magnitudes did not occur with the same multiplicity in each column, then again the equation would not be possible. Thus, we can remove the index sets  $M_x$  and  $M_y$  corresponding to the maximal magnitudes in rows x and y from the sum in the definition of  $f_x$  and  $f_y$  to obtain the new identity

$$\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N \setminus M_x} e^{\alpha |G_{x,j}|^2} = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N \setminus M_y} e^{\alpha |G_{y,j}|^2}$$

for all  $\alpha \in (0, \infty)$ . Repeating the procedure of isolating the strongest growth rate shows that every possible magnitude that appears in row x must agree in multiplicity with every possible magnitude that appears in row y. In other words, the magnitudes in row x are just a permutation of those in row y. Since x and y were arbitrary, we conclude that G is equidistributed.

#### 3.3.2 Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames

In [86], the authors coined the term *Grassmannian frame* to describe a frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  over  $\mathbb{R}^K$  which minimizes the maximal magnitude among inner products between distinct frame vectors subject to  $||f_j|| = 1$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ . Although EPFs do not exist for all choices of K and  $N \ge K$ , a compactness argument shows that this class of frames is a useful generalization which is never empty. This section concerns an alternative class of frames: those which optimize this objective function with the additional constraint of Parsevality. Because there are non-equiangular solutions to both programs which coincide, we digress momentarily to discuss the first case and its relationship to the line packing problem.

The origin of the term *Grasmannian frame* is attributed to the problem of packing points into the *Grassmannian space*  $\mathcal{G}(K, L)$ , which is the compact Riemannian manifold consisting of all *L*-dimensional subspaces in  $\mathbb{R}^{K}$  [68].

3.3.17 Problem. Given  $N, K, M \in \mathbb{N}$  with  $K \ge M$  and a continuous metric d defined on  $\mathcal{G}(K, L)$ , how can one arrange a set of N subspaces  $\{S_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{Z}_N}$  in  $\mathbb{R}^K$  so that it maximizes

$$\min_{j,l\in\mathbb{Z}_N, j\neq l} d(S_j, S_l)?$$

The compactness of  $\mathcal{G}(K, L)$  and continuity of this objective function show that a maximizer for this problem, called a *Grassmannian packing*, always exists, so the problem is well-defined. In their landmark paper [35], Conway, Hardin, and Sloane chose this metric to be the chordal distance defined by

$$d_c(S,T) = \sqrt{\sin^2 \theta_1 + \dots + \sin^2 \theta_L},$$

where  $\{\theta_j\}_{j=1}^N$  are the principal angles between the subspaces S and T. By associating the subspaces in  $\mathbb{R}^K$  to their corresponding orthogonal projection matrices, they embedded the metric space  $(\mathcal{G}(K, L), d_c)$  into a Euclidean sphere.

**3.3.18 Theorem.** (Spherical Embedding, [35].) The map

$$S \mapsto \tilde{P}_S = P_S - \frac{L}{K} I_K$$

is an isometric embedding of  $\mathcal{G}(K, L)$  into the sphere of radius  $\sqrt{L/2}$  in  $\mathbb{R}^D$  with  $D = \frac{K(K+1)}{2} - 1$ , where  $P_S$  denotes the orthogonal projection onto the subspace  $S \in \mathcal{G}(K, L)$ and  $d_c(S, T) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} ||P_S - P_T||_2$ .

*Proof.* Suppose  $L \leq K/2$ .

By the requirements of symmetricity and that the trace is L for any matrix which projects orthogonally onto an element of  $\mathcal{G}(K, L)$ , it follows by dimension counting that span{ $\tilde{P}_S \in M_K(\mathbb{R}) : P_S$  projects orthogonally onto  $S \in \mathcal{G}(K, L)$ } and  $\mathbb{R}^D$  are isomorphic as vector spaces. Since every such orthogonal projection is the Gram matrix for a (K, L)-frame, it follows from Parsevality that  $\|\tilde{P}_S\|_2^2 = \frac{L(K-L)}{K}$  for all  $S \in \mathcal{G}(K, L)$ . Therefore, by the equality of the  $L^2$ -norm and the Hilbert-Schmidt norm on  $M_K(\mathbb{C})$ , it is sufficient to show that  $d_c(S,T) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \|P_S - P_T\|_{H.S.}$  for all  $S, T \in \mathcal{G}(K, L)$ .

Let  $S, T \in \mathcal{G}(K, L)$  with principal angles  $\{\theta_j\}_{j=1}^L$ . With an appropriate choice of basis, we can assume S is spanned by the columns of the matrix  $A_S = (e_j)_{j=1}^L$ , where  $\{e_k = (\delta_{j,k})_{j=1}^K\}_{k=1}^K$  is the canonical basis for  $\mathbb{R}^K$ . Furthermore, after transformation by an appropriate orthogonal operator, we may assume that T is spanned by the columns of the matrix  $A_T = (\cos \theta_j e_j + \sin \theta_j e_{j+L})_{j=1}^L$ . Because the columns of  $A_S$  and  $A_T$  are orthonormal bases for S and T, respectively, their corresponding orthogonal projections are diagonal matrices given by  $P_S = A_S A_S^* = \text{diag} (1_L(j))_{j=1}^K$ and  $P_T = A_T A_T^* = \text{diag} (1_L(j) \cos^2 \theta_j))_{j=1}^K$ , where  $1_L$  is the indicator function on the set  $\{1, 2, \dots, L\}$ . In particular,  $\text{tr}(P_S P_T) = \sum_{j=1}^L \cos^2 \theta_j$ , so

$$d_c(S,T)^2 = \sum_{j=1}^L \sin^2 \theta_j$$
$$= L - \sum_{j=1}^L \cos^2 \theta_j$$
$$= L - \operatorname{tr}(P_S P_T)$$
$$= \frac{1}{2} \|P_S - P_T\|_{H.S.}^2$$

This proves the claim for  $L \le K/2$ . The case L > K/2 follows by noting that the elements of G(K, L) are just the orthogonal complements of elements in G(K, K - L).

This result allowed the authors of [35] to extrapolate an upper bound on the minimal positive distance between the subspaces of a packing from Rankin's results on spherical caps [74]. A spherical cap centered at x with angle  $\theta$  is defined by  $C_x(\theta) = \{y \in \mathbb{R}^D : ||y||_2 = 1, \arccos(\langle x, y \rangle) < \theta\}$  and a  $\theta$ -packing is a set of points  $\{x_1, ..., x_t\}$  on the unit sphere in  $\mathbb{R}^D$  such that  $C_{x_j}(\theta) \cap C_{x_l}(\theta) = \emptyset$  for all  $j \neq l$ . In particular, if given a Grassmannian packing with a sufficiently large number of subspaces, then, after embedding it into the sphere, the minimal distance between distinct vertices on a regular orthoplex, which is a generalization of the octahedron to higher dimensions given by the unit ball induced by the  $l^1$  norm.

**3.3.19 Theorem.** (Orthoplex Bound, [74, 35].) Let  $N > \frac{K(K+1)}{2}$ . If  $\{S_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \subset \mathcal{G}(K, L)$  is a Grassmannian packing, then

$$\min_{j,l\in\mathbb{Z}_N, j\neq l} d_c(S_j, S_l)^2 \le \frac{L(K-L)}{K} \text{ for all } j, l\in\mathbb{Z}_N,$$
(3.2)

and equality occurs if the N points correspond to a subset of the (K-1)(K+2) vertices of a regular orthoplex.

*Proof.* By Theorem 3.3.18, we can identify  $\{S_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  with points  $\{x'_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  on the sphere with radius  $\sqrt{\frac{L(K-L)}{K}}$  centered at the origin in  $\mathbb{R}^D$ , where  $D = \frac{K(K+1)}{2} - 1$ , and we have

$$d_c(S_j, S_l)^2 = \frac{1}{2} \|x'_j - x'_l\|_2^2 = \frac{L(K - L)}{K} (1 - \cos \phi_{j,l}),$$
(3.3)

where  $0 \le \phi_{j,l} \le \pi$  is the angle between  $x'_j$  and  $x'_l$ .

Thus, (3.2) is equivalent to showing  $\min_{j,l\in\mathbb{Z}_N, j\neq l}(1-\cos\phi_{j,l}) \leq 1$ , which is equivalent to showing

$$\phi_{\min} := \min_{j,l \in \mathbb{Z}_N, j \neq l} \phi_{j,l} \le \frac{\pi}{2},\tag{3.4}$$

and because the angles between the vectors  $\{x'_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{Z}_N}$  do not depend on their lengths, we re-identify them by their corresponding unit vectors  $\{x_j = \sqrt{\frac{K}{L(K-L)}}x'_j : j \in \mathbb{Z}_N\}$ . Since these points correspond to a Grassmannian packing,  $\phi_{min}$  is maximal. Therefore, after observing that two arbitrary but distinct caps  $C_{x_j}(\theta)$  and  $C_{x_l}(\theta)$  are disjoint if and only if  $\phi_{min} \geq 2\theta$ , we see that (3.4) and hence (3.2) will follow if we can show that  $\theta = \frac{\pi}{4}$  is the maximal value for which N points can form a  $\theta$ -packing on unit sphere in  $\mathbb{R}^D$ .

To prove this, let  $D \in \mathbb{N}$  with D > 1 and define  $N_D(\theta)$  to be the maximum number of points that can form a  $\theta$ -packing on the unit sphere in  $\mathbb{R}^D$ . Because  $N_D(\theta)$  is clearly non-increasing in  $\theta$ , (3.2) will follow by verifying the claim that  $N_D(\theta) \leq D + 1$  for all  $\theta > \frac{\pi}{4}$ .

To prove this, let  $\theta > \frac{\pi}{4}$  and induct on D. We have  $N_2(\theta) \leq 3$ , so suppose  $N_{D-1}(\theta) \leq D$  and, by way of contradiction, suppose there exists a  $\theta$ -packing consisting of D + 2 points  $x_1, x_2, ..., x_{D+2}$  on the unit sphere in  $\mathbb{R}^D$ . With no loss in generality, we can assume that that  $x_{D+2} = e_D$ , which implies

$$x_j(D) = \langle x_j, x_{D+2} \rangle = \cos \phi_{j,D+2} \le \cos 2\theta < 0, \text{ for all } j \in \{1, 2, ..., D+1\},$$
 (3.5)

where  $x_j(l) = \langle x_j, e_l \rangle$  denotes the *l*th coordinate of  $x_j$ . None of the remaining points

can be antipodal to  $x_{D+2}$ , for if  $x_a = -e_D$  for some  $1 \le a \le D+1$ , then

$$x_j(D) = -\langle x_j, x_a \rangle = -\cos \phi_{j,a} \ge \cos 2\theta > 0$$
, for all  $j \in \{1, 2, ..., D+1\}$  with  $j \ne a$ ,

which contradicts (3.5). Therefore,

$$-1 < x_j(D) < 0 \text{ for all } j \in \{1, 2, ..., D+1\}.$$
(3.6)

Next, define D + 1 points  $y_1, ..., y_{D+1}$  on the unit sphere in  $\mathbb{R}^{D-1}$  by deleting the Dth coordinates of  $x_1, x_2, ..., x_{D+1}$  and normalizing; that is, let

$$y_j(l) = \frac{1}{\lambda_j} x_j(l)$$
, for  $l \in \{1, 2, ..., D-1\}$  and  $j \in \{1, 2, ..., D+1\}$ ,

where

$$\lambda_j = \sqrt{\sum_{l=1}^{D-1} (x_j(l))^2} = \sqrt{1 - (x_j(D))^2},$$

which is well-defined since  $0 < \lambda_j$  by (3.6).

Next, fix  $j, l \in \{1, ..., D + 1\}$  with  $j \neq l$  and observe that

$$\cos \phi'_{j,l} = \langle y_j, y_l \rangle$$
$$= \frac{1}{\lambda_j \lambda_l} (\langle x_j, x_l \rangle - x_j(D) x_l(D))$$
$$\leq \frac{1}{\lambda_j \lambda_l} (\cos 2\theta - \cos^2 2\theta)$$
$$\leq \psi,$$

where  $\psi = \frac{1}{\lambda_j \lambda_l} \frac{\cos 2\theta}{1 + \cos 2\theta}$  and  $\phi'_{j,l}$  denotes the angle between  $y_j$  and  $y_l$ .

Because  $\theta > \frac{\pi}{4}$ , it follows that

$$-1 \le \langle y_j, y_l \rangle \le \psi < 0,$$

which implies

$$\varphi := \frac{\arccos(\psi)}{2} \in \left(\frac{\pi}{4}, \frac{\pi}{2}\right].$$

Thus,

$$\cos \phi'_{j,l} \leq \cos 2\varphi$$
 for all  $j, l \in \{1, 2, ..., D+1\}$  with  $j \neq l$ ,

which contradicts the induction hypothesis, since  $y_1, ..., y_{D+1}$  form a  $\psi$ -packing on the unit sphere in  $\mathbb{R}^{D-1}$ . Therefore,  $N_D(\theta) \leq D+1$  and the claim follows.

To see that equality in (3.2) can be achieved whenever the embedded points correspond to a regular orthoplex, let  $V = \{\pm e_j : j \in \{1, 2, ..., D\}\}$ . This set of 2D points corresponds to the vertices of a regular orthoplex, and it is straightforward to verify that V forms a  $\frac{\pi}{4}$ -packing. The claim follows since removing points from this set will not affect the  $\frac{\pi}{4}$ -packing property.

In the case L = 1, the chordal distance becomes  $d_c(S,T) = \sin \theta_1$ , so the problem simplifies to maximizing the smallest (acute) angle between any pair of lines through the origin in  $\mathbb{R}^K$ . If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is a set of unit vectors that generates a set of N 1-dimensional subspaces in  $\mathbb{R}^K$ , then the Pythagorean theorem and Equation 3.1 show that maximizing the smallest angles between these lines is equivalent to minimizing the maximal magnitude of inner products between elements of  $\mathcal{F}$ . Because an optimal line packing will obviously span  $\mathbb{R}^K$  whenever  $N \geq K$ , it follows that the set  $\mathcal{F}$  is a frame in this case. Thus, the packing problem for  $\mathcal{G}(K, 1)$  with  $N \ge K$  is equivalent to the problem of locating Grassmanian frames consisting of N vectors over  $\mathbb{R}^{K}$ , so their existence and the orthoplex bound discussed above carry over.

Next, we consider a modified version of Grassmannian frames, which are optimizers for this problem when the additional restriction of Parsevality is imposed. Once again, we express this property in terms of the corresponding Gram matrices. **3.3.20 Definition.** Given the Gram matrix  $G = (G_{j,l})_{j,l=1}^N$  of a frame consisting of N vectors over  $\mathbb{F}^K$ , define its *worst-case coherence* as

$$\mu(G) = \max_{j,l \in \mathbb{Z}_N, j \neq l} |G_{j,l}|.$$

A frame  $\mathcal{F}$  is called a *Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame* if it is an equalnorm (N, K)-frame and its Gram matrix G satisfies

$$\mu(G) = \min_{G' \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}} \mu(G') \,,$$

where  $\Omega_{N,K}$  denotes the set of Gram matrices corresponding to equal-norm frames  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j=1}^N$  over  $\mathbb{F}^K$  with  $||f_j||^2 = K/N$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

An argument similar to the proof of Proposition 2.2.7 shows that  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$ , the set of Gram matrices belonging to equal-norm (N, K)-frames, is compact, and it is nonempty, as shown in [32]. By the continuity of the maximal off-diagonal magnitude, minimizers always exist over this restricted space.

Since EPFs achieve the Welch bound, it follows from Theorem 3.1.4 that Grassmannian frames, Grassmanian equal-norm Parseval frames and EPFs are identical for all settings in which equiangular (N, K)-frames exist. More generally, the set containment  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K} \subset \Omega_{N,K}$  implies that a tight frame which is a Grassmannian frame is, after an appropriate rescaling of the vector norms, a Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame. To demonstrate that this new definition is not redundant, we note that examples of Grassmanian frames which are not tight are provided in [16].

In [53], Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames are shown to be the optimal frames when frames are used as analog codes and up to two frame coefficients are erased in the course of a transmission. Based on the numerical construction of optimal frames for  $\mathbb{R}^3$ , they did not seem to have a simple geometric structure, apart from the case of equiangular Parseval frames. Nevertheless, it is intriguing that there are other dimensions for which we can find Grassmanian equal-norm Parseval frames that are not equiangular, but equidistributed. We provide examples for the case where  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ .

3.3.21 *Example*. Let K = 2, N > 3, and consider the (N, 2)-frame with analysis operator V whose frame vectors are given by the columns of the synthesis matrix,

$$V^* = \sqrt{\frac{2}{N}} \left( \left( \begin{array}{c} \cos(\pi j/N) \\ \sin(\pi j/N) \end{array} \right) \right)_{j=1}^N$$

This frame is easily verified to be a nonequiangular and Parseval, but it is equidistributed because it is a group frame induced by unitary action under  $(\mathbb{Z}_N)$ . Furthermore, as shown in [16], this frame is a Grassmannian frame after scaling the frame vectors to unit length, so it must also be a Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame.

3.3.22 *Example*. Let K = 4 and N = 12. Consider the (12, 4)-frame  $\mathcal{F}$  with analysis operator V whose vectors are given by the columns of the following synthesis

matrix.

where  $a = \frac{1}{2\sqrt{3}}$ . This is an equal-norm sequence of vectors which can be grouped into 3 sets of 4 orthogonal vectors, thus it is straightforward to verify that this is a Parseval frame for  $\mathbb{R}^4$ . In addition, inspecting inner products between the vectors shows that they form, up to an overall scaling of the norms, a mutually unbiased basis. Thus  $\mathcal{F}$  is equidistributed, as in Example 3.3.4. To see that this is a Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame, we show that it corresponds to an optimal line packing. The absolute values of the sines of all possible angles between frame vectors belong to the set  $\{1, \sqrt{3}/2\}$ . By the orthoplex bound in Theorem 3.3.19,  $\sqrt{3}/2$ is indeed the largest possible value that the sine of the smallest angle can achieve. Therefore, these vectors are spanned by the lines of an optimal packing in  $\mathcal{G}(4, 1)$ , so they form a Grassmannian frame. As with the previous example, because  $\mathcal{F}$  is a Parseval frame which is simultaneously a Grassmannian frame, we conclude that is also a Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame.

# 3.4 Equiangular Parseval frames and modulation operators

Although it is not central to the main results of this thesis, this section presents results involving the modulation operators of frames (see Definition 3.4.4), which is an approach based on the Fourier transform. In [11], the authors used modulation operators to prove that the maximal number of of mutually unbiased bases that can exist in  $\mathbb{F}^{K}$  is K + 1. In our case, we provide characterizations of EPFs and equiangular cyclic frames.

Given any frame, one can associate it to the discrete, operator-valued function that maps the indices of the frame vectors to their corresponding rank one Hermitian matrices.

**3.4.1 Definition.** The *operator-valued map* of a frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  consisting of N vectors over  $\mathbb{F}^K$  is the map

$$\Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}: \mathbb{Z}_N \to \mathbb{F}^{K \times K}: j \mapsto f_j \otimes f_j^*.$$

An advantage of thinking of a frame in terms of its operator-valued map is that, by using the cyclicity of the trace function, the magnitudes of the inner products between frame vectors of  $\mathcal{F}$  are encoded in the Hilbert Schmidt inner products between values of  $\Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}$  by

$$\langle \Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}(j), \Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}(l) \rangle \rangle_{H.S.} = \operatorname{tr}(f_j f_j^* f_l f_l^*) = \operatorname{tr}(f_j^* f_l f_l^* f_j) = |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2.$$

In a similar fashion, the results of this section rely on inspecting the Hilbert Schmidt

inner products between the values of  $\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}$ , the Fourier transform of  $\Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}$ . In order to formally define the Fourier transform of such a function, we consider the larger space of functions

$$\mathcal{L}_{N,K} := \{ \Lambda : \mathbb{Z}_N \to \mathbb{F}^{K \times K} \},\$$

which is a vector space under point-wise addition and scalar multiplication, and equip it with the inner product  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathcal{L}}$  defined by

$$\langle \Lambda_1, \Lambda_2 \rangle_{\mathcal{L}} = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \langle \Lambda_1(j), \Lambda_2(j) \rangle_{HS}.$$

Because the set  $\{\Lambda_{a,b,c} : j \mapsto \delta_{j,c} E_{a,b} : l \in \mathbb{Z}_N, a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_K\}$  forms an orthonormal basis for  $\mathcal{L}_{N,K}$ , it is finite-dimensional, so we may regard it as a Hilbert space with respect to the norm induced by  $\langle \cdot, \cdot \rangle_{\mathcal{L}}$ .

**3.4.2 Definition.** The Fourier transform on  $\mathcal{L}_{N,K}$  is the linear map

$$\mathcal{T}_{F.T.}: \mathcal{L}_{N,K} \to \mathcal{L}_{N,K}: \Lambda \mapsto \hat{\Lambda},$$

where  $\hat{\Lambda}$  is defined by

$$\hat{\Lambda}(\xi) := \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{j\xi} \Lambda(j)$$

and  $\omega_N$  is the primitive *N*th root of unity,  $e^{2\pi i/N}$ .

As is customary, when given  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_{N,K}$ , we denote  $\mathcal{T}_{F,T}\Lambda$  as  $\hat{\Lambda}$  and refer to it as the *Fourier transform of*  $\Lambda$ .

We recall the familiar Fourier inversion formula.

**3.4.3 Theorem.** The map  $T_{F.T.}$  is invertible and its inverse is given by the formula

 $\mathcal{T}_{F.T.}^{-1}\widehat{\Lambda} = \Lambda$ , where

$$\Lambda(j) = \frac{1}{N} \sum_{\xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{-j\xi} \widehat{\Lambda}(\xi)$$

for any  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_{N,K}$  and  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ . In particular,  $\Lambda(j) = \frac{1}{N}\widehat{\widehat{\Lambda}}(-j)$  for every  $\Lambda \in \mathcal{L}_{N,K}$  and  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

**3.4.4 Definition.** If  $\Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}$  is the operator-valued map for a frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  over  $\mathbb{F}^K$  and  $\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}$  is its Fourier transform, then the operator  $\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)$  is called the  $\xi$ th modulation operator of  $\mathcal{F}$ , for each  $\xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

For convenience, we record two formulae which relate the inner products between the vectors of a frame,  $\mathcal{F}$ , and Hilbert Schmidt inner products between its modulation operators in the following lemma.

**3.4.5 Lemma.** If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is any frame consisting of N vectors over  $\mathbb{F}^K$ , then

1. 
$$N^2 |\langle f_a, f_b \rangle|^2 = \sum_{\xi, \eta \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{b\eta - a\xi} \langle \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi), \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\eta) \rangle$$
 for all  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .  
2.  $\langle \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi), \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\zeta) \rangle_{H.S.} = \sum_{j,l \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{j\xi - l\zeta} |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2$  for all  $\xi, \zeta \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

*Proof.* To see the first formula, let  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  and apply the Fourier inversion formula to obtain

$$N^{2}|\langle f_{a}, f_{b}\rangle|^{2} = N^{2}\langle\Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}(a), \Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}(b)\rangle_{H.S.}$$
$$= N^{2}\langle\frac{1}{N}\sum_{\xi\in\mathbb{Z}_{N}}\omega_{N}^{-a\xi}\widehat{\Lambda}(\xi), \frac{1}{N}\sum_{\eta\in\mathbb{Z}_{N}}\omega_{N}^{-b\eta}\widehat{\Lambda}(\eta)\rangle_{H.S.}$$
$$= \sum_{\xi,\eta\in\mathbb{Z}_{N}}\omega_{N}^{b\eta-a\xi}\langle\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi), \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\eta)\rangle.$$

To see the second formula, let  $\xi, \zeta \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , then

$$\begin{split} \langle \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi), \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\zeta) \rangle_{H.S.} &= \operatorname{tr}(\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{j\xi} \Lambda(j) \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{-l\zeta} \Lambda(l)) \\ &= \sum_{j,l \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{j\xi - l\zeta} \operatorname{tr}(\Lambda(j) \Lambda(l)) \\ &= \sum_{j,l \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{j\xi - l\zeta} |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2. \end{split}$$

### 3.4.1 A characterization of equiangular Parseval frames

In this section, we characterize EPFs in terms of their modulation operators. We begin by characterizing Parseval frames with a simple lemma.

**3.4.6 Lemma.** A frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  over  $\mathbb{F}^K$  is a Parseval frame if and only if  $\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0) = I_K$ .

*Proof.* This follows by realizing that  $\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0)$  is the frame operator for  $\mathcal{F}$ , so it is equal to the identity operator if and only if  $\mathcal{F}$  is an (N, K)-frame.

Next, we provide a necessary condition which fully describes the Hilbert Schmidt inner products between the modulation operators of an EPF.

**3.4.7 Proposition.** If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an equiangular (N, K)-frame, then the following hold:

1. 
$$\langle \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi), \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\zeta) \rangle_{H.S.} = 0$$
 for every  $\xi, \zeta \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  with  $l \neq j$ ,  
2.  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)\|_{H.S.}^2 = \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1}$  for  $\xi \in \{1, 2, ..., N-1\}$  and  
3.  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0)\|_{H.S.}^2 = K.$ 

*Proof.* Given  $\xi, \zeta \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  with  $\xi \neq 0$  or  $\zeta \neq 0$ , we have

$$\langle \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi), \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\zeta) \rangle_{H.S.} = \sum_{j,l \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{j\xi - l\zeta} |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2$$

by Lemma 3.4.5. Since  $\mathcal{F}$  is equiangular and Parseval, we have  $||f_j||^2 = \frac{K^2}{N^2}$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  and  $|\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2 = C_{N,K}^2$  for  $j \neq l$ . Splitting the sum above according to these factors yields

$$\sum_{j,l\in\mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{j\xi-l\zeta} |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2 = C_{N,K}^2 \sum_{j,l\in\mathbb{Z}_N, j\neq l} \omega_N^{j\xi-l\zeta} + \frac{K^2}{N^2} \sum_{q\in\mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{q(\xi-\zeta)}$$
$$= C_{N,K}^2 \sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{j\zeta} \sum_{l\in\mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{-l\xi} - C_{N,K}^2 \sum_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{p(\xi-\zeta)} + \frac{K^2}{N^2} \sum_{q\in\mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{q(\xi-\zeta)}$$
$$= 0 - C_{N,K}^2 \sum_{p\in\mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{p(\xi-\zeta)} + \frac{K^2}{N^2} \sum_{q\in\mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{q(\xi-\zeta)},$$

where the first term vanishes due to the summation of consecutive powers of a root of unity. If  $\xi \neq \zeta$ , then the remaining two terms vanish for the same reason, so  $\langle \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi), \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\zeta) \rangle_{H.S.} = 0$ . If  $\xi = \zeta \in \{1, 2, ..., N-1\}$ , then the remaining terms can be rewritten to yield

$$-C_{N,K}^{2} \sum_{p \in \mathbb{Z}_{N}} \omega_{N}^{p(\xi-\xi)} + \frac{K^{2}}{N^{2}} \sum_{q \in \mathbb{Z}_{N}} \omega_{N}^{q(\xi-\xi)} = -C_{N,K}^{2} N + \frac{K^{2}}{N^{2}} N$$
$$= -\frac{K(N-K)}{N^{2}(N-1)} N + \frac{K^{2}}{N^{2}} N$$
$$= \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1},$$

so that the value of  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)\|_{H.S.}^2$  is as claimed. Finally, by Lemma 3.4.6, we have  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0)\|_{H.S.}^2 = K.$ 

As a corollary, we know the dimension of the subspace spanned by the modulation operators.

**3.4.8 Corollary.** If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an equiangular (N, K)-frame, then

$$\dim(\operatorname{span}\{\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi):\xi\in\mathbb{Z}_N\})=N.$$

*Proof.* This follows immediately from Proposition 3.4.7.

Because  $\dim(\mathbb{C}^{K \times K}) \leq K^2$ , this provides an alternative proof for the maximal number of equiangular lines that can be packed into  $\mathbb{C}^K$ .

**3.4.9 Corollary.** If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an equiangular (N, K)-frame for  $\mathbb{C}^K$ , then  $N \leq K^2$ .

Finally, we show that the necessary conditions of Proposition 3.4.7 are also sufficient.

**3.4.10 Theorem.** If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an (N, K)-frame, then  $\mathcal{F}$  is equiangular if and only if  $\{\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)\}_{\xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  forms an orthogonal set with respect to the Hilbert Schmidt inner product and  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)\|_{H.S.}^2 = \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1}$  for  $\xi \in \{1, 2, ..., N-1\}$ .

*Proof.* The sufficiency of equiangularity in this statement follows from Proposition 3.4.7. To see necessity, suppose that  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)\|_{HS}^2 = \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1}$  for all  $\xi \in \{1, 2, ..., N-1\}$  and let  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  with  $a \neq b$ . By the first formula in Lemma 3.4.5 and the fact

that  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(N)\|^2 = K$  from Lemma 3.4.6, we have

$$N^{2}|\langle f_{a}, f_{b} \rangle|^{2} = \sum_{\xi=1}^{N} \omega_{N}^{2\pi i\xi(b-a)/N} \|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)\|^{2}$$
$$= \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1} \sum_{\xi=1}^{N} e^{2\pi i\xi(b-a)/N} + K - \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1}$$
$$= \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1} \sum_{\xi=1}^{N} e^{2\pi i\xi(b-a)/N} + \frac{K(N-K)}{N-1}.$$

The first term vanishes due the summation of consecutive powers of roots of unity; therefore, after dividing both sides by  $N^2$ , we obtain

$$|\langle f_a, f_b \rangle|^2 = \frac{K(N-K)}{N^2(N-1)} = C_{N,K}^2$$

as desired.

_	_	_	
-	-	-	

As a corollary to Theorem 3.4.10, we have a characterization of maximal complex EPFs.

**3.4.11 Corollary.** If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an (N, K)-frame for  $\mathbb{C}^K$  with  $N = K^2$ , then  $\mathcal{F}$  is equiangular if and only if the set

$$\mathcal{B} = \left\{ \frac{1}{\sqrt{K}} \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0) \right\} \bigcup \left\{ \sqrt{\frac{N-1}{K(K-1)}} \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi) \right\}_{\xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N, \xi \neq 0}$$

forms an orthonormal basis for  $\mathbb{C}^{K \times K}$  with respect to the Hilbert Schmidt inner product.

*Proof.* Since the dimension of  $\mathbb{C}^{K \times K}$  is  $K^2$ ,  $\mathcal{B}$  is an orthogonal basis by Theorem 3.4.10. The unity of the norms for  $\sqrt{\frac{N-1}{K(K-1)}}\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)$  with  $\xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N, \xi \neq 0$  also follows from Theorem 3.4.10 and that  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{K}}\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0)$  is unit norm follows from Lemma 3.4.6.

#### 3.4.2 Modulation operators of cyclic frames

In Section 6.3, we saw how the authors of [58, 95] characterized equiangular cyclic (N, K)-frames with difference sets. In this section, we reprove this result with modulation operators. We begin by recording a basic fact about the inner products between a cyclic frame's vectors.

**3.4.12 Lemma.** If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is a cyclic (N, K)-frame, then

$$|\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2 = |\langle f_0, f_{l-j} \rangle|^2$$

for all  $j, l \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

*Proof.* Since  $\mathcal{F}$  is a cyclic frame, it is the orbit of the vector  $f_0$  under the action of some unitary representation  $\pi$  of the additive group  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  acting on  $\mathbb{C}^K$ , so

$$|\langle f_{j}, f_{l} \rangle|^{2} = |\langle f_{0}, \pi(j^{-1}l)f_{0} \rangle|^{2} = |\langle f_{0}, f_{l-j} \rangle|^{2}$$

for all  $j, l \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

As was the case with EPFs, the Hilbert Schmidt inner products between the distinct modulation operators of a harmonic cyclic frame are zero.

**3.4.13 Proposition.** If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is a cyclic (N, K)-frame, then

$$\langle \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi), \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\zeta) \rangle_{H.S.} = 0$$

for all  $\xi, \zeta \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  with  $\xi \neq \zeta$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\xi, \zeta \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  with  $\xi \neq \zeta$ .

By combining Lemma 3.4.12 with Lemma 3.4.5, we obtain

$$\langle \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi), \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\zeta) \rangle_{H.S.} = \sum_{j,l \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{j\xi - l\zeta} |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2 = \sum_{j,l \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{j\xi - l\zeta} |\langle f_0, f_{l-j} \rangle|^2,$$

where  $\omega_N = e^{2\pi i/N}$ . Reindexing this summation with t = l - j yields

$$\begin{split} \langle \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi), \widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\zeta) \rangle_{H.S.} &= \sum_{l,t \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{(l-t)\xi - l\zeta} |\langle f_0, f_t \rangle|^2 \\ &= \sum_{l \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \omega_N^{l(\xi - \zeta)} \sum_{t \in \mathbb{Z}_N} |\langle f_0, f_t \rangle|^2 \omega_N^{-t\xi}, \end{split}$$

which vanishes because of the summation of consecutive powers of a root of unity in the first factor of the last line.  $\hfill \Box$ 

Since the modulation operators of a cyclic (N, K)-frame  $\mathcal{F}$  are Hilbert-Schmidt orthogonal, it is natural to ask when they satisfy the norm requirements of an EPF described in Theorem 3.4.10. In order to compute their norms, we recall that every harmonic cyclic (N, K)-frame is generated by a sequence  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\} \subset \mathbb{Z}_N$  and use this to compute the matrix entries of the modulation operators directly. **3.4.14 Proposition.** If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is a cyclic (N, K)-frame generated by the sequence  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$ , then the entries of its modulation operators consist entirely of zeros and ones. In particular,

$$(\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi))_{a,b} = \begin{cases} 1, & n_b - n_a = \xi \\ 0, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

for every  $\xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , where  $\omega_N = e^{2\pi i/N}$ .

*Proof.* First, we compute the entries of  $\mathcal{F}$ 's operator-valued map. If  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , then, by Definition 3.4.1 and Definition 3.3.7, we have

$$\Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}(j) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}} (\omega_N^{jn_a})_{a=1}^K \otimes \frac{1}{\sqrt{N}} (\omega_N^{jn_b})_{b=1}^{K^*},$$

so the (a, b) entry of  $\Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}(j)$  is

$$(\Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}(j))_{a,b} = \frac{1}{N} \omega_N^{j(n_a - n_b)}.$$

If  $\xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , then by Definition 3.4.4, the (a, b) entry of  $\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)$  is

$$(\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi))_{a,b} = \left(\sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}_N}\omega_N^{j\xi}\Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}(j)\right)_{a,b} = \sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}_N}\omega_N^{j\xi}(\Lambda_{\mathcal{F}}(j))_{a,b} = \frac{1}{N}\sum_{j\in\mathbb{Z}_N}\omega_N^{j(\xi+n_a-n_b)}.$$

If  $n_b - n_a \neq \xi$ , the entry vanishes as a summation of consecutive powers of a root of unity; otherwise,  $\omega_N^{j(\xi+n_a-n_b)} = 1$  and the claim follows.

It is clear from this computation that the Hilbert Schmidt norms of the modulation operators for a cyclic frame depend heavily on how the generating sequence  $\{n_j\}_{j=1}^K$  is selected. As a corollary, we characterize the subset of cyclic (N, K)-frames whose modulation operators form linearly independent subsets of  $\mathbb{C}^{K \times K}$ .

**3.4.15 Corollary.** Let  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  be a cyclic (N, K)-frame generated by the sequence  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$ . If for each  $\xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , there is at least one pair  $(a, b) \in \{1, 2, ..., K\} \times \{1, 2, ..., K\}$  such that  $n_b - n_a = \xi$ , then  $\{\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)\}_{xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is an orthogonal subset of  $\mathbb{C}^{K \times K}$  with respect to the Hilbert Schmidt norm.

*Proof.* The modulation operators are pairwise Hilbert Schmidt orthogonal by Proposition 3.4.13. Combining the hypothesis condition with Proposition 3.4.14 shows that each modulation operator is nonzero, so the claim follows.  $\Box$ 

Furthermore, we have an upper bound on the dimension of the subspace spanned by the modulation operators of a cyclic frame.

**3.4.16 Corollary.** If  $\mathcal{F}$  is a cyclic (N, K)-frame generated by the sequence  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$ , then dim $(\operatorname{span}\{\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi) : \xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N\}) \leq K^2 - K + 1$ .

*Proof.* By Proposition 3.4.14, the entries and therefore the norms of  $\mathcal{F}$ 's modulation operators are completely determined by the set  $A = \{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\} \times \{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$ , which has cardinality  $K^2$ . In particular, the pairs  $(x, y) \in A$  are in one-to-one correspondence with the ones occurring among the matrix entries of the N modulation operators of  $\mathcal{F}$ . Since  $\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0) = I_K$  by Lemma 3.4.6 (or Proposition 3.4.14), the pairs  $(n_1, n_1), (n_2, n_2), ..., (n_K, n_K) \in A$  correspond to the diagonal entries of  $\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0)$ , which leaves  $K^2 - K$  pairs remaining. Therefore, at most  $K^2 - K$  modulation operators besides  $\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0)$  can be nonzero and the claim follows.

In particular, this bound in conjunction with Theorem 3.4.10 shows that equiangular cyclic frames are never maximal. Finally, we reprove the characterization of equiangular cyclic (N, K)-frames in terms of difference sets from Theorem 3.3.10. We recall the statement:

If  $\mathcal{F}$  is a cyclic (N, K)-frame generated by the sequence  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$ , then  $\mathcal{F}$  is equiangular if and only if  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$  is a  $(K, \lambda)$  -difference set for  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  where  $\lambda = \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1}$  is a positive integer.

Proof. By Theorem 3.4.10,  $\mathcal{F}$  is equiangular if and only if its modulation operators are Hilbert Schmidt orthogonal,  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0)\|_{H.S.}^2 = K$  and  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)\|_{H.S.}^2 = \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1}$  for  $\xi \in \{1, 2, ..., N-1\}$ . Because  $\mathcal{F}$  is a cyclic frame, the orthogonality is guaranteed by Proposition 3.4.13 and that  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0)\|_{H.S.}^2 = K$  is guaranteed by Lemma 3.4.6. Finally, by Proposition 3.4.14, the entries of each modulation operator consists entirely of ones and zeros. Since the Hilbert Schmidt norm is equal to the Frobenius norm on  $\mathbb{C}^{K \times K}$ , the formula for the entries in Proposition 3.4.14 implies  $\|\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi)\|_{H.S.}^2 = \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1}$  for  $\xi \in \{1, 2, ..., N-1\}$  if and only if  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$  is a  $(K, \lambda)$  -difference set for  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  with  $\lambda = \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1}$ .

In light of this characterization, we characterize the subset of cyclic frames whose modulation operators form linearly independent sets and saturate the upper bound in Corollary 3.4.16.

**3.4.17 Corollary.** If  $\mathcal{F}$  is a cyclic (N, K)-frame generated by the sequence  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$ and  $N = K^2 - K + 1$ , then dim $(\text{span}\{\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi) : \xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N\}) = K^2 - K + 1$  if and only if  $\mathcal{F}$  is equiangular and  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$  is a (K, 1) -difference set for  $\mathbb{Z}_N$ .

*Proof.* By Theorem 3.3.10, if a cyclic EPF is generated by a (K, 1) -difference set, then  $1 = \frac{K(K-1)}{N-1}$  and this is equivalent to  $N = K^2 - K + 1$ . By Theorem 3.4.10, the modulation operators are nonzero and Hilbert Schmidt orthogonal, so

$$\dim(\operatorname{span}\{\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi):\xi\in\mathbb{Z}_N\})=K^2-K+1.$$

Conversely, if dim $(\text{span}\{\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(\xi) : \xi \in \mathbb{Z}_N\}) = K^2 - K + 1$ , then every modulation must be nonzero. Since the pairs of the set  $A = \{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\} \times \{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$  are in one-to-one correspondence with the nonzero entries of the modulation operators by Proposition 3.4.14 and since  $\widehat{\Lambda}_{\mathcal{F}}(0) = I_k$  exhausts K of these pairs for its diagonal entries, the remaining  $K^2 - K$  modulation operators must have exactly one nonzero entry and this is if and only if  $\{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\}$  is a (K, 1) -difference set for  $\mathbb{Z}_N$ , by the formula for the entries in Proposition 3.4.14.

## Chapter 4

## **Frame Potentials**

In the previous section, Grassmannian frames were defined as minimizers of an optimization problem. Here, we develop this notion into a strategy for finding other special types of frames. A *frame potential* is a real-valued function that depends on the inner products between a frame's vectors. By carefully constructing such functions, frames with desirable properties can be characterized as their minimizers.

The purpose of the next two sections is to provide an overview of the literature involving frame potentials. Because their optimization is typically executed over either the class of equal-norm frames or the class of Parseval frames, we address the two cases separately below. Since the history began with Benedetto and Fickus using a frame potential in the equal-norm setting [14], we address this case first.

### 4.1 Equal-norm frames

The equal-norm constraint is a geometric property that provides certain advantages when optimizing frame potentials. In particular, an equal-norm frame's vectors can be thought of as points on a sphere.

In 2003, Benedetto and Fickus studied the relationship between frames with unit norm vectors and the physical notion of point charges on a sphere in  $\mathbb{R}^{K}$  [14]. Coulumb's Law dictates that a charge x will repel a charge y of equal magnitude with an electromagnetic force whose magnitude is inversely proportional to the square of the distance between them. With the charge x fixed, this force can be mathematically interpreted as a *conservative* vector field on  $\mathbb{R}^{K}$ , because it is the negative gradient of the Coulumb potential energy, which is a differentiable realvalued function of the difference between the charges' positions. In an ideal setting, when a finite set of such charges is constrained to a conductive sphere, the overall force causes them to seek out a state of equilibrium where the charges are as far away from each other as possible. Such a configuration can be characterized as a (local) minimizer to the Coulumb potential energy. Many of such minimizers correspond to the vertices of regular polyhedra, which, in turn, correspond to equalnorm tight frames. Motivated by this, the authors adapted these ideas in order to characterize equal-norm tight frames. They introduced the notion of frame force, a term which subsequent literature has generally used to refer to a conservative vector field defined on some constrained set of frames whose corresponding frame potential admits critical points (ie equilibria) with desirable properties. In the case of [14], they defined the frame force of a unit norm vector y acting on a unit norm

vector x as

$$FF(x,y) = \langle x,y \rangle (x-y),$$

which is induced by the potential given by

$$FP(x,y) = \frac{1}{2} |\langle x, y \rangle|^2.$$

Summing  $FP(f_j, f_l)$  over all vectors in a unit norm frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  led to the p-th frame potential where p = 1 [14].

**4.1.1 Definition.** The *p*-th frame potential of a frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j=1}^N$  for a real or complex Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  is given by

$$\Phi_p(\mathcal{F}) = \sum_{j,l=1}^N |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^{2p}.$$

They provided a lower bound for  $\Phi_1$  when restricted to frames whose vectors all have unit norm and showed that equality is achieved only when the frame is tight [14]. We rescale the norms to obtain a characterization of equal-norm Parseval frames.

**4.1.2 Theorem.** (Benedetto and Fickus, [14].) If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j=1}^N$  is a frame for  $\mathbb{F}^K$ , with  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$  or  $\mathbb{C}$ , and  $\|f_j\|^2 = K/N$  for each  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , then

$$\Phi_1(\mathcal{F}) = \sum_{j,l=1}^N |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2 \ge K$$

and equality holds if and only if  $\mathcal{F}$  is Parseval.

Proof. The assumption on the norms is equivalent to the condition on the diagonal

entries,  $G_{j,j} = K/N$ , of the Gram matrix  $G = VV^*$  of the frame  $\mathcal{F}$ . By the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality with respect to the Hilbert-Schmidt inner product,  $\Phi_1(\mathcal{F}) = \operatorname{tr}(G^2) \ge (\operatorname{tr}(GP))^2/\operatorname{tr}(P^2)$ , where P is the orthogonal projection onto the range of G in  $\ell^2(\mathbb{Z}_N)$ . However  $\operatorname{tr}(GP) = \operatorname{tr}(G) = K = \operatorname{tr}(P) = \operatorname{tr}(P^2)$ , thus the claimed lower bound follows. The case of equality holds if and only if G and P are collinear, which means whenever  $\mathcal{F}$  is Parseval.

As an aside from the strictly equal-norm setting, we remark that the authors of [26] extended this result by considering  $\Phi_1$  when it is restricted, not to the unitnorm frames, but to frames  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j=1}^N$  for  $\mathbb{F}^K$  whose vectors' norms satisfy  $||f_j|| = c_j$  for fixed, positive constants  $c_1, ..., c_N \in \mathbb{R}$ . Such frames can be interpreted as sets of vectors lying on concentric spheres with radii  $c_j$ . In this setting, they provided a lower bound analogous to that of Theorem 4.1.2, which characterizes tight frames with the prescribed lengths as minimizers whenever they exist.

In 2004, Blume-Kohout, Scott, Caves, and Renes were also prompted by a problem in physics when they characterized symmetric, informationally complete, positive operator valued measures (SIC-POVMs), or equivalently maximal complex EPFs. By considering the restricted *p*-th frame potential for the case p > 1, they showed that maximal complex EPFs are its minimizers, whenever they exist among unit-norm frames [75]. A few years later, Oktay generalized this result to the nonmaximal case [72]. These results are presented in the following theorem, where, as before, the norms are trivially rescaled for Parsevality.

**4.1.3 Theorem.** ([75, 72].) Let  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j=1}^N$  be a frame for  $\mathbb{F}^K$ , with  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$  or  $\mathbb{C}$ ,

and  $||f_j||^2 = K/N$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , and let p > 1, then

$$\Phi_p(\mathcal{F}) = \sum_{j,l=1}^N |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^{2p} \ge \frac{K^{2p}(N-1)^{p-1} + K^p(N-K)^p}{(N-1)^{p-1}N^{2p-1}}$$

and equality holds if and only if  $\mathcal{F}$  is an equiangular Parseval frame.

*Proof.* With the elementary properties of equal-norm frames and Jensen's inequality, we obtain the bound

$$\Phi_p(\mathcal{F}) = \sum_{j=1}^N \|f_j\|^{4p} + \sum_{j \neq l} |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^{2p} \ge \frac{K^{2p}}{N^{2p-1}} + \frac{1}{N^{p-1}(N-1)^{p-1}} (\sum_{j \neq l} |\langle f_j, f_l \rangle|^2)^p \,.$$

Expressing this in terms of  $\Phi_1$  and using the preceding theorem then gives

$$\begin{split} \Phi_p(\mathcal{F}) &\geq \frac{K^{2p}}{N^{2p-1}} + \frac{1}{N^{p-1}(N-1)^{p-1}} (\Phi_1(\mathcal{F}) - \frac{K^2}{N})^p \\ &\geq \frac{K^{2p}}{N^{2p-1}} + \frac{1}{N^{p-1}(N-1)^{p-1}} \frac{K^p(N-K)^p}{N^p} \\ &= \frac{K^{2p}(N-1)^{p-1} + K^p(N-K)^p}{(N-1)^{p-1}N^{2p-1}} \,. \end{split}$$

Moreover, equality holds in the Cauchy-Schwarz and Jensen inequalities if and only if  $\mathcal{F}$  is Parseval and if there is  $C \ge 0$  such that  $|\langle f_j, f_l \rangle| = C$  for all  $j, l \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  with  $j \ne l$ .

If equality holds, then an inspection of the proof shows that the magnitudes of the off-diagonal entries of the Gram matrix is the constant

$$C_{N,K} = \sqrt{\frac{1}{N(N-1)} \left(K - \frac{K^2}{N}\right)} = \sqrt{\frac{K(N-K)}{N^2(N-1)}}.$$

from Theorem 3.1.4, see also [46], [53], and [86].

**4.1.4 Corollary.** Let p > 1. If  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  is a frame for  $\mathbb{F}^K$  with  $||f_j||^2 = K/N$ for each  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , then  $\Phi_p(\mathcal{F})$  achieves the lower bounds in Theorem 4.1.2 and Theorem 4.1.3 if and only if  $\mathcal{F}$  is an (N, K)-frame with  $|\langle f_j, f_l \rangle| = C_{N,K}$  for all  $j \neq l$ .

Next, we consider frame potentials as restrictions to the space of (N, K)-frames instead. This will prepare us for the main results of this thesis.

### 4.2 Parseval frames

While the equal-norm constraint allows the interpretation of frames as sets of points on a sphere, the Parseval constraint allows frames to be thought of as projections of orthonomal bases, as described in Theorem 2.2.1.

Benedetto and Kebo used this result to minimize the probability of a detection error for quantum measurements [15]. In certain scenarios, the possible states of a physical system are modeled with a finite set of unit norm vectors  $\{x_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{Z}_N} \subset \mathbb{F}^K$ which occur with corresponding probabilities  $\{p_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{Z}_N}$  that sum to one. A measurement apparatus can be thought of as a device which returns some index  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  that hopefully reflects the true state of the system and it can be modeled with a Parseval frame. Given an (N, K)-frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j\in\mathbb{Z}_N}$  over  $\mathbb{F}^K$ , the map  $\Pi : \mathcal{P}(\mathbb{Z}_N) \to M_K(\mathbb{F})$ defined by

$$\Pi(L) = \sum_{l \in L} f_l \otimes f_l^*$$

is what physicists refer to as a *positive operator-valued measure*, which can be used to determine the probability of whether the measurement device's output are correct. If the system is in a state  $x_j$  during a measurement, then the probability that the
device outputs a measurement  $l \in L \subset \mathbb{Z}_N$  is given by

$$P_{\Pi}(L) = \langle x_j, \Pi(L) x_j \rangle$$

and, in particular, the probability that it correctly outputs  $\{j\}$  is

$$P_{\Pi}(\{j\}) = \langle x_j, \Pi(\{j\}) x_j \rangle = \langle x_j, f_j \otimes f_j^* x_j \rangle = |\langle x_j, f_j \rangle|^2.$$

Thus, the average probability of a correct measurement is  $\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} p_j |\langle x_j, f_j \rangle|^2$  and it is straightforward to verify that

$$P_e(\mathcal{F}) := 1 - \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} p_j |\langle x_j, f_j \rangle|^2,$$

is the average probability of a detection error when modeling the apparatus with the frame  $\mathcal{F}$ . Seeking to minimize  $P_e$  over the space of all (N, K)-frames, they simplified the problem by applying Theorem 2.2.1 to show that minimizing  $P_e$  over the space of (N, K)-frames is equivalent to minimizing it over the space of orthonormal bases in an ambient N-dimensional vector space, which admits a parametrization in terms of of the coordinate charts of the Lie group of unitary (or orthogonal) matrices [15]. By showing that  $P_e$  corresponds to a frame force  $F_e$ , the authors were able to interpret the second order ordinary differential equation

$$\ddot{x}(t) = F_e(x(t)),$$

where x(t) is a parametrization of the *N*-dimensional orthonormal bases, as a Newtonian equation of motion [15]. This allowed them to apply the physical law of conservation of energy to characterize the minimizers to  $P_e$  as the constant solutions for this ODE which minimize the energy

$$E(t) = \frac{1}{2}[\dot{x}(t)]^2 + P_e(x(t)).$$

In [20], Bodmann and Casazza addressed the Paulsen Problem, which is to determine how far in  $l^2$  distance the closest equal-norm (N, K)-frame is from an arbitrary frame consisting of N vectors over  $\mathbb{F}^K$ .

4.2.1 Problem. Given a frame  $\mathcal{F} = \{f_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  for  $\mathbb{F}^K$  and  $\epsilon > 0$ , find the largest value  $\delta > 0$  such that there exists an equal-norm (N, K)-frame  $\mathcal{F}' = \{f'_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N}$  which satisfies

$$\|\mathcal{F} - \mathcal{F}'\| = \left(\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \|f_j - f_j'\|^2\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \le \epsilon$$

whenever  $\mathcal{F}$  is  $\epsilon$ -nearly equal-norm with constant C, which means

$$(1-\epsilon)C \leq ||f_j|| \leq (1-\epsilon)C$$
 for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ ,

and  $\epsilon$ -nearly Parseval, which means

$$(1-\epsilon)\|x\|^2 \le \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} |\langle x, f_j \rangle \rangle|^2 \le (1-\epsilon)\|x\|^2 \text{ for all } x \in \mathbb{F}^K$$

They showed that the vector norms for the closest (N, K)-frame to an arbitrary  $\delta$ -nearly equal-norm frame, as given in Theorem 2.2.3, are controlled by a pair of norm inequalities similar to the  $\epsilon$ -nearly equal-norm definition, which allowed them to reduce the problem with the assumption that  $\mathcal{F}$  is Parseval. By applying a Naimark-like argument, they showed that the solutions to a system of ODEs which

governs the evolution of orthonormal bases in *N*-dimensional Euclidean space correspond to the solutions of a similar system over the space of Parseval frames, which converge to equal-norm frames under certain conditions. By exploiting this correspondence and intermittently switching between solutions of this ODE by multiplying frame vectors with carefully chosen unimodular constants, they obtained a sequence which converges rapidly to a necessarily equal-norm minimizer for the *frame energy* 

$$U(\mathcal{F}) = \sum_{j,l \in \mathbb{Z}_N} (\|f_j\|^2 - \|f_l\|^2)^2.$$

This ultimately provided an upper bound for the distance between  $\mathcal{F}$  and its nearest equal-norm Parseval frame in terms of  $U(\mathcal{F})$ , whenever K and N are relatively prime [20].

#### 4.2.1 Gram matrices of Parseval frames

By definition, the value of a frame potential depends only on the entries of its Gram matrix, so another advantage of restricting frame potentials to the space of Parseval frames is that, up to unitary equivalence of frames, the optimization of any frame potential is equivalent to the optimization of the corresponding function on the manifold  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ . Although the benefits of  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ 's manifold structure are not clarified until the next chapter, from here on we view frame potentials as functions of the Gramians of Parseval frames.

In this setting, we have a result which is analogous to Theorem 4.1.2, characterizing equal-norm (N, K)-frames. **4.2.2 Theorem.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , then

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} |G_{j,j}|^2 \ge \frac{K^2}{N}$$

and equality holds if and only if  $G_{j,j} = \frac{K}{N}$  for each  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

*Proof.* We know that  $\sum_{j=1}^{N} G_{j,j} = K$ , so the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality gives

$$\sum_{j=1}^{N} |G_{j,j}|^2 \ge \frac{1}{N} (\sum_{j=1}^{N} G_{j,j})^2 = K^2 / N$$

and equality is achieved if and only if  $G_{j,j} = G_{l,l}$  for all  $j, l \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ . By summing the diagonal entries of G, we then obtain  $NG_{j,j} = K$  for each  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ .

In [41], Elwood lifted  $\Phi_2$  to the space of Gram matrices for (N, K)-frames and provided the following characterization of equiangular Parseval frames.

**4.2.3 Theorem.** (Elwood, [41].) Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , then

$$\sum_{j,l=1}^{N} |G_{j,l}|^4 \ge \frac{K^2(K^2 - 2K + N)}{N^2(N-1)}$$

and equality holds if and only if  $G_{j,j} = K/N$  and  $|G_{j,l}| = C_{N,K}$  for each  $j \neq l$ .

*Proof.* We recall that by the fact that G is an orthogonal rank-K projection, one has that  $\sum_{j,l=1}^{N} |G_{j,l}|^2 = \sum_{j=1}^{N} G_{j,j} = K$ . With the help of these identities, we express the

difference between the two sides of the inequality as a sum of quadratic expressions,

$$\sum_{j,l=1}^{N} |G_{j,l}|^4 - \frac{K^2(K^2 + N - 2K)}{N^2(N - 1)}$$
  
= 
$$\sum_{j,l=1 \atop j \neq l}^{N} \left( |G_{j,l}|^2 - C_{N,K}^2 \right)^2 + \sum_{j=1}^{N} \left( G_{j,j}^2 - \frac{K^2}{N^2} \right)^2 + \frac{2K(K - 1)}{N(N - 1)} \sum_{j=1}^{N} \left( G_{j,j} - \frac{K}{N} \right)^2.$$

In this form it is manifest that this quantity is non-negative and that it vanishes if and only if G is a rank-K orthogonal projection with  $G_{j,j} = K/N$  for all j and with  $|G_{j,l}| = C_{N,K}$  for all  $j \neq l$ .

With this characterization in mind, the author studied a gradient descent for this potential on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  [41]. Although she did not prove convergence for the trajectories induced by the gradient flow, she used a switching argument similar to the one used by Bodmann and Casazza in [20] to obtain sequences which converge to fixed points, provided that the limits exists. Unfortunately, the corresponding fixed point equations allowed undesirable frames as possible critical points.

#### 4.3 Summary

Since the introduction of frame potentials by Benedetto and Fickus in 2003 [14], researchers have used them to characterize frames with various properties as minimizers or critical points [14, 26, 75, 72, 15, 20, 41], see also [27, 84, 17, 43, 57]. As the literature has developed, a hierarchy of deeper questions has emerged, where each question depends on the answer to the one before it.

- 1. Given a desired frame property *P*, is there a frame potential *F* which characterizes frames with *P* as minimizers?
- 2. If *F* is such a potential, is there an algorithm for locating the minimizers of *F* starting with a well-conditioned initial point?
- 3. Given such an algorithm, does it lead to the closest frame with *P*? Can it be used to determine how far an arbitrary frame is from the nearest optimal configuration?

In this document, the property P that we are interested in is the equidistributed property. By restricting certain real analytic frame potentials to the space of Gramians for Parseval frames and applying a gradient descent, we address questions (1) and (2), but leave question (3) as an open problem.

In the next chapter, we prove that solutions to the first order ODE induced by the gradient descent of a real analytic frame potential on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  are guaranteed to converge to fixed points. In Chapter 6, we define several families of frame potentials on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  and use them to characterize and locate both equidistributed and Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames.

## Chapter 5

## The Gradient Descent on $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$

In order to locate (N, K)-frames with desirable geometric properties, we characterize their Gram matrices as critical points for families of analytic frame potentials on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  and pursue them via gradient descent. In this chapter, we show that this method works and develop tools for computing the gradient. By adapting a result of Łojasiewicz, we prove that if  $\mathcal{M}$  is a compact, real analytic Riemannian manifold, then the solutions of the first order ODE induced by the gradient flow of a real-valued, real analytic map defined on  $\mathcal{M}$  converge to critical points. To apply these results, we first show that  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is a real analytic Riemannian manifold.

## 5.1 $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ as a real analytic, Riemmannian manifold

If  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$  (respectively  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ ), then  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is a subset of the (linear) manifold of Hermitian (respectively symmetric)  $N \times N$  matrices equipped with the Hilbert-Schmidt norm. This induces a topology on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  generated by the open balls  $B(X,\sigma) = \{Y \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} : ||Y - X||_{H.S.} < \sigma\}$  of radius  $\sigma > 0$  centered at each  $X \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ . To see that  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is a real analytic manifold, we show that it can be covered by real analytic charts with corresponding real analytic change of coordinates maps. Once this is established, the claim follows by considering the maximal atlas induced by these charts. See Appendix A.1 for details.

**5.1.1 Theorem.** The manifold  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is a real analytic submanifold of the (linear) manifold of matrices  $\mathbb{F}^{N \times N}$ . The dimension of  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is K(N - K) if  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$  and 2K(N - K) if  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$ .

*Proof.* As before, we define  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  as the set of  $N \times N$  orthogonal projections with rank K. Given any  $G_0 \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , we can find a subset of indices,  $J = \{n_1, n_2, ..., n_K\} \subset \mathbb{Z}_N$  of size |J| = K such that the rows of G indexed by J are linearly independent. By the orthogonality of G, removing the rows and columns corresponding to the indices in  $\mathbb{Z}_N \setminus J$  from  $G_0$  then yields the Gramian  $(G_0)^{J,J}$  of the row vectors indexed by J, which is invertible since the rows are linearly independent. By continuity of the determinant in the entries of a matrix, there exists  $\epsilon > 0$  such that for any  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap B(G_0; \epsilon)$  the  $K \times K$  submatrix  $G^{J,J}$  consisting of the rows from Gindexed by J is invertible. Now, for  $G \in B(G_0; \epsilon) \cap \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , consider the map

$$\tilde{\phi}_J: B(G_0;\epsilon) \cap \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{F}^{N \times K}(\mathbb{C}), G \mapsto (G^{J,J})^{-1} G^{J,N}.$$

Noting that  $\phi_J(G)$  contains a  $K \times K$  identity submatrix, we define the chart  $\phi_J(G)$ to be the  $K \times (N - K)$  matrix given by  $\tilde{\phi}_J(G) = (I_K \phi_J(G))$ , thereby defining what will be our local coordinates in  $\mathbb{F}^{K \times (N-K)}$ . Then  $\tilde{\phi}_J$  is analytic, since the inverse of  $G^{J,J}$  is rational in its entries; hence,  $\phi_J$  is also analytic, since there is no loss of analyticity in the removal of entries.

To see that  $\phi_J$  has an analytic inverse, we show that we can reconstruct G

from  $\phi(G)$  in an analytic fashion. First, we reinsert the  $K \times K$  identity block in a way that corresponds to J so that we have recovered the  $K \times N$  matrix  $A := \tilde{\phi}_J(G) = (G^{J,J})^{-1}G^{J,N}$ , as above. Next, we form the  $K \times K$  Gram matrix Q = $AA^* = (G^{J,J})^{-1}G^{J,N}(G^{J,N})^*((G^{J,J})^{-1})^*$ . Since  $G_{J,N}$  was extracted from an orthogonal projection,  $G^{J,N}(G^{J,N})^* = G^{J,J}$ , so that  $Q = (G^{J,J})^{-1}$  is analytic in the coordinates. Next, we orthogonalize the rows of A to obtain  $B := Q^{-1/2}A = (G^{J,J})^{1/2}A$ . The negative square root of Q is seen to be analytic in Q via a convergent power series expansion of  $(cI - (cI - Q))^{-1/2}$  in terms of the powers of cI - Q, where c > ||Q||. The rows of B then provide an orthonormal basis with the same span as the rows of A and  $BB^* = I$ . Thus, B is the synthesis operator of a Parseval frame with the Gram matrix

$$B^*B = ((Q^{-\frac{1}{2}}A))^*Q^{-\frac{1}{2}}A = G^{N,J}(G^{J,J})^{-1}G^{J,N} = G.$$

We see that the entries of *G* are analytic in the coordinates if there is c > 0 such that the power series expansion of  $(cI - (cI - Q))^{-1/2}$  converges, so  $\phi_J^{-1}$  is analytic on the range  $\phi_J(B(G_0; \epsilon))$ .

Combining the analyticity of the charts and of their inverses, we conclude that  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is a real analytic manifold because  $\phi_J \circ \phi_L^{-1}$  is analytic on the image of the intersection of the domains of  $\phi_J$  and  $\phi_L$  for any subsets J and L of size |J| = |L| = K. The dimension of  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is the real dimension of  $\mathbb{F}^{K \times (N-K)}$ , which is K(N-K) if  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$  and 2K(N-K) if  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$ .

Moreover, the Hilbert-Schmidt norm induces a Riemannian structure on the tangent space  $T\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , as described in Appendix A.1.1. Via the embedding, the tangent space  $T_{G_0}\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  at  $G_0 \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is identified with a subspace of the Hermitian (respectively symmetric) matrices, and the Riemannian metric is the real inner product  $(X, Y) \mapsto X \cdot Y \equiv \operatorname{tr}(XY) = \operatorname{tr}(XY^*)$  restricted to the tangent space.

### 5.2 Convergence of the gradient descent

Let *d* be a positive integer and recall the definition for the gradient of an analytic function *F* on the analytic Riemannian manifold  $\mathbb{R}^d$  from Appendix A.1.11. The following classical theorem of Łojasiewicz provides an upper bound for the distance between a critical point of an analytic function on  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and local points in terms of the gradient.

**5.2.1 Theorem.** (Lojasiewicz, p. 61 - 67 of [64]; see also [61, 67].) Let  $\Omega$  be an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and  $F : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  real analytic. For any  $x \in \Omega$  there exist  $C, \sigma > 0$  and  $\theta \in (0, 1/2]$  such that for all  $y \in B(x, \sigma) \cap \Omega$ ,

$$|F(y) - F(x)|^{1-\theta} \le C \|\nabla F(y)\|.$$

This result can be extended to hold for real analytic functions defined on any real analytic, Riemannian manifold.

**5.2.2 Corollary.** Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a *d*-dimensional real analytic Riemannian manifold. Let  $G_0 \in \Omega \subset \mathcal{M}$  and let  $W : \Omega \to \mathbb{R}$  be real analytic, then there exist an open neighborhood  $\mathcal{U}$  of  $G_0$  in  $\Omega$  and constants C > 0 and  $\theta \in (0, 1/2]$  such that for all  $G \in \mathcal{U}$ ,

$$|W(G) - W(G_0)|^{1-\theta} \le C ||\nabla W(G)||.$$

Proof. Since the manifold is real analytic, after choosing a chart  $\Gamma : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}^d$ , there exists a neighborhood U of  $x = \Gamma(G_0)$  in  $\mathbb{R}^d$  such that  $F = W \circ \Gamma^{-1}$  is a real analytic function on U. Thus, the Łojasiewicz inequality gives a bound for the values of F in terms of the Euclidean gradient  $\nabla F$  in a set  $B(x, \sigma) \cap U$ . However,  $\Gamma$  is a diffeomorphism, thus by the continuity of the matrix-valued function obtained from applying the Riemannian metric to pairs of the coordinate vector fields  $\{\frac{\partial}{\partial x_j}\}_{j=1}^d$  and by the fact that  $B(x, \sigma) \cap U$  is paracompact in  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , there exists C' > 0such that  $\|\nabla F(\Gamma(G)\| \leq C' \|\nabla W(G)\|$  if  $\Gamma(G) \in B(x, \sigma) \cap U$ . The combination of the Łojasiewicz inequality in local coordinates with this norm inequality gives the claimed bound, valid in the neighborhood  $\mathcal{U} = \Gamma^{-1}(B(x, \sigma) \cap U)$  of  $G_0$ .

It is well known that the Łojasiewicz inequality can be used to prove convergence of gradient flows induced by analytic functions on  $\mathbb{R}^d$ . Since the frame potentials we define on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  in Section 6 are all real analytic functions of matrix entries, we provide a proof of convergence in our setting, adapted from [67].

**5.2.3 Proposition.** Suppose that  $W : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{R}$  is real analytic and let  $\gamma$  be a global solution of the descent system  $\dot{\gamma} = -\nabla W(\gamma)$ . Then there is an element  $G_0 \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  such that  $\gamma(t) \to G_0$  as  $t \to \infty$  and  $\nabla W(G_0) = 0$ .

*Proof.* First, we observe that  $W(\gamma(t))$  is a nonincreasing function, since

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{d}{dt}W(\gamma(t)) &= \nabla W(\gamma(t)) \cdot \dot{\gamma}(t), \\ &= -\nabla W(\gamma(t)) \cdot \nabla W(\gamma(t)) \\ &= -\|\nabla W(\gamma(t))\|^2 \\ &\leq 0. \end{aligned}$$

Furthermore, since  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is compact, there must some point  $G_0 \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  along with an increasing sequence  $t_n$  in  $\mathbb{R}$ ,  $t_n \to \infty$ , which satisfies that  $\gamma(t_n) \to G_0$ . Thus, the continuity of W together with the fact that  $t \mapsto W(\gamma(t))$  is nonincreasing implies that  $\lim_{t\to\infty} W(\gamma(t)) = W(G_0)$ .

Since adding a constant to our energy function will not alter the gradient flow, let us assume without loss of generality that  $W(G_0) = 0$  and  $W(\gamma(t)) \ge 0$  for all  $t \ge 0$ .

If  $W(\gamma(t)) = 0$  for some  $t_0 \ge 0$ , then it follows that  $W(\gamma(t)) = 0$  for all  $t \ge t_0$ . In particular, since  $\|\nabla W(\gamma(t))\|^2 = -\frac{d}{dt}W(\gamma(t)) = 0$ , we have  $\dot{\gamma}(t) = \nabla W(\gamma(t)) = 0$  for all  $t \ge 0$ . In this case, the proof is complete.

Henceforth, we will consider the case where  $W(\gamma(t)) > 0$  for all  $t \ge 0$ . Due to Corollary 5.2.2, we know that since W is real analytic in some neighborhood of  $G_0$ , it follows that there exist  $C, \sigma > 0$  and  $\theta \in (0, 1/2]$  such that

$$|W(\gamma(t)) - W(G_0)|^{1-\theta} = |W(\gamma(t))|^{1-\theta} \le C \|\nabla W(\gamma(t))\|$$

for all  $t \ge 0$  where  $\gamma(t) \in B(G_0; \sigma) \cap \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ . Let  $\epsilon \in (0, \sigma)$ . Then there exists a sufficiently large  $t_0 \in \mathbb{R}_+$  that yields

$$\int_{0}^{W(\gamma(t_0))} \frac{C}{s^{1-\theta}} ds + \|\gamma(t_0) - G_0\| < \epsilon.$$

Setting  $t_1 = \inf\{t \ge t_0 : \|\gamma(t) - G_0\| \ge \epsilon\}$ , we note that the Łojasiewicz inequality is

satisfied for  $t \in [t_0, t_1)$ , which gives us

$$-\frac{d}{dt}\int_{0}^{W(\gamma(t))} \frac{C}{s^{1-\theta}} ds = C \frac{-\frac{d}{dt}W(\gamma(t))}{|W(\gamma(t))|^{1-\theta}} = C \frac{\|\nabla W(\gamma(t))\|^2}{|W(\gamma(t))|^{1-\theta}} \ge \|\nabla W(\gamma(t))\| = \|\dot{\gamma}(t)\|.$$

Since this inequality holds for any  $t \in [t_0, t_1)$ , it follows by integrating both sides that for any  $t \in [t_0, t_1]$  we have

$$\begin{aligned} \|\gamma(t) - G_0\| &\leq \|\gamma(t) - \gamma(t_0)\| + \|\gamma(t_0) - G_0\| \\ &\leq \int_{t_0}^{t_1} \|\dot{\gamma}(s)\| ds + \|\gamma(t_0) - G_0\| \\ &\leq C \int_{t_0}^{t_1} \frac{\|\nabla W(\gamma(s))\|^2}{|W(\gamma(s))|^{1-\theta}} ds + \|\gamma(t_0) - G_0\| \\ &= -C \int_{W(\gamma(t_0))}^{W(\gamma(t_1))} \frac{dv}{v^{1-\theta}} + \|\gamma(t_0) - G_0\| \\ &\leq C \int_{0}^{W(\gamma(t_0))} \frac{dv}{v^{1-\theta}} + \|\gamma(t_0) - G_0\| \\ &\leq \epsilon \,. \end{aligned}$$

This shows that  $t_1 = +\infty$ , so that

$$\int_{0}^{\infty} \|\dot{\gamma}(t)\| dt \le C \int_{0}^{\infty} \frac{\|\nabla W(\gamma(t))\|^{2}}{|W(\gamma(t))|^{1-\theta}} dt = C \int_{0}^{W(\gamma(0))} \frac{dv}{v^{1-\theta}} < \infty.$$

Thus, we see that  $\|\dot{\gamma}(t)\| \in L^1(\mathbb{R}_+)$ , and conclude that  $\gamma(t) \to G_0$  as  $t \to \infty$ .  $\Box$ 

# 5.3 Characterization of fixed points for the gradient flow

Recall that when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$  (respectively  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ ), the embedding of  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  into the real vector space of Hermitian (respectively symmetric)  $N \times N$  matrices induces a similar embedding of the tangent space to  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  at  $G_0$ ,

$$T_{G_0}\mathcal{M}_{N,K} = \{\dot{\gamma}(0) : \gamma \in C^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{M}_{N,K}), \gamma(0) = G_0\} \subset \mathbb{F}^{N \times N}$$

where  $\dot{\gamma}$  is the (matrix-valued) derivative of  $\gamma$ . We use this embedding to compute gradients and characterize where the gradient vanishes.

**5.3.1 Lemma.** Let  $G_0 \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , then the real linear map

$$P_{G_0} : \mathbb{F}^{N \times N} \to \mathbb{F}^{N \times N}$$
$$X \mapsto (I - G_0) X G_0 + G_0 X^* (I - G_0)$$

is the orthogonal projection onto  $T_{G_0}\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ .

*Proof.* As a first step, we observe that because  $P_{G_0}$  is idempotent, its range is the real vector space

$$\mathcal{V}_{G_0} = \{ X \in \mathbb{F}^{N \times N} : X = (I - G_0) X G_0 + G_0 X^* (I - G_0) \}.$$

We show that this vector space contains each tangent vector at  $G_0$ . Let  $\gamma : (a, b) \to \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  be a smooth curve such that  $0 \in (a, b)$  and  $\gamma(0) = G_0$ . Since  $\gamma(t)$  is an orthogonal projection for all  $t \in (a, b)$ , one has that  $\gamma(t)^* = \gamma(t)$  and  $\gamma(t) = \gamma(t)^2 = \gamma(t)^3$ 

for all  $t \in (a, b)$ . Therefore, differentiating  $\gamma(t)^2 - \gamma(t)^3 = 0$  yields  $\gamma(t)\dot{\gamma}(t)\gamma(t) = 0$ . If  $X = \dot{\gamma}(0)$ , then at t = 0 this gives

$$G_0 X G_0 = 0 \, .$$

Similarly, if  $\iota(t) = I$ , then the equations for the complementary projection,  $\iota(t) - \gamma(t) = (\iota(t) - \gamma(t))^2 = (\iota(t) - \gamma(t))^3$  result in the identity

$$(I - G_0)X(I - G_0) = 0$$

for  $X = \dot{\gamma}(0)$ . This, together with  $\dot{\gamma}(0)^* = \dot{\gamma}(0)$  shows that each tangent vector is in  $\mathcal{V}_{G_0}$ .

Moreover, from Section 5.1.1, we know the dimension of  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is 2K(N - K)when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$  and K(N - K) when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ . If U is a unitary (respectively orthogonal) matrix whose columns are eigenvectors of  $G_0$ , the first K columns corresponding to eigenvalue one, then if  $X = X^*$  and  $X = (I - G_0)XG_0 + G_0X(I - G_0)$ , we know

$$X = U \left( \begin{array}{cc} 0 & Y \\ Y^* & 0 \end{array} \right) U^*$$

with some  $Y \in \mathbb{F}^{K \times N-K}$ , so the real dimension of the space  $\mathcal{V}_{G_0}$  is 2K(N-K) when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$  and K(N-K) when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ . This is precisely the dimension of the real manifold  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , thus the vector space is the span of all the tangent vectors.

Finally, we note that the map  $P_{G_0}$  is idempotent and self-adjoint with respect to the (real) Hilbert-Schmidt inner product. Thus, it is an orthogonal projection onto its range, the tangent space of  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  at  $G_0$ .

Since  $P_{G_0}$  is the orthogonal projection onto  $T_{G_0}\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , it can be used to construct Parseval frames for  $T_{G_0}\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  from suitable orthonormal sequences. We first discuss the complex case and then the real case. In the following,  $\Delta_{a,b}$  with  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ denotes the matrix unit whose only non-vanishing entry is a 1 in the *a*th row and the *b*th column.

**5.3.2 Theorem.** Suppose  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$  and let  $\{S_{a,a} : a \in \mathbb{Z}_N\} \cup \{S_{a,b}, T_{a,b} : a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N, a > b\}$ be the orthonormal basis for the real vector space of the anti-Hermitian  $N \times N$  matrices given by  $S_{a,a} = i\Delta_{a,a}$ ,  $S_{a,b} = i(\Delta_{a,b} + \Delta_{b,a})/\sqrt{2}$  and  $T_{a,b} = (\Delta_{a,b} - \Delta_{b,a})/\sqrt{2}$  for a > b, then  $P_{G_0}(S_{a,b}) = S_{a,b}G_0 - G_0S_{a,b}$  and  $P_{G_0}(T_{a,b}) = T_{a,b}G_0 - G_0T_{a,b}$  provides a Parseval frame  $\{P_{G_0}(S_{a,b}), P_{G_0}(T_{a,b})\}_{a,b=1}^N$  for the tangent space  $T_{G_0}\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ .

*Proof.* We first note that because  $S_{a,b}$  and  $T_{a,b}$  are anti-Hermitian,  $G_0S_{a,b}G_0+G_0S_{a,b}^*G_0 = 0$  and  $G_0T_{a,b}G_0 + G_0T_{a,b}^*G_0 = 0$ , which shows the simplified expressions for the projections onto the tangent space. Next, we show the Parseval property. Since  $\{S_{a,b}, T_{a,b}\}_{a,b=1}^N$  is an orthonormal basis, the orthogonal projection  $P_{G_0}$  maps it to a Parseval frame for its span. This means we only need to show that the span of the projected vectors is the space of all tangent vectors at  $G_0$ .

Conjugating the orthonormal basis vectors  $\{S_{a,a} : a \in \mathbb{Z}_N\} \cup \{S_{a,b}, T_{a,b} : a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N, a > b\}$  with a unitary U does not change the span. We choose U so that it diagonalizes  $G_0$ , with the first K columns of U belonging to eigenvectors of G of

eigenvalue one. Thus

$$(I - G_0)US_{a,b}U^*G_0 + G_0U^*S^*_{a,b}U(I - G_0) = U \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & I_{N-K} \end{pmatrix} S_{a,b} \begin{pmatrix} I_K & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} U^* - U \begin{pmatrix} I_K & 0 \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix} S_{a,b} \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 \\ 0 & I_{N-K} \end{pmatrix} U^*$$

where  $I_K$  and  $I_{N-K}$  are identity matrices of size  $K \times K$  and  $(N - K) \times (N - K)$ . Inserting the definition of  $S_{a,b}$  shows that this is zero unless a > K and  $b \le K$ . In that case,

$$(I - G_0)US_{a,b}U^*G_0 - G_0U^*S_{a,b}U(I - G_0) = U(i\Delta_{a,b} - i\Delta_{b,a})U^*/\sqrt{2} = iUT_{a,b}U^*.$$

Similarly, if a > K and  $b \le K$ , then

$$(I - G_0)UT_{a,b}U^*G_0 - G_0U^*T_{a,b}U(I - G_0) = -iUS_{a,b}U^*.$$

The set  $\{iUT_{a,b}U^*, -iUS_{a,b}U^*\}_{a>K,b\leq K}$  is by inspection the orthonormal basis of a 2K(N-K)-dimensional real vector space of Hermitian matrices. Since this is in the range of  $P_{G_0}$ , it is a subspace of the tangent space. Its dimension then shows that the set  $\{iUT_{a,b}U^*, -iUS_{a,b}U^*\}_{a>K,b\leq K}$  spans the entire tangent space. Consequently,  $\{P_{G_0}(S_{a,a}) : a \in \mathbb{Z}_N\} \cup \{P_{G_0}(S_{a,b}), P_{G_0}(T_{a,b}) : a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N, a > b\}$  is a Parseval frame for the tangent space.

An analogous theorem holds for the real case.

**5.3.3 Theorem.** Suppose  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$  and let  $\{T_{a,b} : a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N, a > b\}$  be the orthonormal basis for the real vector space of the anti-symmetric  $N \times N$  matrices given by  $T_{a,b} =$ 

 $(\Delta_{a,b} - \Delta_{b,a})/\sqrt{2}$  for a > b, then  $P_{G_0}(T_{a,b}) = T_{a,b}G_0 - G_0T_{a,b}$  provides a Parseval frame  $\{P_{G_0}(T_{a,b})\}_{a,b=1}^N$  for the tangent space  $T_{G_0}\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ .

*Proof.* The proof follows verbatim the proof of the complex case, with  $\{S_{a,b}\}_{a\geq b}$  omitted from the basis of the anti-Hermitian matrices. We note that after conjugating with a suitable orthogonal matrix U, the resulting projection of  $T_{a,b}$ , with a > K and  $b \leq K$ , onto the tangent space is

$$(I - G_0)UT_{a,b}U^*G_0 - G_0U^*T_{a,b}U(I - G_0) = -iUS_{a,b}U^*$$

which is indeed a real symmetric matrix. Dimension counting then gives that the image of  $\{T_{a,b}\}_{a>b}$  is a basis for the K(N-K)-dimensional space of tangent vectors at  $G_0$ .

The appearance of anti-Hermitian (respectively anti-symmetric) matrices is natural if one considers that selecting  $G_0 \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  and a differentiable function  $u \in C^1(\mathbb{R}, U(N))$  with values in U(N) (respectively O(N)), the manifold of  $N \times N$  unitary (respectively orthogonal) matrices [62], induces curves in  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  of the form

$$\gamma(t) = u(t)G_0u^*(t) \,.$$

If u(0) = I then from  $\frac{d}{dt}u(t)u^*(t) = 0$ , we see that  $\dot{u}(0) + \dot{u}^*(0) = 0$ , so  $A = \dot{u}(0)$  is anti-Hermitian (respectively anti-symmetric) and

$$\dot{\gamma}(0) = AG_0 + G_0A^* = AG_0 - G_0A.$$

We denote the underlying map by  $\Pi_{G_0} : U(N) \to \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ ,  $\Pi_{G_0}(U) = UG_0U^*$  (respectively  $\Pi_{G_0} : O(N) \to \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ ,  $\Pi_{G_0}(U) = UG_0U^*$ ) and consider the associated tangent map  $D\Pi_{G_0}$ .

We recall that the embedding of the tangent spaces  $T_I U(N)$  (respectively  $T_I O(N)$ ) and of  $T_{G_0} \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  in  $\mathbb{F}^{N \times N}$  induces via the Hilbert-Schmidt inner product a Riemannian structure on the tangent spaces.

**5.3.4 Corollary.** The tangent map  $D\Pi_{G_0}$  from  $T_IU(N) = \{A \in \mathbb{F}^{N \times N}, A = -A^*\}$ (respectively  $T_IO(N) = \{A \in \mathbb{F}^{N \times N}, A = -A^{\intercal}\}$ ) to  $T_{G_0}\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  given by

$$D\Pi_{G_0}(A) = AG_0 - G_0A$$

is a surjective partial isometry.

*Proof.* The preceding theorems show that the map  $D\Pi_{G_0}$  is the synthesis operator of a Parseval frame, so it is a surjective partial isometry.

In order to characterize fixed points of the gradient flows associated with each potential, we lift frame potentials and gradients to the manifold of unitary (respectively orthogonal) matrices.

Given a function  $\Phi : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{R}$  and  $G_0 \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , we consider the lifted function

$$\widehat{\Phi}_{G_0}: U(N) \to \mathbb{R}, \quad \widehat{\Phi}(U) = \Phi \circ \Pi_{G_0}(U) = \Phi(UG_0U^*)$$

when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$  or

$$\widehat{\Phi}_{G_0}: O(N) \to \mathbb{R}, \quad \widehat{\Phi}(U) = \Phi \circ \Pi_{G_0}(U) = \Phi(UG_0U^{\mathsf{T}})$$

when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ .

**5.3.5 Corollary.** Let  $\Phi : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{R}$  be differentiable, then the gradient  $\nabla \Phi(G_0) = 0$ if and only if  $\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{G_0}(I) = 0$ .

*Proof.* We first cover the complex case. Letting  $\gamma(t) = u(t)G_0u^*(t)$ , u(0) = I and  $\dot{u}(0) = A = -A^*$ , then the chain rule gives  $\frac{d}{dt}|_{t=0}\Phi(\gamma(t)) = \nabla\Phi(G_0) \cdot (AG_0 - G_0A)$ . On the other hand,  $\frac{d}{dt}|_{t=0}\Phi(\gamma(t)) = \frac{d}{dt}|_{t=0}\widehat{\Phi}_{G_0}(u(t)) = \nabla\widehat{\Phi}(I) \cdot A$ . We conclude

$$\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{G_0}(I) \cdot A = \nabla \Phi(G_0) \cdot D\Pi_{G_0}(A)$$

for any anti-Hermitian A. Thus, if  $\nabla \Phi(G_0) = 0$  then  $\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{G_0}(I) = 0$ . Conversely, since  $D\Pi_{G_0}$  is surjective,  $\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{G_0}(I) = 0$  implies that  $\nabla \Phi(G_0) = 0$ .

In the real case,  $A^*$  is simply the transpose of A, so  $A = -A^*$  means that A is skew-symmetric rather than anti-Hermitian. The same argument as in the complex case applies.

## Chapter 6

## Locating Structured Frames on $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$

This chapter presents the main results of this work. We define several parametric families of nonnegative, analytic frame potentials on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  and use them to locate frames with geometric properties. We show that Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames can be obtained as limits of global minimizers for one of these families, and with the assistance of the machinery developed in the preceding chapter, we characterize various classes of equidistributed frames and equidistributed, Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames in terms of fixed point equations for the other families. We also provide a simple characterization of equiangular Parseval frames, similar to the one from Theorem 4.1.3. In order to formulate these families of frame potentials in a convenient manner, we use the fact that every potential is at most quadratic in the elementary one-parameter potential,  $E_{x,y}^{\eta}$ .

**6.0.6 Definition.** Let  $G = (G_{a,b})_{a,b=1}^N \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ . Given  $x, y \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  and  $\eta > 0$ , we define the *exponential potential*  $E_{x,y}^{\eta} : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{R}$  by

$$E_{x,y}^{\eta}(G) = e^{\eta |G_{x,y}|^2}.$$

## 6.1 Grassmanian equal-norm Parseval frames

It is natural to ask whether a characterization of Grassmannian equal-norm, Parseval frames in terms of frame potentials exists. To address this question, we introduce the family of *off-diagonal sum potentials*.

**6.1.1 Definition.** Let  $G = (G_{a,b})_{a,b=1}^N \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ . Given  $\eta > 0$ , the off-diagonal sum potential is the map  $\Phi_{\text{od}}^{\eta} : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{R}$  defined by

$$\Phi_{\rm od}^{\eta}(G) = \sum_{j,l=1}^{N} (1 - \delta_{j,l}) E_{j,l}^{\eta}(G) \,,$$

where the Kronecker symbol  $\delta_{j,l}$  vanishes if  $j \neq l$  and contributes  $\delta_{j,j} = 1$  otherwise.

Although a Grassmannian equal-norm, Parseval frame may fail to be a minimizer for  $\Phi_{od}^{\eta}$  for a fixed value  $\eta$ , the family of frame potentials  $\{\Phi_{od}^{\eta}\}_{\eta>0}$  characterizes them.

**6.1.2 Proposition.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$ , then

$$\mu(G) = \lim_{\eta \to \infty} \frac{1}{\eta} \ln(\Phi_{\mathrm{od}}^{\eta}(G)) \,.$$

Moreover, if G' belongs to a Grassmannian, equal-norm Parseval frame and  $G'' \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  does not, then there exists an  $\eta > 0$  such that  $\Phi_{\mathrm{od}}^{\eta'}(G') < \Phi_{\mathrm{od}}^{\eta'}(G'')$  for each  $\eta' > \eta$ .

*Proof.* We have for any  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$ 

$$e^{\eta\mu(G)} \le \Phi^{\eta}_{\mathrm{od}}(G) \le N(N-1)e^{\eta\mu(G)},$$

thus  $\lim_{\eta\to\infty} \frac{1}{\eta} \ln(\Phi_{\text{od}}^{\eta}(G)) = \mu(G)$ . Moreover, if G' is the Gram matrix of a Grassmannian equal-norm, Parseval frame and G'' is not, then  $\mu(G'') = \mu(G') + \epsilon$  for some  $\epsilon > 0$  and if  $\eta > \ln(N(N-1))/\epsilon$ , then  $\eta\mu(G') + \ln N(N-1) < \eta\mu(G') + \eta\epsilon = \eta\mu(G'')$ and consequently  $\Phi_{\text{od}}^{\eta}(G') \leq N(N-1)e^{\eta\mu(G')} < e^{\eta\mu(G'')} \leq \Phi_{\text{od}}^{\eta}(G'')$ .

Although  $\mu$  is continuous on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$ , it is not globally differentiable. Thus, locating even local minima is difficult. Fortunately, we can reduce the minimization problem for  $\mu$  to finding minimizers for a sequence of frame potentials.

**6.1.3 Proposition.** Let  $\{\eta_m\}_{m=1}^{\infty}$  be a positive, increasing sequence such that  $\lim_{m\to\infty} \eta_m = +\infty$ . If  $\{G(m) = (G(m)_{a,b})_{a,b=1}^{N}\}_{m=1}^{\infty} \subseteq \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  is a sequence such that the restricted potential  $\Phi_{\text{od}}^{\eta_m}|_{\mathcal{M}_{N,K}\cap\Omega_{N,K}}$  achieves its absolute minimum at G(m) for every  $m \in \{1, 2, 3, ...\}$ , then there exists a subsequence  $\{G(m_s)\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$  and  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  such that  $\lim_{s\to\infty} G(m_s) = G$ , where G is the Gramian of a Grassmannian equal-norm, Parseval frame.

*Proof.* By the compactness of  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$ , there exists a subsequence  $\{G(m_s)\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$ and  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  such that  $\lim_{s\to\infty} G(m_s) = G$ . Now let  $\widehat{G} \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$ correspond to any Grassmannian equal-norm, Parseval frame. By hypothesis, we have

$$\Phi_{\mathrm{od}}^{\eta_{m_s}}\left(G(m_s)\right) \le \Phi_{\mathrm{od}}^{\eta_{m_s}}\left(\widehat{G}\right)$$

for every  $s \in \{1, 2, 3, ...\}$ . Furthermore, for every  $s \in \{1, 2, 3, ...\}$ , we have

$$e^{\eta_{m_s}\mu(G(m_s))} \le \Phi_{\text{od}}^{\eta_{m_s}}(G(m_s)) \le N(N-1)e^{\eta_{m_s}\mu(G(m_s))}.$$

Thus

$$\mu(G) = \lim_{s \to \infty} \mu(G(m_s)) = \lim_{s \to \infty} \frac{1}{\eta_{m_s}} \ln\left(\Phi_{\mathrm{od}}^{\eta_{m_s}}(G(m_s))\right) \le \lim_{s \to \infty} \frac{1}{\eta_{m_s}} \ln\left(\Phi_{\mathrm{od}}^{\eta_{m_s}}(\widehat{G})\right) = \mu(\widehat{G}),$$

where the first equality follows from continuity of the  $\max$  function. This shows that G belongs to a Grassmannian equal-norm, Parseval frame.

## 6.2 Equiangular frames

If the off-diagonal sum potential is properly complemented by terms for the diagonal entries of G, then a simple characterization of equiangular Parseval frames can be derived.

**6.2.1 Definition.** Let  $G = (G_{a,b})_{a,b=1}^N \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ . Given  $\eta > 0$ , we define the sum potential of G as

$$\Phi^{\eta}_{\rm sum}(G) = \Phi^{\eta}_{\rm od}(G) + \sum_{j=1}^{N} e^{-\eta(K^2/N^2 - C_{N,K}^2)} E^{\eta}_{j,j}(G) \,.$$

**6.2.2 Proposition.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , then

$$\Phi_{\text{sum}}^{\eta}(G) \ge N^2 e^{\eta(K/N^2 - K^2/N^3 + K(N - K))/N^3(N - 1)}$$

and equality holds if and only if G belongs to an equiangular Parseval frame.

Proof. We use Jensen's inequality to obtain

$$\Phi_{\text{sum}}^{\eta}(G) = \sum_{j,l=1}^{N} e^{\eta |G_{j,l}|^2 - \delta_{j,l}(K^2/N^2 - C_{N,K}^2)} \ge N^2 e^{(\eta/N^2) \sum_{j,l=1}^{N} (|G_{j,l}|^2 - \eta \delta_{j,l}(K^2/N^2 - C_{N,K}^2))}$$

Now using the Parseval property gives  $\sum_{j,l=1}^N |G_{j,l}|^2 = K$  and thus

$$\Phi_{\rm sum}^{\eta}(G) \ge N^2 e^{\eta(K/N^2 - K^2/N^3 + K(N - K))/N^3(N - 1)}.$$

Equality holds in Jensen's equality if and only if the average is over a constant. This implies that the diagonal entries equal  $G_{j,j} = K/N$  and the magnitude of the off-diagonal entries equals  $C_{N,K}$ .

## 6.3 Equidistributed frames

In Chapter 5, we learned that the gradient descent for any real-analytic frame potential on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  always approaches a critical point. With this in mind, we direct our attention to the geometric character of the critical points for several choices of frame potentials, which culminates with results concerning equidistributed frames. In order to compute the fixed point equations, we recall from Corollary 5.3.5 that  $\nabla \Phi$  vanishes at  $G_0$  if and only if  $\nabla \hat{\Phi}_{G_0}$  vanishes at I.

We start with  $\nabla(\widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha})_G(I)$ . From here on, when computing the gradient  $\nabla\widehat{\Phi}_G(I)$ corresponding to any frame potential  $\Phi$ , we suppress the subscript G and the argument I and simply write  $\nabla\widehat{\Phi}$ .

**6.3.1 Lemma.** Let  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$  or  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ . If  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ ,  $\alpha \in (0, \infty)$ ,  $x, y \in \{1, 2, ..., N\}$ , and let  $(\widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha})(U) = E_{x,y}^{\alpha}(UGU^*)$ , then the (a, b) entry of the gradient of  $\widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha}$  at I is given as follows:

$$[\nabla \widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha}]_{a,b} = \alpha e^{\alpha |G_{x,y}|^2} (G_{y,x} G_{x,b} \delta_{y,a} - G_{a,y} G_{y,x} \delta_{b,x} + G_{x,y} G_{y,b} \delta_{a,x} - G_{a,x} G_{x,y} \delta_{b,y}) .$$

In particular, if x = y, then

$$[\nabla \widehat{E}_{x,x}^{\alpha}]_{a,b} = 2\alpha G_{x,x} e^{\alpha |G_{x,x}|^2} (\delta_{a,x} G_{x,b} - \delta_{b,x} G_{a,x}).$$

*Proof.* Let  $S_{a,b} = i(\Delta_{a,b} + \Delta_{b,a})/\sqrt{2}$  for  $a \le b$  and let  $T_{a,b} = (\Delta_{a,b} - \Delta_{b,a})/\sqrt{2}$  for a < b as before.

We first compute the entries of the matrices  $S_{a,b}G - GS_{a,b}$  and  $T_{a,b}G - GT_{a,b}$ ,

$$[S_{a,b}G - GS_{a,b}]_{x,y} = \frac{i}{\sqrt{2}} [\Delta_{a,b}G + \Delta_{b,a}G - G\Delta_{a,b} - G\Delta_{b,a}]_{x,y}$$
$$= \frac{i}{\sqrt{2}} [\delta_{a,x}G_{b,y} + \delta_{b,x}G_{a,y} - G_{x,a}\delta_{b,y} - G_{x,b}\delta_{y,a}].$$

and

$$[T_{a,b}G - GT_{a,b}]_{x,y} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\Delta_{a,b}G - \Delta_{b,a}G - G\Delta_{a,b} + G\Delta_{b,a}]_{x,y}$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} [\delta_{a,x}G_{b,y} - \delta_{b,x}G_{a,y} - G_{x,a}\delta_{b,y} + G_{x,b}\delta_{a,y}].$ 

Let  $x, y \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , then

$$\nabla \widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha} \cdot S_{a,b} = \frac{d}{dt} |_{t=0} E_{x,y}^{\alpha} (G + t(S_{a,b}G - GS_{a,b}))$$
  
=  $\frac{i}{\sqrt{2}} \alpha e^{a|G_{x,y}|^2} (G_{y,x}(\delta_{a,x}G_{b,y} + \delta_{b,x}G_{a,y} - G_{x,a}\delta_{b,y} - G_{x,b}\delta_{y,a})$   
-  $G_{x,y}(\delta_{a,x}G_{y,b} + \delta_{b,x}G_{y,a} - G_{a,x}\delta_{b,y} - G_{b,x}\delta_{y,a}))$ 

$$\nabla \widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha} \cdot T_{a,b} = \frac{d}{dt} |_{t=0} E_{x,y}^{\alpha} (G_0 + t(T_{a,b}G_0 - G_0T_{a,b}))$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \alpha e^{a|G_{x,y}|^2} (G_{y,x}(\delta_{a,x}G_{b,y} - \delta_{b,x}G_{a,y} - G_{x,a}\delta_{b,y} + G_{x,b}\delta_{a,y})$   
+  $G_{x,y}(\delta_{a,x}G_{y,b} - \delta_{b,x}G_{y,a} - G_{a,x}\delta_{b,y} + G_{b,x}\delta_{a,y})).$ 

Thus, when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$ , summing the components of the gradient gives

$$\begin{split} [\nabla \widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha}]_{a,b} &= [(\nabla \widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha} \cdot S_{a,b})S_{a,b} + (\nabla \widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha} \cdot T_{a,b})T_{a,b}]_{a,b} \\ &= \alpha e^{\alpha |G_{x,y}|^2} (G_{y,x}G_{x,b}\delta_{y,a} - G_{a,y}G_{y,x}\delta_{b,x} + G_{x,y}G_{y,b}\delta_{a,x} - G_{a,x}G_{x,y}\delta_{b,y}) \,. \end{split}$$

Using the fact that  $G_{j,l} = G_{l,j}$  for all  $j, l \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ , we obtain again

$$[\nabla \widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha}]_{a,b} = [(\nabla \widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha} \cdot T_{a,b})T_{a,b}]_{a,b}$$
$$= \alpha e^{\alpha |G_{x,y}|^2} (G_{y,x}G_{x,b}\delta_{y,a} - G_{a,y}G_{y,x}\delta_{b,x} + G_{x,y}G_{y,b}\delta_{a,x} - G_{a,x}G_{x,y}\delta_{b,y}).$$

- <b>Г</b>		п.
		н
		н
		н

Because the expression for  $\nabla \widehat{E}_{x,y}^{\alpha}$  does not depend on whether  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$  or  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$ , we do not distinguish between the two cases for the remaining gradient computations.

## 6.3.1 The sum potential and the absence of orthogonal frame vectors

Next, we investigate the sum potential.

and

**6.3.2 Proposition.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , let  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , and let  $\widehat{\Phi}^{\eta}_{sum}(U) = \Phi^{\eta}_{sum}(UGU^*)$ , then the (a, b) entry of the gradient of  $\widehat{\Phi}^{\eta}_{sum}$  is given as follows:

$$\begin{split} \left[ \nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{sum}^{\eta} \right]_{a,b} &= 2 \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N, j \not\in \{a,b\}} (e^{\eta |G_{a,j}|^2} - e^{\eta |G_{b,j}|^2}) G_{a,j} G_{j,b} + 2 e^{\eta |G_{a,b}|^2} (G_{a,b} G_{b,b} - G_{a,a} G_{a,b}) \\ &+ 2 e^{\eta (C_{N,K}^2 - \frac{K^2}{N^2})} \left( e^{\eta G_{a,a}^2} G_{a,a} G_{a,a} G_{a,b} - e^{\eta G_{b,b}^2} G_{a,b} G_{b,b} \right) \,. \end{split}$$

*Proof.* By linearity of the gradient operator, we have

$$\nabla \widehat{\Phi}^{\eta}_{sum} = \frac{1}{\eta} \left[ \sum_{l,j=1 \ l \neq j}^{N} \nabla \widehat{E}^{\eta}_{l,j} + e^{\eta \left(C_{N,K}^2 - \frac{K^2}{N^2}\right)} \sum_{s=1}^{N} \nabla \widehat{E}^{\eta}_{s,s} \right].$$

By applying Lemma 6.3.1, the claim follows.

In the investigation of gradient descent for equal-norm frames, nontrivially orthodecomposable frames presented undesirable critical points [40]. We show that this class of frames does not pose problems for our optimization strategy when an initial condition is met.

**6.3.3 Definition.** A frame  $\mathcal{F}$  for a Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  is called *orthodecomposable* if there are mutually disjoint subsets  $J_1, J_2, \ldots, J_m$  partitioning  $\mathbb{Z}_N$  and subspaces  $\mathcal{H}_1, \mathcal{H}_2, \ldots, \mathcal{H}_m$  of  $\mathcal{H}$  such that  $\{f_j\}_{j \in J_k}$  is a frame for  $\mathcal{H}_k$  and  $\mathcal{H}_k \perp \mathcal{H}_l$  for all  $k \neq l$ , so  $\mathcal{H} = \bigoplus_{k=1}^m \mathcal{H}_k$ .

In terms of its Gram matrix G, a frame  $\mathcal{F}$  is nontrivially orthodecomposable if

there is some permutation matrix P which makes G block diagonal,

$$G' = PGP^* = \begin{pmatrix} G'_{1,1} & 0\\ 0 & G'_{2,2} \end{pmatrix}$$

where  $G'_{1,1} \neq 0$  and  $G'_{2,2} \neq 0$ .

A sufficiently small initial value of the sum potential rules out that the gradient descent on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  encounters such orthodecomoposable frames.

**6.3.4 Proposition.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  and  $\eta > 0$ . Suppose that

$$\Phi^{\eta}_{sum}(G) < 2 + (N^2 - 2)e^{\eta(K/(N^2 - 2) - K^2/N(N^2 - 2) + K(N - K)/(N(N - 1)(N^2 - 2)))},$$

then G contains no zero entries.

*Proof.* We prove the contrapositive. Let  $G_{j,l} = 0$ . Without loss of generality, we can assume that  $j \neq l$  because if a diagonal entry in G vanishes, then so do all entries in the corresponding row. Now we can perform Jensen's inequality for the entries other than  $G_{j,l}$  and  $G_{l,j}$  and obtain

$$\Phi_{sum}^{\eta}(G) \ge 2 + (N^2 - 2)e^{\eta/(N^2 - 2)\sum_{j,l=1}^{N} (|G_{j,l}|^2 - \eta \delta_{j,l}(K^2/N^2 - C_{N,K}^2))}.$$

Inserting the value for  $C_{N,K}$  and using the Parseval property gives the claimed bound.

#### 6.3.2 The diagonal potential and equal-norm Parseval frames

Next, we show how equal-norm Parseval frames which exhibit no orthogonality among the frame vectors can be obtained.

**6.3.5 Definition.** Let  $G = (G_{a,b})_{a,b=1}^N \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ . Given  $\delta \in (0,\infty)$ , we define the diagonal potential  $\Phi_{diag}^{\delta} : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{R}$  by

$$\begin{split} \Phi_{diag}^{\delta}(G) &= \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{j=1}^{N} E_{j,j}^{\delta}(G) - \frac{N}{\delta} e^{\delta \frac{K^2}{N^2}} \\ &= \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{j=1}^{N} e^{\delta |G_{j,j}|^2} - \frac{N}{\delta} e^{\delta \frac{K^2}{N^2}}. \end{split}$$

**6.3.6 Proposition.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , let  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , and let  $\widehat{\Phi}_{diag}^{\delta}(U) = \Phi_{diag}^{\delta}(UGU^*)$ . Then the (a, b) entry of the gradient of  $\widehat{\Phi}_{diag}^{\delta}$  is given as follows:

$$\left[\nabla\widehat{\Phi}_{diag}^{\delta}\right]_{a,b} = 2G_{a,b}(G_{a,a}e^{\delta|G_{a,a}|^2} - G_{b,b}e^{\delta|G_{b,b}|^2})\,.$$

Proof. Observe that by linearity of the gradient operator, we have

$$\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{diag}^{\delta} = \nabla \left[ \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{x \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \widehat{E}_{x,x}^{\delta} \right] = \frac{1}{\delta} \sum_{x \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \nabla \widehat{E}_{x,x}^{\delta}.$$

By summing over the different cases for x and applying Lemma 6.3.1 , the claim follows.

**6.3.7 Proposition.** Let  $\Phi^{\delta} := \Psi + \Phi^{\delta}_{diag}$  be a function on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , where  $\Psi : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \rightarrow [0,\infty)$  is any real analytic function that does not depend on the parameter  $\delta$ . Let

 $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  with no zero entries and suppose  $\nabla \Phi^{\delta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\delta \in I$ , where  $I \subseteq (0, \infty)$  is an open interval, then G is the Gram matrix of an equal-norm Parseval frame.

*Proof.* Recall from Proposition 6.3.6 that each (a, b) entry of  $\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{diag}^{\delta}$  is given by

$$[\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{diag}^{\delta}]_{a,b} = 2G_{a,b}(G_{a,a}e^{\delta|G_{a,a}|^2} - G_{b,b}e^{\delta|G_{b,b}|^2}).$$

Thus, by hypothesis and Corollary 5.3.5, we have

$$[\nabla\widehat{\Phi}^{\delta}]_{a,b} = [\nabla\widehat{\Psi}]_{a,b} + 2G_{a,b}(G_{a,a}e^{\delta|G_{a,a}|^2} - G_{b,b}e^{\delta|G_{b,b}|^2}) = 0, \ \forall a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N, \forall \delta \in I.$$

Since  $[\nabla \widehat{\Phi}^{\delta}]_{a,b}$  is constant for all  $\delta \in I$  and since  $\Psi$  does not depend on  $\delta$ , taking the derivative of this expression with respect to  $\delta$  yields

$$\frac{d}{d\delta} [\nabla \widehat{\Phi}^{\delta}]_{a,b} = \frac{d}{d\delta} [\nabla \widehat{\Psi}]_{a,b} + \frac{d}{d\delta} 2G_{a,b} (G_{a,a} e^{\delta |G_{a,a}|^2} - G_{b,b} e^{\delta |G_{b,b}|^2})$$
  
= 0 + 2G\_{a,b} (G\_{a,a}^3 e^{\delta |G\_{a,a}|^2} - G\_{b,b}^3 e^{\delta |G\_{b,b}|^2})  
= 0

for all  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  and for all  $\delta \in I$ . Since G contains no zero entries, we can cancel the factor  $2G_{a,b}$  in these equations to obtain

$$G_{b,b}^3 e^{\delta G_{b,b}^2} = G_{a,a}^3 e^{\delta G_{a,a}^2},$$

for all  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  and all  $\delta \in I$ . By the strict monotonicity of the function  $x \mapsto x^3 e^{\delta x^2}$ on  $\mathbb{R}_+$ , this implies  $G_{a,a} = G_{b,b}$  for all a, b in  $\mathbb{Z}_N$ . This is only possible if G is equalnorm, so we are done.

#### 6.3.3 The chain potential and equipartitioning

In this section, we show that  $\alpha$ -equipartitioned frames can be obtained under certain conditions with the chain potential. This requires two auxiliary functions: the exponential row sum potential and the link potential.

**6.3.8 Definition.** Let  $G = (G_{a,b})_{a,b=1}^N \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ . Given  $x \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  and  $\alpha, \beta \in (0, \infty)$ , we define the *exponential row sum potential*  $R_x^{\alpha,\beta} : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{R}$  by

$$\begin{aligned} R_x^{\alpha,\beta}(G) &= \frac{1}{\alpha} \sum_{j=1, \mathbf{j} \neq x}^N E_{x,j}^{\alpha}(G) + \beta E_{x,x}^1(G) \\ &= \frac{1}{\alpha} \sum_{j=1, \mathbf{j} \neq x}^N e^{\alpha |G_{x,j}|^2} + \beta e^{|G_{x,x}|^2} \,. \end{aligned}$$

We define the *link potential*  $L_x^{\alpha,\beta}: \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{R}$  by

$$L_x^{\alpha,\beta}(G) = (R_x^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_{x+1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G))^2$$

and the *chain potential*  $\Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}: \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{R}$  by

$$\Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} L_j^{\alpha,\beta}(G) \,.$$

Next, we compute the gradients of  $\widehat{R}_x^{\alpha,\beta}$  and  $\widehat{L}_x^{\alpha,\beta}$  at I.

**6.3.9 Lemma.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ ,  $\alpha \in (0,\infty)$  and  $x \in \{1, 2, ..., N\}$ , and let  $\widehat{R}_x^{\alpha,\beta}(U) = R_x^{\alpha,\beta}(UGU^*)$ , then the (a,b) entry of the gradient of  $\widehat{R}_x^{\alpha}$  at I is given as follows:

$$\begin{split} \left[\nabla \widehat{R}_x^{\alpha,\beta}\right]_{a,b} &= \sum_{\substack{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N \\ j \neq a}} e^{\alpha |G_{x,j}|^2} \left[-G_{a,j}G_{j,x}\delta_{b,x} + G_{x,j}G_{j,b}\delta_{a,x} - G_{a,x}G_{x,j}\delta_{b,j}\right] \\ &+ 2\beta e^{|G_{x,x}|^2} \left[G_{x,x}G_{x,b}\delta_{x,a} - G_{a,x}G_{x,x}\delta_{b,x}\right]. \end{split}$$

*Proof.* This computation follows immediately from Lemma 6.3.1 by observing that, because of linearity of the gradient operator, we have

$$\nabla \widehat{R}_{x}^{\alpha,\beta} = \nabla \left[ \frac{1}{\alpha} \sum_{\substack{j \in \mathbb{Z}_{N} \\ j \neq a}} \widehat{E}_{x,j}^{\alpha} + \beta \widehat{E}_{x,x}^{1} \right] = \frac{1}{\alpha} \sum_{\substack{j \in \mathbb{Z}_{N} \\ j \neq a}} \nabla \widehat{E}_{x,j}^{\alpha} + \beta \nabla \widehat{E}_{x,x}^{1}.$$

**6.3.10 Lemma.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  and  $\alpha, \beta \in (0, \infty)$ . Furthermore, let  $x, a \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ and set b = a + 1. Let  $\widehat{L}_x^{\alpha,\beta}(U) = L_x^{\alpha,\beta}(UGU^*)$ , then the (a,b)-entry (ie, along the superdiagonal) of the gradient of  $\widehat{L}_x^{lpha,eta}$  at I is given as:

$$\begin{split} \left[ \nabla \widehat{L}_{x}^{\alpha,\beta} \right]_{a,b} &= 2(\widehat{R}_{x}^{\alpha,\beta} - \widehat{R}_{x+1}^{\alpha,\beta}) \\ & \times \left\{ \begin{array}{l} \sum_{\substack{j \in \mathbb{Z}_{N} \\ j \neq a}} \left[ e^{\alpha |G_{x,j}|^{2}} \left( -G_{a,j}G_{j,x}\delta_{b,x} + G_{x,j}G_{j,b}\delta_{a,x} - G_{a,x}G_{x,j}\delta_{b,j} \right) \\ & - e^{\alpha |G_{x+1,j}|^{2}} \left( -G_{a,j}G_{j,x+1}\delta_{b,x+1} + G_{x+1,j}G_{j,b}\delta_{a,x+1} - G_{a,x+1}G_{x+1,j}\delta_{b,j} \right) \right] \\ & + 2\beta \left[ e^{|G_{x,x}|^{2}} \left( G_{x,x}G_{x,b}\delta_{x,a} - G_{a,x}G_{x,x}\delta_{b,x} \right) \\ & - e^{|G_{x+1,x+1}|^{2}} \left( G_{x+1,x+1}G_{x+1,b}\delta_{x+1,a} - G_{a,x+1}G_{x+1,x+1}\delta_{b,x+1} \right) \right] \right\}. \end{split}$$

 $\textit{Proof.} \ \text{If we let } h(t) = t^2 \text{, then we see that}$ 

$$L_x^{\alpha,\beta}(G) = (R_x^{\alpha}(G) - R_{x+1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G))^2 = h(R_x^{\alpha}(G) - R_{x+1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G)).$$

Therefore, by applying the chain rule and linearity of the gradient operator, we see that

$$\nabla \widehat{L}_{x}^{\alpha,\beta} = h'(R_{x}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_{x+1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G))\nabla(\widehat{R}_{x}^{\alpha,\beta} - \widehat{R}_{x+1}^{\alpha,\beta})$$
$$= 2(R_{x}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_{x+1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G))(\nabla \widehat{R}_{x}^{\alpha,\beta} - \nabla \widehat{R}_{x+1}^{\alpha,\beta})$$

The rest follows by Lemma 6.3.9.

97

For notational convenience, we define  $\varphi_{\alpha} : \mathbb{Z}_N^3 \times \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{C}$  for  $\alpha > 0$  by

$$\varphi_{\alpha}(a,b,x,G) = \sum_{\substack{j \in \mathbb{Z}_{N} \\ j \neq a}} \left[ e^{\alpha |G_{x,j}|^{2}} \left( -G_{a,j}G_{j,x}\delta_{b,x} + G_{x,j}G_{j,b}\delta_{a,x} - G_{a,x}G_{x,j}\delta_{b,j} \right) - e^{\alpha |G_{x+1,j}|^{2}} \left( -G_{a,j}G_{j,x+1}\delta_{b,x+1} + G_{x+1,j}G_{j,b}\delta_{a,x+1} - G_{a,x+1}G_{x+1,j}\delta_{b,j} \right) \right].$$

**6.3.11 Proposition.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ ,  $\alpha, \beta, \in (0, \infty)$ . Let  $a \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  and set b = a + 1, so that (a, b) entry of G falls on the superdiagonal, and let  $\widehat{\Phi}_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}(U) = \Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}(UGU^*)$ , then the (a, b) entry of the gradient of  $\widehat{\Phi}_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}$  is given as follows:

$$\begin{split} \left[ \nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta} \right]_{a,b} &= 2 \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \left( R_j^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_{j+1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) \right) \varphi_{\alpha}(a,b,x,G) \\ &+ 4\beta \left\{ -G_{a,a}G_{a,b}e^{|G_{a,a}|^2} [R_{a-1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_{a}^{\alpha,\beta}(G)] \right. \\ &+ (G_{a,a}G_{a,b}e^{|G_{a,a}|^2} + G_{a,b}G_{b,b}e^{|G_{b,b}|^2}) [R_{a}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_{b}^{\alpha,\beta}(G)] \\ &- G_{a,b}G_{b,b}e^{|G_{b,b}|^2} [R_{b}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_{b+1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G)] \right\} \,. \end{split}$$

Proof. Observe that

$$\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta} = \nabla \left[ \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \widehat{L}_j^{\alpha,\beta} \right] = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} \nabla \widehat{L}_j^{\alpha,\beta}.$$

By summing over the different cases for j and using Lemma 6.3.10, the claim follows, where we have isolated the nonzero terms which are multiplied by the parameter  $\beta$  (i.e., corresponding to j = a - 1, j = a, and j = a + 1).

**6.3.12 Proposition.** Let  $\Phi^{\alpha,\beta} := \Psi + \Phi^{\alpha,\beta}_{ch}$  be a function on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , where  $\Psi : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \rightarrow \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ 

 $[0,\infty)$  is any real analytic function that does not depend on the parameters  $\alpha$  or  $\beta$ . Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  be equal-norm with no zero entries, fix  $\alpha \in (0,\infty)$ , and suppose that  $\nabla \Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\beta \in J$ , where  $J \subseteq (0,\infty)$  is an open interval, then G is  $\alpha$ -equipartitioned.

*Proof.* Since  $\Psi$  does not depend on  $\beta$  and since  $\nabla \Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta} = 0$  for all  $\beta \in J$ , then using corollary 5.3.5 and taking the partial derivative with respect to  $\beta$  of an (a, b) entry of  $\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}$  gives

$$\frac{d}{d\beta} [\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}]_{a,b} = \frac{d}{d\beta} [\nabla \widehat{\Psi}(G)]_{a,b} + \frac{d}{d\beta} [\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}]_{a,b}$$
$$= 0 + \frac{d}{d\beta} [\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}]_{a,b}$$
$$= 0$$

for all  $\beta \in J$ . In particular, we have  $\frac{d}{d\beta} [\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}]_{a,b} = 0$  for all  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$  and for all  $\beta \in J$ .

Next, we compute  $\frac{d}{d\beta} [\widehat{\Phi}_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}]_{a,b}$  for the case where b = a + 1 (ie, along the superdiagonal), thereby inducing a set of equations which will lead to the desired result. So, from here on, we suppose that b = a + 1.

First, we observe a simplification that results from the assumption that G is equal-norm. Referring back to Proposition 6.3.11, we note that every additive term of  $[\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}]_{a,b}$  has a factor of the form  $(R_j^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_{j+1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G))$ . However, since G is equalnorm, we can replace each of these factors with  $(R_j^{\alpha}(G) - R_{j+1}^{\alpha}(G))$  to denote the fact that the  $\beta$  terms corresponding to the diagonal entries have canceled because of the equal-norm property. After doing this, we see that there are only three terms of  $[\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}]_{a,b}$  which still depend on  $\beta$ . Now the desired partial derivative is easy to
compute, which yields

$$\frac{d}{d\beta} [\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}]_{a,b} = -4G_{a,a}G_{a,b}e^{|G_{a,a}|^2} [R_{a-1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_a^{\alpha,\beta}(G)] + 4(G_{a,a}G_{a,b}e^{|G_{a,a}|^2} + G_{a,b}G_{b,b}e^{|G_{b,b}|^2})[R_a^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_b^{\alpha,\beta}(G)] - 4G_{a,b}G_{b,b}e^{|G_{b,b}|^2} [R_b^{\alpha,\beta}(G) - R_{b+1}^{\alpha,\beta}(G)] = 0$$

Once again, because G is equal-norm, it follows that  $G_{a,a} = G_{b,b} = \frac{K}{N}$ , so this equation can be rewritten as

$$\frac{d}{d\beta} [\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{ch}]_{a,b} = -4 \frac{K}{N} G_{a,b} e^{|\frac{K}{N}|^2} \left( R^{\alpha}_{a-1}(G) - 3R^{\alpha}_a(G) + 3R^{\alpha}_b(G) - R^{\alpha}_{b+1}(G) \right)$$
  
= 0.

Since G contains no zero entries, we can cancel the factor(s)  $-4\frac{K}{N}G_{a,b}e^{|\frac{K}{N}|^2}$  to obtain

$$R_{a-1}^{\alpha}(G) - 3R_{a}^{\alpha}(G) + 3R_{b}^{\alpha}(G) - R_{b+1}^{\alpha}(G) = 0$$

for all  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , where b = a + 1. This induces the linear system Ax = 0, where A is the  $N \times N$  circulant matrix

$$A = \left(\begin{array}{ccccccccc} -3 & 3 & -1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 & 1 \\ 1 & -3 & 3 & -1 & \cdots & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & -3 & 3 & \cdots & 0 & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ 3 & -1 & 0 & 0 & \cdots & 1 & -3 \end{array}\right)$$

and

$$x = \begin{pmatrix} R_1^{\alpha}(G) \\ R_2^{\alpha}(G) \\ \vdots \\ R_N^{\alpha}(G) \end{pmatrix}.$$

The circulant matrix A is the polynomial  $A = -3I + 3S - S^2 + S^{N-1}$  of the cyclic shift matrix S. Therefore, its eigenvectors coincide with those of S,

$$v_j = \begin{pmatrix} 1 \\ \omega_j \\ \vdots \\ \omega_j^{N-1} \end{pmatrix}$$

and by the spectral theorem the eigenvalues of A are then given by

$$\lambda_j = -3 + 3\omega_j - \omega_j^2 + \omega_j^{N-1}, \ j \in \mathbb{Z}_N,$$

where  $\omega_j = e^{\frac{2\pi i j}{N}}$ , the *N*th roots of unity, are the corresponding eigenvalues of *S*.

The system Ax = 0 is homogeneous, so we would like to obtain the zero eigenspace of A. By letting  $j \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ , setting  $\lambda_j = 0$ , and then factoring, we obtain

$$0 = -3 + 3\omega_j - \omega_j^2 + \omega_j^{N-1}$$
  
= -(1 - \omega\_j)(2 - \omega\_j - \omega\_j^{N-1}).

Inspecting both factors, we see that  $\lambda_j = 0$  iff  $\omega_j = 1$  iff  $j \equiv 0 \mod N$ . Thus, the zero eigenspace is 1-dimensional and spanned by the vector of all ones. In

particular, this shows that

$$R_1^{\alpha}(G) = R_2^{\alpha}(G) = \dots = R_N^{\alpha}(G).$$

In other words, G is  $\alpha$ -equipartitioned.

**6.3.13 Corollary.** Let  $\Phi^{\alpha,\beta} := \Psi + \Phi^{\alpha,\beta}_{ch}$  be a function on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , where  $\Psi : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to [0,\infty)$  is any real analytic function that does not depend on the parameters  $\alpha$  or  $\beta$ . Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  be equal-norm with no zero entries, and, furthermore, suppose that  $\nabla \Phi^{\alpha,\beta}_{ch}(G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha \in I$  and all  $\beta \in J$ , where  $I, J \subseteq (0,\infty)$  are open intervals, then G is equidistributed.

*Proof.* Since J is an open interval, it follows by proposition 6.3.12 that G is  $\alpha$ -equipartitioned for every  $\alpha \in I$ . Therefore, by Proposition 3.3.16, G is equidistributed.

#### 6.3.4 A characterization of equidistributed frames

Finally, we combine these definitions to obtain the family of potential functions which will yield our main theorem, as defined below.

**6.3.14 Definition.** Let  $G = (G_{a,b})_{a,b=1}^N \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ . Given  $\alpha, \beta, \delta, \eta \in (0, \infty)$ , we define the combined potential,  $\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta} : \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \to \mathbb{R}$ , by

$$\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}(G) = \Phi^{\alpha,\beta}_{ch}(G) + \Phi^{\delta}_{diag}(G) + \Phi^{\eta}_{sum}(G).$$

**6.3.15 Definition.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , let  $I, J, T \subseteq (0, \infty)$  be open intervals and  $\eta > 0$ , then we say that G is a *family-wise critical point* with respect to  $\{\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}\}_{\alpha\in I,\beta\in J,\delta\in T}$ 

if  $\nabla \Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha \in I$ ,  $\beta \in J$ , and  $\delta \in T$ .

**6.3.16 Theorem.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ , let  $I, J, T \subseteq (0, \infty)$  be open intervals and  $\eta > 0$ . If *G* is a family-wise critical point with respect to  $\{\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}\}_{\alpha \in I,\beta \in J,\delta \in T}$  and

$$\Phi^{\alpha',\beta',\delta',\eta}(G) < 2 + (N^2 - 2)e^{\eta(K/(N^2 - 2) - K^2/N(N^2 - 2) + K(N - K)/(N(N - 1)(N^2 - 2)))}$$

for some  $\alpha', \beta', \delta' \in (0, \infty)$ , then G is equidistributed.

*Proof.* Since G is a family-wise critical point,  $\nabla \Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha \in I, \beta \in J$ and  $\delta \in T$ .

Since  $\Phi^{\alpha',\beta',\delta',\eta}(G) = \Phi^{\alpha',\beta'}_{ch}(G) + \Phi^{\delta'}_{diag}(G) + \Phi^{\eta}_{sum}(G) < D$ , with

$$D = 2 + (N^2 - 2)e^{\eta(K/(N^2 - 2) - K^2/N(N^2 - 2) + K(N - K)/(N(N - 1)(N^2 - 2)))}$$

then it must also be the case that  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta}(G) < D$ . Hence, G contains no zero entries, by Proposition 6.3.4.

Now, with respect to Proposition 6.3.7, we can momentarily rewrite  $\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}$  as  $\Phi^{\delta} = \Psi + \Phi^{\delta}_{diag}$ , where  $\Psi = \Phi^{\alpha,\beta}_{ch} + \Phi^{\eta}_{sum}$ . Since we have confirmed that there are no zero entries, since  $\Psi$  does not depend on  $\delta$  and since  $\nabla \Phi^{\delta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\delta \in T$ , it follows from Proposition 6.3.7 that G corresponds to an equal-norm Parseval frame.

Finally, with respect to Corollary 6.3.13, we can once again rewrite  $\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}$  as  $\Phi^{\alpha,\beta} = \Psi + \Phi^{\alpha,\beta}_{ch}$ , where  $\Psi = \Phi^{\eta}_{sum} + \Phi^{\delta}_{diag}$  this time. Since we have confirmed that G contains no zeros, since G is equal-norm,  $\Psi$  does not depend on  $\alpha$  or  $\beta$ , and  $\nabla \Phi^{\alpha,\beta}_{ch}(G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha \in I$  and  $\beta \in J$ , it follows from Corollary 6.3.13 that G is equidistributed.

Alternatively, we can relax the requirement on the value of the potential and simply assume that our family-wise critical point contains no zero entries. It is clear from the preceding proof that this would also yield equidistributivity, as stated below.

**6.3.17 Corollary.** Let  $\eta > 0$ . If  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is a family-wise critical point with respect to the family of frame potentials  $\{\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}\}_{\alpha\in I,\beta\in J,\delta\in T}$  and G contains no zero entries, then G is equidistributed.

**6.3.18 Proposition.** Let  $\eta > 0$  and  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  be equidistributed. If  $\nabla \Phi^{\eta}_{sum}(G) = 0$ , then G is a family-wise critical point with respect to  $\{\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}\}_{\alpha,\beta,\delta\in(0,\infty)}$ .

*Proof.* Since G is equidistributed, we see immediately that  $\Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha, \beta \in (0,\infty)$ , so it follows that  $\nabla \Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha, \beta \in (0,\infty)$ . Similarly, since G must also be equal-norm, we have  $\Phi_{diag}^{\delta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\delta \in (0,\infty)$ , which implies  $\nabla \Phi_{diag}^{\delta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\delta \in (0,\infty)$ . Thus, if  $\nabla \Phi_{sum}^{\eta}(G) = 0$ , then

$$\nabla \Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}(G) = \nabla \Phi^{\alpha,\beta}_{ch}(G) + \Phi^{\delta}_{diag}(G) + \nabla \Phi^{\eta}_{sum}(G) = 0$$

for all  $\alpha, \beta, \delta \in (0, \infty)$ , so the claim follows.

The assumption in the preceding proposition is met when the frame is generated with a group representation as specified below.

**6.3.19 Proposition.** Suppose  $\Gamma$  is a finite group of size  $N = |\Gamma|$  with a unitary representation  $\pi : \Gamma \to B(\mathcal{H})$  on the complex K-dimensional Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$  and  $\{f_g = \pi(g)f_e\}$  is an (N, K)-frame. If the Gram matrix G satisfies  $G_{g,h} = G_{h^{-1},g^{-1}}$  for all  $g, h \in \Gamma$ , then  $\nabla \Phi_{sum}^{\eta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\eta \in (0, \infty)$ .

*Proof.* Fix  $\eta \in (0, \infty)$ . Since *G* is equidistributed (see Example 3.3.6), it is equalnorm, so the last two additive two terms from the (a, b) gradient entry in Proposition 6.3.2 cancel. Therefore, to show that the gradient vanishes, it is sufficient to show that

$$\sum_{j \in \Gamma} e^{\eta |G_{a,j}|^2} G_{a,j} G_{j,b} = \sum_{j \in \Gamma} e^{\eta |G_{b,j}|^2} G_{a,j} G_{j,b}$$

for all  $a, b \in \Gamma$ . As a first step, we note that the group representation gives  $G_{x,y} = \langle f_y, f_x \rangle = \langle \pi(x^{-1}y)f_e, f_e \rangle \equiv H(x^{-1}y)$ . Thus, we can change the summation index and get

$$\sum_{j\in\Gamma} e^{\eta|G_{a,j}|^2} G_{a,j} G_{j,b} = \sum_{j\in\Gamma} e^{\eta|H(j^{-1}a)|^2} H(j^{-1}a) H(b^{-1}j) = \sum_{j\in\Gamma} e^{\eta|H(j^{-1})|^2} H(j^{-1}) H(b^{-1}aj) .$$

We also note that  $|H(g)| = |H(g^{-1})|$ , so in combination with changing the summation index we obtain

$$\sum_{j\in\Gamma} e^{\eta|G_{a,j}|^2} G_{a,j} G_{j,b} = \sum_{j\in\Gamma} e^{\eta|H(j)|^2} H(j^{-1}) H(b^{-1}aj) = \sum_{j\in\Gamma} e^{\eta|H(j^{-1}b)|^2} H(b^{-1}j) H(b^{-1}aj^{-1}b) .$$

Finally, using the fact that the Gram matrix has the assumed structure gives  $H(h^{-1}g) = H(gh^{-1})$  for  $h = a^{-1}b$  and  $g = j^{-1}b$ , which yields

$$\sum_{j\in\Gamma} e^{\eta |G_{a,j}|^2} G_{a,j} G_{j,b} = \sum_{j\in\Gamma} e^{\eta |H(j^{-1}b)|^2} H(b^{-1}j) H(j^{-1}a) = \sum_{j\in\Gamma} e^{\eta |G_{b,j}|^2} G_{a,j} G_{j,b}.$$

This completes the proof, since  $\eta$  was arbitrary.

The claimed property of the Gramian is true if  $\Gamma$  is abelian.

**6.3.20 Corollary.** Suppose  $\Gamma$  is a finite abelian group of size  $N = |\Gamma|$  with a unitary

representation  $\pi : \Gamma \to B(\mathcal{H})$  on a real or complex K-dimensional Hilbert space  $\mathcal{H}$ and  $\{f_g = \pi(g)f_e\}$  is an (N, K)-frame, then  $\nabla \Phi_{sum}^{\eta}(G) = 0$  for every  $\eta \in (0, \infty)$ .

There is an abundance of equidistributed Parseval frames obtained with representations of abelian groups, in particular the harmonic frames that exist for any combination of the number of frame vectors N and dimension  $K \leq N$ .

**6.3.21 Corollary.** For every pair of integers  $1 \le K \le N$  and for every  $\eta > 0$ , there exists a family-wise critical point with respect to  $\{\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}\}_{\alpha,\beta,\delta\in(0,\infty)}$  on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K}$ .

The gradient of the sum energy also vanishes for any Gramian corresponding to a mutually unbiased basic sequence which has been rescaled to admit Parsevality.

**6.3.22 Proposition.** If  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  is the Gramian of a mutually unbiased basic sequence, then  $\nabla \Phi_{sum}^{\eta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\eta \in (0, \infty)$ .

*Proof.* Fix  $\eta \in (0, \infty)$ . We recall that the Gram matrix has diagonal entries that are equal to K/N, and the other entries either vanish in diagonal blocks or have the same magnitude in off-diagonal blocks. Assuming the frame vectors are grouped in M subsets of size L, then N = ML and there are  $M(M - 1)L^2$  off-diagonal entries of the same magnitude  $C_{M,L,K}$ . Based on the Hilbert-Schmidt norm of G, we then have

$$C_{M,L,K} = \sqrt{\frac{K(ML-K)}{M^2(M-1)L^3}}$$

In order to make the block structure apparent in the notation, we write the matrix G as  $G = (G_{x,y}^{(p,q)})_{p,q \in \mathbb{Z}_M, x, y \in \mathbb{Z}_L}$ , where the doubly-indexed superscript indicates in which block the entry is and the subscript indicates the position within the block.

The absolute value of any entry then satisfies

$$|G_{x,y}^{(p,q)}| = \begin{cases} \frac{K}{ML}, & x = y, p = q\\ 0, & x \neq y, p = q\\ C_{M,L,K}, & p \neq q. \end{cases}$$

To see the claim, we verify that every entry of  $\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{sum}^{\eta}$  vanishes. Since this is automatically true for the diagonal entries, let  $(p, x), (q, y) \in \mathbb{Z}_S \times \mathbb{Z}_L$  with  $(p, x) \neq (q, y)$ . One has that either p = q or  $p \neq q$ . If p = q, then re-expressing the identity in Proposition 6.3.2 in terms of block notation and noting that the last two terms on the right-hand side cancel due to the equal-norm property yields

$$\begin{split} \left[\nabla\widehat{\Phi}_{sum}^{\eta}\right]_{x,y}^{(p,p)} &= 2\sum_{\substack{t=1\\t\neq x,y}}^{L} \left(e^{\eta |G_{x,t}^{(p,p)}|^2} - e^{\eta |G_{y,t}^{(p,p)}|^2}\right) G_{x,t}^{(p,p)} G_{t,y}^{(p,p)} \\ &+ 2\sum_{\substack{s=1\\s\neq p}}^{M} \sum_{\substack{t=1\\t\neq x,y}}^{L} \left(e^{\eta |G_{x,t}^{(p,s)}|^2} - e^{\eta |G_{y,t}^{(p,s)}|^2}\right) G_{x,t}^{(p,s)} G_{t,y}^{(s,p)} \end{split}$$

The first series on the right-hand side is zero because  $G_{x,t}^{(p,p)} = G_{y,t}^{(p,p)} = 0$  since  $t \notin \{x, y\}$ . The second series also vanishes because when  $s \neq p$ , then  $|G_{x,t}^{(p,s)}| = |G_{y,t}^{(p,s)}| = C_{M,L,K}$ . Thus, the block diagonal entries of the gradient vanish.

On the other hand, if  $p \neq q$ , then we get

$$\begin{split} \left[ \nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{sum}^{\eta} \right]_{x,y}^{(p,q)} &= 2 \sum_{\substack{s,t\,=\,1\\(s,t)\,\neq\,(p,x),\,(q,y)}}^{M,L} \left( e^{\eta |G_{x,t}^{(p,s)}|^2} - e^{\eta |G_{y,t}^{(q,s)}|^2} \right) G_{x,t}^{(p,s)} G_{t,y}^{(s,q)} \\ &= 2 \sum_{\substack{t\,=\,1\\t\neq\,x}}^{L} \left( e^{\eta |G_{x,t}^{(p,p)}|^2} - e^{\eta |G_{y,t}^{(q,p)}|^2} \right) G_{x,t}^{(p,p)} G_{t,y}^{(p,q)} \\ &+ 2 \sum_{\substack{t\,=\,1\\t\neq\,y}}^{L} \left( e^{\eta |G_{x,t}^{(p,q)}|^2} - e^{\eta |G_{y,t}^{(q,q)}|^2} \right) G_{x,t}^{(p,q)} G_{t,y}^{(q,q)} \\ &+ 2 \sum_{\substack{s\,=\,1\\t\neq\,y}}^{M} \sum_{\substack{t\,=\,1\\t\neq\,y}}^{L} \left( e^{\eta |G_{x,t}^{(p,s)}|^2} - e^{\eta |G_{y,t}^{(q,s)}|^2} \right) G_{x,t}^{(p,s)} G_{t,y}^{(p,s)} G_{t,y}^{(s,q)} . \end{split}$$

The first series vanishes because  $G_{x,t}^{(p,p)} = 0$ , the second one because  $G_{t,y}^{(q,q)} = 0$  and the last one because  $|G_{x,t}^{(p,s)}| = |G_{y,t}^{(q,s)}| = C_{M,L,K}$ . This confirms that  $\nabla \widehat{\Phi}_{sum}^{\eta} = 0$  and, since  $\eta$  was arbitrary, the claim is proven.

As a consequence of this Proposition and of Proposition 6.3.18, we know that Examples 3.3.21 and 3.3.22 provide us with family-wise critical points.

If the Gramian does not contain vanishing entries, then we can characterize equidistributed frames, taking advantage of the fact that the term  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta}$  in  $\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta}$  is no longer needed in this case.

**6.3.23 Theorem.** Let  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K}$  and suppose that G contains no zero entries. The Gramian G is equidistributed if and only if  $\nabla[\Phi_{diag}^{\delta} + \Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}](G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha \in I$ ,  $\beta \in J$ , and  $\delta \in T$ , where  $I, J, T \subseteq (0, \infty)$  are open intervals.

*Proof.* If G is equidistributed, then  $\Phi_{diag}^{\delta}(G) = 0$  and  $\Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha, \beta, \delta \in$ 

 $(0,\infty)$ , so it follows that  $\nabla \Phi_{diag}^{\delta}(G) = 0$  and  $\nabla \Phi_{ch}^{\alpha,\beta}(G) = 0$  for all  $\alpha, \beta, \delta \in (0,\infty)$ . For the converse, since G contains no zero entries, it follows by Proposition 6.3.7 that G is equal-norm. With this established, it then follows from Corollary 6.3.13 that G is equidistributed.

# 6.4 Equidistributed Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames

We conclude the discussion of the relation between frame potentials and the structure of optimizers by showing how an equidistributed Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame can be obtained as the limit of minimizers to the sequence  $\{\Phi_{sum}^{\eta_n}\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ , where  $\eta_n \to \infty$ .

**6.4.1 Proposition.** Let  $\{\eta_m\}_{m=1}^{\infty}$  be a positive, increasing sequence such that  $\lim_{m\to\infty} \eta_m = +\infty$ . If  $\{G(m) = (G(m)_{a,b})_{a,b=1}^{N}\}_{m=1}^{\infty} \subseteq \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  is a sequence of Gram matrices such that the restricted potential  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta_m}|_{\mathcal{M}_{N,K}\cap\Omega_{N,K}}$  achieves its absolute minimum on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  at G(m) for every  $m \in \{1, 2, 3, ...\}$ , then there exists a subsequence  $\{G(m_s)\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$  and  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  such that  $\lim_{s\to\infty} G(m_s) = G$ , where G is the Gramian of a Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame.

*Proof.* For each  $m \in \{1, 2, ...\}$ , since G(m) is equal-norm, the diagonal part of  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta_m}(G(m))$  simplifies so that we can write

$$\Phi_{\rm sum}^{\eta_m}(G(m)) = \Phi_{\rm od}^{\eta_m}(G) + \sum_{j=1}^N e^{\eta_m C_{N,K}^2} \, .$$

Furthermore, by Parsevality, since each G(m) is equal-norm, there must always exist an off diagonal entry  $G(m)_{a,b}$  such that  $|G(m)_{a,b}|^2 \ge C_{N,K}^2$ . Hence,  $\mu(G(m)) = \max_{a,b\in\mathbb{Z}_N} |G(m)_{a,b}|$  for every m, which allows us to replace  $\Phi_{od}^{\eta_m}$  with  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta_m}$  in the proof strategy from Proposition 6.1.3, which shows the claim.

If the sequence of minimizing equal-norm Parseval frames has the stronger property of being equidistributed, then the limit of the corresponding subsequence is equidistributed as well.

**6.4.2 Proposition.** Let  $\{\eta_m\}_{m=1}^{\infty}$  be a positive, increasing sequence such that  $\lim_{m\to\infty} \eta_m = +\infty$ . If  $\{G(m) = (G(m)_{a,b})_{a,b=1}^{N}\}_{m=1}^{\infty} \subseteq \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  is a sequence of equidistributed Gramians such that  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta_m}|_{\mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}}$  achieves its absolute minimum on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  at G(m) for every  $m \in \{1, 2, 3, ...\}$ , then there exists a subsequence  $\{G(m_s)\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$  and  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  such that  $\lim_{s\to\infty} G(m_s) = G$ , where G corresponds to an equidistributed Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame.

Proof. By compactness of  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$ , there exists a subsequence  $\{G(m_s)\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$  and  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  such that  $\lim_{s \to \infty} G(m_s) = G$ . Since each  $G(m_s)$  is equidistributed, we can define for each  $\alpha \in (0,\infty)$  the sequence  $\left\{x^{\alpha}(m_s) := \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} e^{\alpha |G(m_s)_{a,j}|^2}\right\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$ , where our definition is independent of the choice of  $a \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ . Since the entries of  $\{G(m_s)\}_{m=1}^{\infty}$  converge to those of G, we have by continuity

$$\sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} e^{\alpha |G_{a,j}|^2} = \lim_{m \to \infty} x^{\alpha}(m_s) = \sum_{j \in \mathbb{Z}_N} e^{\alpha |G_{b,j}|^2}$$

for all  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}_N$ . Since this is true for every  $\alpha \in (0, \infty)$ , G is equidistributed by Proposition 3.3.16. Additionally, it follows by applying Proposition 6.4.1 to the sequence  $\{m_s\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$  that G is a Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame, because any subsequence of  $\{G(m_s)\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$  must also converge to G.

If we know that each G(m) is a family-wise critical point without vanishing entries, then we can characterize this limit in terms of the gradient of frame potentials.

**6.4.3 Theorem.** Let I, J, T be open intervals in  $(0, \infty)$  and let  $\{\eta_m\}_{m=1}^{\infty}$  be a positive, increasing sequence such that  $\lim_{m\to\infty} \eta_m = +\infty$ . If  $\{G(m) = (G(m)_{a,b})_{a,b=1}^N\}_{m=1}^{\infty} \subseteq \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  is a sequence such that  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta_m}|_{\mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}}$  achieves its absolute minimum on  $\mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  at G(m), each G(m) contains no vanishing entries, and each G(m)is a family-wise fixed point with respect to  $\{\Phi^{\alpha,\beta,\delta,\eta_m}\}_{\alpha\in I,\beta\in J,\delta\in T}$ , then there exists a subsequence  $\{G(m_s)\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$  and  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$  such that  $\lim_{s\to\infty} G(m_s) = G$ , where Gis the Gram matrix of an equidistributed Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame.

*Proof.* By Corollary 6.3.17, it follows that each G(m) is equidistributed. Therefore, by Proposition 6.4.3, there exists a subsequence  $\{G(m_s)\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$  and  $G \in \mathcal{M}_{N,K} \cap \Omega_{N,K}$ such that  $\lim_{s \to \infty} G(m_s) = G$ , where G corresponds to an equidistributed Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame.

The existence of equiangular Parseval frames for certain pairs of N and K provides an abundance of examples for which this theorem holds; however, due to the difficulty in verifying when a non-equiangular critical point of  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta}|_{\mathcal{M}_{N,K}\cap\Omega_{N,K}}$  is at an absolute minimum, it cannot be stated outright that non-equiangular, equidistributed frames exist which satisfy the conditions of Proposition 6.4.2 or Theorem 6.4.3. By considering the Welch bound over (2, 6)-frames and then applying the Naimark compliment, it is seen that complex equiangular (4, 6) frames do not exist; however, based on numerical experiments, it is the author's conjecture that Example 3.3.4 is an absolute minimizer of  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta}|_{\mathcal{M}_{N,K}\cap\Omega_{N,K}}$  for all  $\eta \in (0, \infty)$ 

and therefore corresponds to an equidistributed Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame in this setting by Proposition 6.4.2. Similarly, it was shown in [89] that complex equiangular (3, 8)-frames do not exist; however, further numerical experiments have led to the additional conjecture that Example 3.3.5 is an absolute minimizer of  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta}|_{\mathcal{M}_{N,K}\cap\Omega_{N,K}}$  for all  $\eta \in (0,\infty)$  and therefore corresponds to an equidistributed Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frame in this setting by either Proposition 6.4.2 or Theorem 6.4.3. In addition, we know at least that there are equidistributed Grassmannian equal-norm Parseval frames that are family-wise critical points: the real Examples 3.3.21 and 3.3.22. Although these do not satisfy the assumptions of Theorem 6.4.3 because their Gramians have vanishing entries, a final conjecture is that these minimize  $\Phi_{sum}^{\eta}|_{\mathcal{M}_{N,K}\cap\Omega_{N,K}}$  for all  $\eta \in (0,\infty)$  and hence satisfy the assumptions of Proposition 6.4.2.

### Appendix A

### **Supplementary Material**

#### A.1 The theory of real analytic manifolds

Many results in this paper depend on the ability to induce a gradient flow on a Riemannian manifold. This section presents the essential background material for understanding this concept, with the assumption that the reader is familiar with basic concepts from topology, multivariable calculus and analysis. After introducing the general theory, we outline the matrix manifold approach, as is described in [1].

Informally, a manifold is a geometric object upon which one can apply the techniques of calculus. This depends heavily of the fact that every point is contained in a neighborhood that can be identified with an open subset of Euclidean space.

**A.1.1 Definition.** Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a nonempty topological space and let  $x \in \mathcal{M}$ . We call a homeomorphism  $\phi : U \to V \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  between open sets  $U \subset \mathcal{M}$  and V a *d*-dimensional chart for x, and we sometimes refer to it by the pair  $(\phi, U)$ . If  $x \in \mathcal{U}$ , then  $\phi(x) \in \mathbb{R}^d$  is the coordinate expression of x with respect to this chart. In this case, the chart is

said to contain x.

To take advantage of this idea, we require that the domains of intersecting charts can be seamlessly patched together.

A.1.2 Definition. Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a nonempty topological space. A *real analytic atlas for*  $\mathcal{M}$  into  $\mathbb{R}^d$  is a collection of charts  $\mathcal{A} = \{\phi_j : U_j \to V_j\}_{j \in J}$  such that

- 1.  $\mathcal{M} = \bigcup_{j \in J} U_j$
- 2. For every  $j, l \in J$ , the *change of coordinates map*, defined by  $\phi'_j \circ \phi'_l^{-1} : \phi_l(U_j \cap U_l) \to \phi_j(U_j \cap U_l)$ , where  $\phi'_j$  and  $\phi'_l$  denote the respective restrictions of  $\phi_j$  and  $\phi_l$  to  $U_j \cap U_l$ , is real analytic.

A real analytic atlas  $\mathcal{A}$  is *maximal* if there is no larger real analytic atlas  $\mathcal{A}'$  such that  $\mathcal{A} \subset \mathcal{A}'$ .

In order to avoid certain pathological issues, for example, sequences converging to multiple points, we additionally require that the topology be Hausdorff and second countable. Since the manifolds considered in this paper are either Euclidean spaces or compact (topological) subspaces of Euclidean spaces, these properties occur naturally.

A.1.3 Definition. A *d*-dimensional real analytic manifold is a pair  $(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{A})$ , where  $\mathcal{M}$  is a nonempty, second countable, Hausdorff topological space and  $\mathcal{A}$  is a real analytic maximal atlas for  $\mathcal{M}$  into  $\mathbb{R}^d$ . When there is no confusion about the atlas structure, we refer to  $\mathcal{M}$  as a real analytic manifold or just an analytic manifold. If  $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{M}$  is a real analytic manifold with the subspace topology induced by  $\mathcal{M}$ , then we say that  $\mathcal{N}$  is a *submanifold* of  $\mathcal{M}$ .

We are interested in optimizing real-valued, real analytic maps defined on real analytic manifolds, which requires a formal definition.

A.1.4 Definition. A function  $F : \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{N}$  between a  $d_1$ -dimensional real analytic manifold  $\mathcal{M}$  and a  $d_2$ -dimensional analytic manifold  $\mathcal{N}$  is *real analytic* if for every  $x \in \mathcal{M}$  and every choice of charts  $(\phi, U)$  and  $(\psi, V)$  containing x and F(x), respectively, the composition  $\psi' \circ F' \circ \phi^{-1}$  is real analytic, where F' denotes the restriction of F to the domain of  $\phi$  and  $\psi'$  denotes the restriction of  $\psi$  to the image of  $F' \circ \phi^{-1}$ .

In order to generalize the notion of a directional derivative for a real analytic function  $F : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$  at a point  $x \in \mathcal{M}$ , we first develop the abstract notion of "direction" on a manifold. This requires the use of curves.

A.1.5 Definition. Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a *d*-dimensional real analytic manifold and  $(a, b) \subset \mathbb{R}$ with  $0 \in (a, b)$ . A map  $\gamma : (a, b) \to \mathcal{M}$  is a *curve* if for every  $t \in (a, b)$  and every chart  $\phi : U \to V \subset \mathbb{R}^d$  containing  $\gamma(t)$ , the composition  $\phi \circ \gamma' : \gamma^{-1}(U) \to V$  is a  $C^1$  function, where  $\gamma'$  denotes the restriction of  $\gamma$  to  $\gamma^{-1}(U)$ . In this case, we write  $\gamma \in C^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{M})$ .

Consider the curves  $\gamma \in C^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{M})$  that satisfy  $\gamma(0) = x$ . Informally, every such curve resembles a straight line passing through x in a sufficiently small neighborhood, which we interpret as the "direction" along which we want to differentiate F. By reading through a chart, it is simple to verify that the classical derivative  $\frac{d}{dt}F(\gamma(t))|_{t=0}$  is well-defined. Realizing that these curves induce real-valued maps on the set of all such functions leads to the definition of the tangent vector to a curve.

**A.1.6 Definition.** Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a *d*-dimensional real analytic manifold and let  $\mathcal{S}(\mathcal{M})$  denote the set of real-valued, real analytic functions defined on  $\mathcal{M}$ . If  $\gamma$  is a curve in

 $\mathcal{M}$  with  $\gamma(0) = x$ , then the mapping  $\dot{\gamma} : \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{M}) \to \mathbb{R}$  defined by  $\dot{\gamma}(F) = \frac{d}{dt} F(\gamma(t))|_{t=0}$ is called the *tangent vector to the curve*  $\gamma$  at t = 0.

Given a tangent vector to a curve, there are infinitely many other curves which induce the same function. Thus, we quotient the set of curves passing through x at t = 0 by this equivalence relation, which leads to the formal definition of a tangent vector.

A.1.7 Definition. Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a *d*-dimensional real analytic manifold. A *tangent* vector to a point  $x \in \mathcal{M}$  is a mapping  $\xi_x : \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{M}) \to \mathbb{R}$  for which there exists a curve  $\gamma$  on  $\mathcal{M}$  with  $\gamma(0) = x$ , satisfying

$$\xi_x(F) = \dot{\gamma}(F) = \frac{d}{dt} F(\gamma(t))|_{t=0}.$$

In this case, the curve  $\gamma$  is said to realize the tangent vector  $\xi_x$ , and we refer to it interchangeably as  $\xi_x$  or  $\dot{\gamma}$ . The *tangent space to*  $\mathcal{M}$  *at* x, denoted by  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$ , is the set of all tangent vectors to x. The *tangent bundle* for  $\mathcal{M}$  is the disjoint union of all tangent spaces to points in  $\mathcal{M}$ , denoted

$$TM := \bigcup_{x \in \mathcal{M}} T_x(\mathcal{M}).$$

If  $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\dot{\gamma}_1, \dot{\gamma}_2 \in T_x(\mathcal{M})$  correspond to the curves  $\gamma_1 : (a, b) \to \mathcal{M}$  and  $\gamma_2 : (c, d) \to \mathcal{M}$ , then, after an appropriate translation, we can find a chart  $\phi : U \to \mathbb{R}$  for x satisfying  $\phi(x) = 0 \in \mathbb{R}^d$ . In this case, it is straightforward to verify that the map  $\gamma : (a, b) \cap (c, d) \to \mathcal{M}$  defined by

$$\gamma(t) = \phi^{-1}(a\phi(\gamma_1(t)) + b\phi(\gamma_2(t)))$$

is a curve satisfying  $\gamma(0) = x$ . If  $F \in \mathcal{S}(\mathcal{M})$ , then after restricting the domain of F to U, the composition  $\psi = F \circ \phi^{-1}$  is a real analytic map from an open subset of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  to  $\mathbb{R}$ , so a straightforward application of the chain rule yields

$$\dot{\gamma}(F) = \frac{d}{dt} F(\phi^{-1}(a\phi(\gamma_1(t)) + b\phi(\gamma_2(t))))|_{t=0} = a\dot{\gamma}_1(F) + b\dot{\gamma}_1(F),$$

which shows that  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$  is a vector space. In this sense, the tangent space provides the best linear approximation for a manifold near any point. Furthermore, if  $\phi$ :  $U \to \mathbb{R}$  is a chart for x, then for every  $\dot{\gamma} \in T_x(\mathcal{M})$  corresponding to some curve  $\gamma$ , one can verify that the mapping

$$\dot{\gamma} \mapsto \frac{d}{dt} \phi(\gamma(t))|_{t=0}$$

is a linear isomorphism [62], which shows that  $\dim(T_x(\mathcal{M}) = d$ .

Next, we generalize the total derivative from classical multivariable calculus.

A.1.8 Definition. Let  $F : \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{N}$  be an analytic map between a  $d_1$ -dimensional real analytic manifold  $\mathcal{M}$  and a  $d_2$ -dimensional analytic manifold  $\mathcal{N}$  and fix  $x \in \mathcal{M}$ . The *tangent map of F at x*, denoted DF, is the mapping from  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$  to  $T_{F(x)}(\mathcal{N})$  defined by

$$\xi_x \mapsto \zeta_{F(x)},$$

where, if  $\gamma \in C^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{M})$  is any curve that realizes  $\xi_x$ , then  $\zeta_{F(x)}$  is the tangent vector at F(x) realized by the curve  $F \circ \gamma \in C^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{N})$ .

By choosing appropriate charts, it is straightforward that  $F \circ \gamma$  in this definition is indeed a curve, so that DF is well-defined. Similarly, if  $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $\dot{\gamma}_1, \dot{\gamma}_2 \in T_x(\mathcal{M})$ correspond to the curves  $\gamma_1 : (a, b) \to \mathcal{M}$  and  $\gamma_2 : (c, d) \to \mathcal{M}$ , then an appropriate choice of charts also shows that  $DF(a\dot{\gamma}_1 + b\dot{\gamma}_2) = aDF(\dot{\gamma}_1) + bDF(\dot{\gamma}_2)$ , so DF is linear.

The points of the tangent bundle TM can be partitioned by the quotient map  $\pi : TM \to \mathcal{M}$ , which identifies every point in TM with its corresponding tangent space via the mapping  $\xi_x \in T_x(\mathcal{M}) \mapsto x$ . If  $\mathcal{A} = \{\phi_j : U_j \to V_j\}_{j \in J}$  is a real analytic atlas for  $\mathcal{M}$ , then the mappings  $\phi'_j : \pi^{-1}(U_j) \to V_j \times \mathbb{R}^d$ ,  $j \in J$ , defined by

$$\xi_x \in T_x(\mathcal{M}) \mapsto \phi(\pi(\xi_x)) \times (\xi_x((\phi_j)_1), ..., \xi_x((\phi_j)_d))^t,$$

where  $(\phi_j)_1, ..., (\phi_j)_d$  are the component functions of the chart  $\phi_j$ , can be shown to form a real analytic atlas for TM, when TM is endowed with the topology generated by the sets  $\{\pi^{-1}(U_j)\}_{j\in J}$ . See [62] for details. For us, the manifold structure of TM is only necessary for the definition a vector field.

**A.1.9 Definition.** A vector field on a real analytic manifold  $\mathcal{M}$  is a real analytic map  $\xi : M \to TM$  such that  $\xi(x) := \xi_x \in T_x(\mathcal{M})$  for every  $x \in \mathcal{M}$ .

Of particular interest, if  $\xi : M \to TM$  is a vector field and  $(\phi, U)$  is a chart for a point  $\mathcal{M}$ , then we obtain the first order ordinary differential equation,

$$\frac{d}{dt}\phi(x(t)) = \xi(x(t)).$$

By patching charts together, this generates a *flow* over the entire manifold.

With this in mind, we define a manifold with a Riemannian structure, which allows us to interpret familiar geometric notions like angles and distance on manifolds. In particular, it allows us to define the gradient vector field of a real-valued, real analytic map. **A.1.10 Definition.** A real analytic manifold  $\mathcal{M}$  is a *Riemannian manifold* if for every  $x \in \mathcal{M}$ , the tangent space  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$  is equipped with a real inner product  $g_x : T_x(\mathcal{M}) \times T_x(\mathcal{M}) \to \mathbb{R}$  such that the mapping

$$x \mapsto g_x(\xi(x), \zeta(x))$$

from  $\mathcal{M}$  to  $\mathbb{R}$  is smooth for all choices of vector fields  $\xi, \zeta$  on  $\mathcal{M}$ . In this case, the mapping g which maps each  $x \in \mathcal{M}$  to the corresponding positive, bilinear form  $g_x$  is called the *Riemannian metric*.

**A.1.11 Definition.** Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be a Riemannian manifold with a Riemannian metric gand let  $F : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$  be a real analytic map. The gradient of F at  $x \in \mathcal{M}$ , denoted  $\nabla F(x)$ , is the unique tangent vector of  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$  that satisfies

$$g_x(\nabla F(x),\xi) = \xi(F), \text{ for all } \xi \in T_x(\mathcal{M}).$$

The assignment

$$x \mapsto \nabla F(x)$$

induces a vector field, called the gradient vector field.

The uniqueness of the gradient of F at x follows from the Riesz representation theorem. The following property of the gradient characterizes it as the direction of steepest descent.

**A.1.12 Proposition.** If  $\mathcal{M}$  is a Riemannian manifold,  $\|\cdot\|_x$  is the norm on  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$ induced by the Riemannian metric, and  $F : \mathcal{M} \to \mathbb{R}$  is a real analytic map, then

$$\frac{\nabla F(x)}{\|\nabla F(x)\|_x} = \operatorname*{argmax}_{\xi \in T_x(\mathcal{M}), \|\xi\|_x = 1} \xi(F).$$

Proof. By definition of the gradient and the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality,

$$|\xi(F)| = |g_x(\nabla F(x), \xi)| \le \|\nabla F(x)\|_x \|\xi\|_x$$

for all  $\xi \in T_x(\mathcal{M})$ . The claim follows from the norm constraint along with the fact that the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality is saturated if and only if the two vectors are collinear.

With this in mind, we see that a function's value decreases if we follow the trajectory induced by the flow of the negative of the gradient vector field.

#### A.1.1 Matrix manifolds

Let  $\mathcal{M}$  be the real vector space  $\mathbb{F}^{d \times d}$  with  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$  or  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$ . With the identification  $\mathbb{C} \cong \mathbb{R}^2$ , the global identity chart on  $\mathcal{M}$  shows that it is a real analytic manifold with dimension  $d^2$  when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{R}$  and dimension  $d^4$  when  $\mathbb{F} = \mathbb{C}$ . As mentioned in the preceding section, for every  $x \in \mathcal{M}$ , the tangent space  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$  is linearly isomorphic to  $\mathbb{F}^{d \times d}$ . In this case, however, many details of the abstract theory about tangent spaces can be disregarded. Since the classical directional derivative for a function  $F \in S(\mathcal{M})$  at the point  $x \in \mathcal{M}$  is now well-defined, we can equivalently redefine the tangent map  $DF : T_x(\mathcal{M}) \to \mathbb{R}$  as

$$DF(\xi) = \lim_{t \to 0} \frac{F(x + t\xi) - F(x)}{t}, \ \xi \in \mathbb{F}^{d \times d},$$

which allows us to identify the abstract tangent vectors in  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$  as actual matrices in  $\mathbb{F}^{d \times d}$ . With this identification,  $\mathcal{M}$  is equipped with the Riemannian metric determined by the familiar Hilbert Schmidt inner product on  $\mathbb{F}^{d \times d}$ .

Now consider a d'-dimensional submanifold  $\mathcal{N} \subset \mathcal{M}$ . If  $\gamma \in C^1(\mathbb{R}, \mathcal{N})$  is a curve with  $\gamma(0) = x$ , then, due to the vector space inclusion, it is well-defined to write

$$\xi = \lim_{t \to 0} \frac{\gamma(t) - \gamma(0)}{t} \in \mathbb{F}^{d \times d},$$

which can be viewed as an element of the tangent space of matrices,  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$ . Because  $\gamma$  also realizes the tangent vector  $\dot{\gamma}$  in  $T_x(\mathcal{N})$ , as defined in Definition A.1.7, we see that

$$\dot{\gamma}(F') = \frac{d}{dt}F'(\gamma(t))|_{t=0} = \frac{d}{dt}F(\gamma(t))|_{t=0} = DF(\xi),$$

where F' denotes the restriction of F to the submanifold  $\mathcal{N}$  for every  $F \in S(\mathcal{M})$ . In light of this, the abstract tangent vectors of  $T_x(\mathcal{N})$  can also be view as matrices, and, in particular, we interpret  $T_x(\mathcal{N})$  as a d'-dimensional linear subspace of  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$ . By this inclusion,  $\mathcal{N}$  becomes a Riemannian manifold, where the Riemannian metric is the restriction of the Hilbert Schmidt inner product on  $T_x(\mathcal{M})$  to  $T_x(\mathcal{N})$ , for each point  $x \in \mathcal{N}$ .

## Bibliography

- [1] P.-A. Absil, R. Mahony, and R. Sepulchre. *Optimization algorithms on matrix manifolds*. Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 2008. With a foreword by Paul Van Dooren.
- [2] W. F. Ames. *Numerical methods for partial differential equations*. Academic Press, 2014.
- [3] D. M. Appleby. Symmetric informationally complete-positive operator valued measures and the extended Clifford group. J. Math. Phys., 46(5):052107, 29, 2005.
- [4] D. M. Appleby. SIC-POVMS and MUBS: geometrical relationships in prime dimension. In *Foundations of probability and physics*—5, volume 1101 of *AIP Conf. Proc.*, pages 223–232. Amer. Inst. Phys., New York, 2009.
- [5] D. M. Appleby, I. Bengtsson, S. Brierley, Å. Ericsson, M. Grassl, and J.-Å. Larsson. Systems of imprimitivity for the Clifford group. *Quantum Inf. Comput.*, 14(3-4):339–360, 2014.
- [6] D. M. Appleby, I. Bengtsson, S. Brierley, M. Grassl, D. Gross, and J.-Å. Larsson. The monomial representations of the Clifford group. *Quantum Inf. Comput.*, 12(5-6):404–431, 2012.
- [7] D. M. Appleby, H. Yadsan-Appleby, and G. Zauner. Galois automorphisms of a symmetric measurement. *Quantum Inf. Comput.*, 13(7-8):672–720, 2013.
- [8] R. Balan. Equivalence relations and distances between Hilbert frames. *Proc. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 127(8):2353–2366, 1999.
- [9] R. Balan, B. G. Bodmann, P. G. Casazza, and D. Edidin. Painless reconstruction from magnitudes of frame coefficients. *J. Fourier Anal. Appl.*, 15(4):488–501, 2009.
- [10] R. Balan, P. Casazza, and D. Edidin. On signal reconstruction without phase. *Appl. Comput. Harmon. Anal.*, 20(3):345–356, 2006.

- [11] S. Bandyopadhyay, P. O. Boykin, V. Roychowdhury, and F. Vatan. A new proof for the existence of mutually unbiased bases. *Algorithmica*, 34(4):512–528, 2002.
- [12] E. Bannai, A. Munemasa, and B. Venkov. The nonexistence of certain tight spherical designs. *Algebra i Analiz*, 16(4):1–23, 2004.
- [13] A. Barg and W.-H. Yu. New bounds for equiangular lines. In *Discrete geometry* and algebraic combinatorics, volume 625 of *Contemp. Math.*, pages 111–121. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2014.
- [14] J. J. Benedetto and M. Fickus. Finite normalized tight frames. Adv. Comput. Math., 18(2-4):357–385, 2003.
- [15] J. J. Benedetto and A. Kebo. The role of frame force in quantum detection. *J. Fourier Anal. Appl.*, 14(3):443–474, 2008.
- [16] J. J. Benedetto and J. D. Kolesar. Geometric properties of Grassmannian frames for  $R^2$  and  $R^3$ . *EURASIP J. Appl. Signal Process.*, 2006:1–17, 2006.
- [17] I. Bengtsson and H. Granström. The frame potential, on average. *Open Syst. Inf. Dyn.*, 16(2-3):145–156, 2009.
- [18] B. Bodmann, P. Casazza, D. Edidin, and R. Balan. Frames for linear reconstruction without phase. In *Information Sciences and Systems, 2008. CISS 2008.* 42nd Annual Conference on, pages 721–726, March 2008.
- [19] B. Bodmann and J. Haas. Frame potentials and the geometry of frames. *J. Fourier Anal. Appl. (In press)*, 2015.
- [20] B. G. Bodmann and P. G. Casazza. The road to equal-norm Parseval frames. *J. Funct. Anal.*, 258(2):397–420, 2010.
- [21] B. G. Bodmann and H. J. Elwood. Complex equiangular Parseval frames and Seidel matrices containing *p*th roots of unity. *Proc. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 138(12):4387–4404, 2010.
- [22] B. G. Bodmann and V. I. Paulsen. Frames, graphs and erasures. *Linear Algebra Appl.*, 404:118–146, 2005.
- [23] B. G. Bodmann, V. I. Paulsen, and M. Tomforde. Equiangular tight frames from complex Seidel matrices containing cube roots of unity. *Linear Algebra Appl.*, 430(1):396–417, 2009.
- [24] L. Bos and S. Waldron. Some remarks on Heisenberg frames and sets of equiangular lines. *New Zealand J. Math.*, 36:113–137, 2007.

- [25] P. G. Casazza, D. Edidin, D. Kalra, and V. I. Paulsen. Projections and the Kadison-Singer problem. *Oper. Matrices*, 1(3):391–408, 2007.
- [26] P. G. Casazza, M. Fickus, J. Kovačević, M. T. Leon, and J. C. Tremain. A physical interpretation of tight frames. In *Harmonic analysis and applications*, Appl. Numer. Harmon. Anal., pages 51–76. Birkhäuser Boston, Boston, MA, 2006.
- [27] P. G. Casazza, M. Fickus, and D. G. Mixon. Auto-tuning unit norm frames. *Appl. Comput. Harmon. Anal.*, 32(1):1–15, 2012.
- [28] P. G. Casazza, M. Fickus, D. G. Mixon, J. Peterson, and I. Smalyanau. Every Hilbert space frame has a Naimark complement. J. Math. Anal. Appl., 406(1):111–119, 2013.
- [29] P. G. Casazza, D. Han, and D. R. Larson. Frames for Banach spaces. In *The functional and harmonic analysis of wavelets and frames (San Antonio, TX, 1999)*, volume 247 of *Contemp. Math.*, pages 149–182. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1999.
- [30] P. G. Casazza and J. Kovačević. Equal-norm tight frames with erasures. *Adv. Comput. Math.*, 18(2-4):387–430, 2003.
- [31] P. G. Casazza and G. Kutyniok, editors. *Finite frames*. Applied and Numerical Harmonic Analysis. Birkhäuser/Springer, New York, 2013.
- [32] P. G. Casazza and M. T. Leon. Existence and construction of finite frames with a given frame operator. *Int. J. Pure Appl. Math.*, 63(2):149–157, 2010.
- [33] A. Chebira and J. Kovacevic. Frames in bioimaging. In Information Sciences and Systems, 2008. CISS 2008. 42nd Annual Conference on, pages 727–732. IEEE, 2008.
- [34] C. J. Colbourn and J. H. Dinitz, editors. Handbook of combinatorial designs. Discrete Mathematics and its Applications (Boca Raton). Chapman & Hall/CRC, Boca Raton, FL, second edition, 2007.
- [35] J. H. Conway, R. H. Hardin, and N. J. A. Sloane. Packing lines, planes, etc.: packings in Grassmannian spaces. *Experiment. Math.*, 5(2):139–159, 1996.
- [36] I. Daubechies, A. Grossmann, and Y. Meyer. Painless nonorthogonal expansions. *J. Math. Phys.*, 27(5):1271–1283, 1986.
- [37] P. Delsarte, J. Goethals, and J. Seidel. Bounds for systems of lines, and jacobi polynomials. *Philips Research Reports*, 30:91, 1975.
- [38] R. J. Duffin and A. C. Schaeffer. A class of nonharmonic Fourier series. *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 72:341–366, 1952.

- [39] D. M. Duncan, T. R. Hoffman, and J. P. Solazzo. Equiangular tight frames and fourth root Seidel matrices. *Linear Algebra Appl.*, 432(11):2816–2823, 2010.
- [40] K. Dykema and N. Strawn. Manifold structure of spaces of spherical tight frames. *Int. J. Pure Appl. Math.*, 28(2):217–256, 2006.
- [41] H. J. Elwood. Constructing complex equiangular Parsevel frames. ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, 2011. Dissertation (Ph.D.)–University of Houston, Houston, TX.
- [42] B. Et-Taoui. Complex conference matrices, complex hadamard matrices and equiangular tight frames. *arXiv e-print, arXiv:1409.5720*, 09 2014.
- [43] M. Fickus, B. D. Johnson, K. Kornelson, and K. A. Okoudjou. Convolutional frames and the frame potential. *Appl. Comput. Harmon. Anal.*, 19(1):77–91, 2005.
- [44] M. Fickus and D. G. Mixon. Tables of the existence of equiangular tight frames. *arXiv e-print, arXiv:1504.00253*, 04 2015.
- [45] M. Fickus, D. G. Mixon, and J. C. Tremain. Steiner equiangular tight frames. *Linear Algebra Appl.*, 436(5):1014–1027, 2012.
- [46] C. Godsil and A. Roy. Equiangular lines, mutually unbiased bases, and spin models. *European J. Combin.*, 30(1):246–262, 2009.
- [47] V. K. Goyal, J. Kovačević, and J. A. Kelner. Quantized frame expansions with erasures. *Appl. Comput. Harmon. Anal.*, 10(3):203–233, 2001.
- [48] V. K. Goyal, M. Vetterli, and N. T. Thao. Quantized overcomplete expansions in  $\mathbb{R}^N$ : analysis, synthesis, and algorithms. *IEEE Trans. Inform. Theory*, 44(1):16–31, 1998.
- [49] K. Guo and D. Labate. Optimally sparse representations of 3D data with  $C^2$  surface singularities using Parseval frames of shearlets. *SIAM J. Math. Anal.*, 44(2):851–886, 2012.
- [50] J. Haantjes. Equilateral point-sets in elliptic two- and three-dimensional spaces. *Nieuw Arch. Wiskunde (2)*, 22:355–362, 1948.
- [51] D. Han and D. R. Larson. Frames, bases and group representations. *Mem. Amer. Math. Soc.*, 147(697):x+94, 2000.
- [52] S. G. Hoggar. *t*-designs in projective spaces. *European J. Combin.*, 3(3):233–254, 1982.
- [53] R. B. Holmes and V. I. Paulsen. Optimal frames for erasures. *Linear Algebra Appl.*, 377:31–51, 2004.

- [54] J. Huang. Sets of complex unit vectors with few inner products and distance-regular graphs. *European J. Combin.*, 41:152–162, 2014.
- [55] I. D. Ivanović. Geometrical description of quantal state determination. *J. Phys. A*, 14(12):3241–3245, 1981.
- [56] J. Jasper, D. G. Mixon, and M. Fickus. Kirkman equiangular tight frames and codes. *IEEE Trans. Inform. Theory*, 60(1):170–181, 2014.
- [57] B. D. Johnson and K. A. Okoudjou. Frame potential and finite abelian groups. In *Radon transforms, geometry, and wavelets*, volume 464 of *Contemp. Math.*, pages 137–148. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2008.
- [58] D. Kalra. Complex equiangular cyclic frames and erasures. *Linear Algebra Appl.*, 419(2-3):373–399, 2006.
- [59] M. Khatirinejad. On Weyl-Heisenberg orbits of equiangular lines. J. Algebraic *Combin.*, 28(3):333–349, 2008.
- [60] T. H. Koornwinder. A note on the absolute bound for systems of lines. *Nederl. Akad. Wetensch. Proc. Ser. A* **79**=*Indag. Math.*, 38(2):152–153, 1976.
- [61] K. Kurdyka and A. Parusiński.  $w_f$ -stratification of subanalytic functions and the Łojasiewicz inequality. *C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math.*, 318(2):129–133, 1994.
- [62] J. M. Lee. Introduction to smooth manifolds, volume 218 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer, New York, second edition, 2013.
- [63] P. W. H. Lemmens and J. J. Seidel. Equiangular lines. J. Algebra, 24:494–512, 1973.
- [64] S. Łojasiewicz. Ensembles semi-analytiques. *I.H.E.S. Notes*, pages 1–153, 1965.
- [65] D. J. Love and R. W. Heath, Jr. Grassmannian beamforming for multiple-input multiple-output wireless systems. *IEEE Trans. Inform. Theory*, 49(10):2735– 2747, 2003.
- [66] A. Marcus, D. A. Spielman, and N. Srivastava. Interlacing families ii: Mixed characteristic polynomials and the Kadison-Singer problem. *arXiv preprint, arXiv:1306.3969*, 06 2013.
- [67] B. Merlet and T. N. Nguyen. Convergence to equilibrium for discretizations of gradient-like flows on Riemannian manifolds. *Differential Integral Equations*, 26(5-6):571–602, 2013.

- [68] J. W. Milnor and J. D. Stasheff. *Characteristic classes*. Princeton University Press, Princeton, N. J.; University of Tokyo Press, Tokyo, 1974. Annals of Mathematics Studies, No. 76.
- [69] D. Mixon, C. Quinn, N. Kiyavash, and M. Fickus. Equiangular tight frame fingerprinting codes. In Acoustics, Speech and Signal Processing (ICASSP), 2011 IEEE International Conference on, pages 1856–1859, May 2011.
- [70] M. A. Naimark. Spectral functions of a symmetric operator. *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat.*, 4(3):277–318, 1940.
- [71] H. Nozaki and S. Suda. Bounds on *s*-distance sets with strength *t*. *SIAM J*. *Discrete Math.*, 25(4):1699–1713, 2011.
- [72] O. Oktay. Frame quantization theory and equiangular tight frames. ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, 2007. Dissertation (Ph.D.)–University of Maryland, College Park, MD.
- [73] T. Okuda and W.-H. Yu. Nonexistence of tight spherical design of harmonic index 4. *arXiv preprint arXiv:1409.6995*, 2014.
- [74] R. A. Rankin. The closest packing of spherical caps in *n* dimensions. *Proc. Glasgow Math. Assoc.*, 2:139–144, 1955.
- [75] J. M. Renes, R. Blume-Kohout, A. J. Scott, and C. M. Caves. Symmetric informationally complete quantum measurements. J. Math. Phys., 45(6):2171– 2180, 2004.
- [76] F. Riesz and B. Sz.-Nagy. *Functional analysis*. Dover Books on Advanced Mathematics. Dover Publications, Inc., New York, 1990. Translated from the second French edition by Leo F. Boron, Reprint of the 1955 original.
- [77] A. Roy. *Complex lines with restricted angles*. ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, 2006. Dissertation (Ph.D.)–University of Waterloo (Canada).
- [78] J. Schwinger. Unitary operator bases. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 46:570–579, 1960.
- [79] A. J. Scott and M. Grassl. Symmetric informationally complete positiveoperator-valued measures: a new computer study. J. Math. Phys., 51(4):042203, 16, 2010.
- [80] J. J. Seidel. A survey of two-graphs. In *Colloquio Internazionale sulle Teorie Combinatorie (Rome, 1973), Tomo I*, pages 481–511. Atti dei Convegni Lincei, No. 17. Accad. Naz. Lincei, Rome, 1976.
- [81] J. J. Seidel. Definitions for spherical designs. J. Statist. Plann. Inference, 95(1-2):307–313, 2001.

- [82] P. Singh. Equiangular tight frames and signature sets in groups. *Linear Algebra Appl.*, 433(11-12):2208–2242, 2010.
- [83] S. W. Smith et al. *The scientist and engineer's guide to digital signal processing*. California Technical Pub. San Diego, 1997.
- [84] N. Strawn. Optimization over finite frame varieties and structured dictionary design. *Appl. Comput. Harmon. Anal.*, 32(3):413–434, 2012.
- [85] N. K. Strawn. Geometric structures and optimization on spaces of finite frames. ProQuest LLC, Ann Arbor, MI, 2011. Dissertation (Ph.D.)–University of Maryland, College Park, MD.
- [86] T. Strohmer and R. W. Heath, Jr. Grassmannian frames with applications to coding and communication. *Appl. Comput. Harmon. Anal.*, 14(3):257–275, 2003.
- [87] M. A. Sustik, J. A. Tropp, I. S. Dhillon, and R. W. Heath, Jr. On the existence of equiangular tight frames. *Linear Algebra Appl.*, 426(2-3):619–635, 2007.
- [88] F. Szöllősi. Complex Hadamard matrices and equiangular tight frames. *Linear Algebra Appl.*, 438(4):1962–1967, 2013.
- [89] F. Szöllősi. All complex equiangular tight frames in dimension 3. *arXiv preprint, arXiv* 1402.6429, 02 2014.
- [90] A. Terras. *Fourier analysis on finite groups and applications*, volume 43. Cambridge University Press, 1999.
- [91] J. C. Tremain. Concrete constructions of real equiangular line sets. *arXiv e-print, arXiv:0811.2779*, 11 2008.
- [92] R. Vale and S. Waldron. Tight frames and their symmetries. *Constr. Approx.*, 21(1):83–112, 2005.
- [93] J. H. van Lint and J. J. Seidel. Equilateral point sets in elliptic geometry. *Indag. Math.*, 28:335–348, 1966.
- [94] L. R. Welch. Lower bounds on the maximum cross correlation of signals. *IEEE Trans. on Information Theory*, 20(3):397–9, May 1974.
- [95] P. Xia, S. Zhou, and G. B. Giannakis. Achieving the Welch bound with difference sets. *IEEE Trans. Inform. Theory*, 51(5):1900–1907, 2005.
- [96] G. Zauner. *Quantendesigns Grundzüge einer nichtkommutativen Designtheorie*. 1999. Dissertation (Ph.D.)–University Wien (Austria).
- [97] G. Zauner. Quantum designs: foundations of a noncommutative design theory. *Int. J. Quantum Inf.*, 9(1):445–507, 2011.